One Power Consciousness

Volume 2

Prosper

MANFRED H. E. ROHDE

One Power Consciousness **Prosper**

By Manfred H. E. Rohde

Copyright © 2015 Manfred H. E. Rohde in accordance with the Copyright, Designs and Patents Act 1998.

All rights reserved. No part of this publication may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system or transmitted in any form or by any means electronic, mechanical, audio, visual or otherwise, without prior permission of the copyright owner. Nor can it be circulated in any form of binding or cover other than that in which it is published and without similar conditions including this condition being imposed on the subsequent purchaser.

Published by: The Thought Revolution Publishers

Edited by: The Thought Revolution Publishers

Cover Design by: The Thought Revolution Publishers

www.onepowerconsciousness.com

One Power Consciousness

Volume 2

Prosper

MANFRED H. E. ROHDE

The Greatest Man, Who Ever Lived,
Who Loved US
Who Embraced Mankind To Facilitate
The Greatest Change From The Old To
The New,
Which Is,
The Greatest Gift Of God

One Power Consciousness

Prosper

Contents:

Foreword

- 1 Moving Toward Harmony
- 2 The Power of Thought
- з Identity
- 4 You Reap What You Sow
- 5 Source of True Faith
- 6 Thought is Creative
- 7 Concentrations and Desire
- 8 Freedom from Fear

One Power Consciousness

Prosper

Contents:

- 9 Change Success
- 10 The Law of Love
- 11 Thoughts Will Set You Free
- 12 By Love & Faith Harmony
- 13 The Power of Belief
- 14 True Faith
- 15 Your Future Made Sure
- 16 Prosper

Things to Consider

Reference Material

Prologue

Faith, the power that can transplant mountains; It operates on the plane of the absolute, the God plane;

It is the Power of God, through the Law of Attraction, by the creative principle of Spirit, through the Law of Love



To embrace a new beginning with a clear identity; a future, which is based on principle and love;

Leading mankind in triumphant procession to embrace goodwill and harmony Through a period of unprecedented discontent; To bring unity of purpose, with love and faith; With freedom from fear and a future of Super-abundance of good



To manifest, change and growth which is the ultimate success mentality; It comes with a new consciousness that will lead to the emancipation of man. It will bring lasting happiness and peace with goodwill to all.

Foreword

A Reflection

From the beginning of man, in fact from the day that man has fallen form an approved condition with God, or Universal Mind, the search for an approved and harmonious standing with God has been ongoing. In compliance with the ancient prophet, Jeremiah, we can ask ourselves, does it belong to man who is walking to direct his own footsteps? Now, that we are facing everincreasing difficulties on a global scale, mankind is getting more anxious to find a solution to mounting discontent and social problems affecting faith, which is fast disappearing from our lives.

There is an urgent question, which springs up in our minds and thoughts, which is requiring an immediate answer: 'Watchman, what about the night?'

We know that true faith must be very high on our agenda in order to obtain peace and have a standing of harmony with God or Universal Mind. In order to have faith, we need to have accurate knowledge of the things that are of paramount importance. To prove ourselves to be successful, we need to have peace with God, and within ourselves, as we behold the days getting increasingly more difficult to manage.

We understand that Spirit is the creative principle of the universe, which operates in us and through God; therefore, is it any wonder that a person that has come alive, with reference to the Spirit, is enabled to bring forth the fruitage of the Spirit? This fruitage of Spirit would include love and faith. So, faith is a fruitage of the Creative Principle of Spirit and since God is Love, displays Justice, applies Wisdom and has unlimited Power, we must come to the conclusion that faith must reflect these very same attributes. True faith cannot fail to deliver the product of our thoughts expressed in desire, leading to possession of whatever is considered good until there is no more want. This is the beginning of abundance, for all those that have faith, which can preserve alive its owner.

Reach Out

You are the privileged one that is encouraged to reach out for this glorious faith and receive the full benefit that is due to its owner. This is the essence of change that we need to embrace, the hope, which must lead to abundance of good.

Change is on the minds of many and few are able to see the bigger picture that can help us achieve our dreams. We need to move forward and change the way we do

things. What is needed most is the eradication of self-doubt. Having achieved this will open the door to prosperity, abundance and a better future for all. We need hope which inspires us to rise to new heights of achievement, which is based on our imagination of things too beautiful to contemplate. This must prove to be the essence of our dreams, which leads to hope, change, growth and accomplishment, with lasting benefits for the greater whole.

Faith in general, as we know it, has not always serves us well over the course of our lives. Used by most religious institutions and other organizations, it has to some extend been applied to benefit the few, who already lived a life of abundance, these individuals and organizations kept fear alive in the hearts and minds of the majority, resulting in anxiety, doubt and lack of faith. True faith, however, is in short supply and has the power beyond what is normal. True Faith, as is seen in some isolated cases, has given us insight into the operation of awesome powers that can be brought about through belief. That is why we are desirous to reach out for this transient power that we call faith, therefore, we are able to reap the full benefit and give evidence of this power that can change our destiny.

Faith, the Source of Better Things to Come

It is apparent that, if true faith has ever been seen as a source of power to accomplish wonderful things then it must also be the source of greater things for which to reach out for, in the future. In order to fully benefit from this mysterious power that is manifested through faith, to have a proper understanding and knowledge of its workings. This is especially so in our time, where faith in general is loosing its hold on the hearts and minds of many. This is true in respect of religious institutions, where we can find a growing lack of faith, within, the ranks of believers. We see many the parishioners leaving traditional religious organizations in favour of other faiths, exploring new teachings that are in compliance with their desires.

Something extraordinary is occupying the minds of people and change is in the air, as we behold the restless masses of humanity, searching for a new way forward to a more fulfilling experience of life. The advancement of man, in respect of scientific discoveries, is nothing short of remarkable, bringing new understanding to mankind with many material benefits for a better life. However, some are concerned, because the powers that hold sway in the houses of learning are growing

increasingly weaker. These powers appear to be loosing their influence over people and this could lead to a better way for all. They are searching for a new way, to lead with inspiration and insight, in order to build hope.

Faith used and Abused

Faith and belief has been used and abused by man, going back to the very beginning of time. It is at best the lack of knowledge and understanding of what is perceived, which has brought about a society of spiritually disempowered people. We see many reaching out to advance new ideas through the institutions of learning, to improve man's quality of life. What has been presented as a cocktail of superior knowledge is no longer satisfying human thinking. There is a thirst for spiritual knowledge and understanding, but there are not many teachers who can advance truth, and faith, that can lead to prosperity and success.

But beware of those that do stand up to lead. These teachers, of what is called knowledge, which is designed to advance human thinking, are at best members of a human society that is lost in the undergrowth of ignorance. Those, who think they are in the know, who like to be seen in the tabloids and on the Media Screens

(the TV) as men in the know, these are the ones who like to appease the masses and flaunt their perceived knowledge, while they continue exactly in the old way of ignorance as before. This is where we are being mislead and kept in darkness, as these so called teachers fatten themselves on the abundance of material benefits. speaking in a swollen and elevated manner about their so called understanding of human destiny, while at the same time leading people in the way of depravity and ignorance. They think that they are getting away with the narcissistic way of doing things. Now is the time when we need clarity of thought and empowerment to think for ourselves, as we are facing increasingly more difficult times and mounting social pressure. Now is the time to move in the direction of change for a better order, with unswerving faith and courage. We need to be in the know.

True Faith, who can stand up and be counted as to having this elusive and yet most powerful of belief that is based on the operation of spirit, which is backed up by Natural Law? Where do we find teachers that have understanding of the deeper things of life and of the operation of mind power? This is the age of enlightenment, the age when true faith is to manifest as having the power to lead us into a wonderful future, with changes that brings success, happiness, health and

wealth. However, people are concerned, because of an apparent lack of true understanding and knowledge. Time is not on our side, as we perceive destiny knocking on the door of destiny.

Something New

It is indeed reasonable to be concerned, of present day conditions, as we behold the insatiable desire for change that is sweeping the globe. We are exploring the Internet for answers to our problems and that of the world at large, and in the process; we are realizing that we have not advanced in the right direction. Some are discerning that we are on the brink of a new world order, which is knocking on the door of the establishment, demanding entry, to bring about change and renewed growth for a better life for all. In a number of countries, people sensing that the emancipation of man is at hand. They are looking for a new way of organizing society, and oneself, for the benefit of the vast majority of those who care while there is still time to act.

There are huge imbalances in the distribution of power and wealth in the world, and there is a belief that we are moving in the wrong direction. It is easy to understand why. For a long time, the wealthier industrialized

nations have been trying to bring about a more just society with an even distribution of its wealth. However, with recent upheavals in the financial markets and the scare of a possible meltdown of financial institutions, there is greater uncertainty than ever in the minds and hearts of people. Have we possibly been made to believe that we have elected the right people? Do these people have the insight and knowledge to successfully organizing themselves with a better future for all in mind? Some are in doubt, and express concern. In their minds, they see the possibility, that we are being increasingly misled, to believe that change is coming when in fact they are unable to deliver.

Thinkers Are Dissatisfied

We are aware of the present balance of power, where we see approximately 2% of the world's population controlling 98% of its wealth and riches. This system has provided growth, stability and relative order among some nations, until now and it has provided a measure of satisfaction to those who benefit from this arrangement. However, at present, the balance of power is appearing to be unstable and mankind is vacillating form one crisis to another. There is apparently no sensible answer, or solution, for guiding mankind into a

better dispensation with widespread economic improvement and a larger share of prosperity for all. There are learned men, who are being organised to provide understanding and to formulate solutions that are designed to prevent the political and commercial problems from spinning out of control.

Young thinkers, may be increasingly dissatisfied with the present "Status Quo". They are searching for answers and a way forward, to bring hope to mankind. These are the intelligent ones that desire a better future for all on the back of real change that is to come. Throughout the world, young men and women, searching the Internet for knowledge, trying to understand the purpose of their existence. They desire to find a way forward, in order to bring hope that could lead to a better world, where all share in the wealth and prosperity in proper proportions. There is an ever-increasing need for inspiration, which is indeed in short supply. However, there is a way forward that needs your consideration, a way forward that has never before been considered as being possible.

Faith Is On Their Mind

There are some people who are suffering from an acute shortage of knowledge, to understand the power of

belief that could bring good and prosperity to all. Most of us are bonded to a belief system that has not brought about relief to our suffering. Many sense that there may be something that has been withheld from us, so as to keep us in a placid and docile state of mind. A new understanding of thought power is now becoming increasingly available, as people desire to know about possible changes that can affect the way we conduct ourselves. It is "truth that sets mankind free" and this truth is now becoming available and accessible to greater sections of humanity, as people reaching out to understand the possibilities that true belief can bring to them. They do not want religion to provide the direction to lead them into the future. Religion has had enough time on the world stage to affect change for the better, but they have failed to deliver. Now, more and more people are looking for a way out, a way that they can better understand; the operation, of which, they are able to apply successfully in their lives. Organized religion has failed humanity, as a whole, and therefore, it is no longer a credible force for good.

The dissatisfaction of people, everywhere, resulting at times in large gatherings that are difficult to control, are now bent on venting their anger and expressing their disapproval of the way things are being done by those that hold sway in the houses of power. This book is

being made available to provide stability to unsettled minds, to give understanding of true faith that inspires to right actions. This knowledge is now ready to be employed. It has the power to change individuals, to bring prosperity to the larger portion of humanity and provide calm and ease to troubled minds. To this end, the power of belief, or faith, is on their minds, desiring to obtain a proper understanding of this often-misdirected force. This faith has the power to bring changes in peoples lives. All we need to do is to grow in understanding and take ownership of our rightful share of the power of true faith.

We are all victims of a system that holds all the powers in the structures of political, economical, financial, commercial and religious institutions, controlled by relatively few. It can be stated that a small minority of mankind hold all the wealth and power that could affect us all, for our good. The established arrangement is to keep the vast majority of mankind in a state of relative disempowerment. This is accomplished through the age-old process of ignorance and systematic application of stupefying substances as well as indoctrination of unsuspecting minds. Expressions, of what is called truth, are often thrown about to impress the unwary, which fails to deliver the full benefit that is normally associated with truth.

Things Are Changing for the Better

However, there is a great shift that is taking place in human understanding, and things are changing fast, because the world is undergoing a transformation such as has not occurred in the history of man, since the industrial revolution or even as far back as the beginning of recorded history. There is a realization that the ruling authorities are running out of ideas, and the so called wise men have not come up with new concepts that can instil hope for the future and bring prosperity to all. People, everywhere, are demanding to know the truth, so they can take the kind of corrective action that can affect their lives for their good and bring about power and changes to their life.

This is a realization of global dimension and humanity is in a state of liquification, where presently held values can be removed and traditional values can be melted away by newly revealed understanding of thought power, which includes the power of true faith. We are on the brink of unprecedented changes and we need the knowledge that faith can preserve alive its owner. We need to cultivate a belief system that will stand the test of time, a belief system that is in harmony with the forward movement of the Greater Whole. This Faith

must be one that is established on a solid foundation of right thinking, based on known scientific and universal principles. This would also include an understanding of Natural, Mental, Moral and Spiritual Laws that supports all life forms, which is based on facts.

The acquisition of progressive knowledge, in support of this faith, will culminate in realizing harmony with the most advanced understanding of teachings found in the Greatest Book that has ever been written, the Bible. This understanding and this faith has occupied an elevated position in the mind of many for centuries, as being the most trusted message of God, or of Universal Mind, for the benefit of all mankind.

'One Power Consciousness' books have been written for the upliftment of mankind for the liberation of every man and woman from the tyranny of the captive mind. There are many books that have been written with the aim of educating and enlightening man, to bring about a better life, to bring about change to the way we have lived our lives, until now. However, the rate of success of this knowledge is questionable and not at all convincing. The vast majority of mankind is in perpetual want and steeped in abject poverty and a better future appears far removed from them. The new understanding will tear away the shroud of ignorance

and error and bring about a new vision and a hope that is based on revealed facts, working out truth. Man has lived long enough, to acquire understanding of true faith, to bring prosperity to the majority. This is now being realized, as many are demanding change.

Per	sonal Notes:		

Chapter 1

Moving Toward Harmony

True Faith

The yearning of thinking man is for a clear identity, to know where he belongs and to understand his destiny. To secure the knowledge of these fundamentals of life has the power to lift individuals to new levels of thought and inspiration. The description of faith, found in the greatest book ever written, expresses itself in beautiful literary terms and giving us insight of what true belief really is. As a result of this, the reader is moved, with renewed vigor, to continue in his quest for this glorious possession of true faith, and thereby, he becomes a super human. It is the desire of the writer that everyone wanting to know about love, justice, wisdom and power, these being the principle qualities of God, receives this faith that leads to untold blessings with power, happiness, health and wealth.

There is a description of faith that has occupied the minds and hearts of many and it is found in the book of Hebrews Chapter 11:3 where we read:

'By faith, we perceive that the systems of things were put in order by God's word, so that, what is beheld has come to be out of the things that do not appear'. In other words, it states; that by the thought from God, expressed in His Word, the system of things has been

brought about. The things that do not appear are the fundamentals, by means of which, the things seen were brought about. This statement is rooted in the laws of God or Universal Mind. These laws, among others, are the Law of Attraction, the Law of Love, the Law of Compensation and other physical, spiritual, moral and mental laws.

Expressed through the spoken word, it is indeed as has been stated, that 'faith is the assured expectation of things hoped for, the evident demonstration of realities though not beheld.'

Now, let us become wise and learn from this gift of the Spirit, that, among others, gives faith, so we become empowered to grow in stature and understanding of the things that are not seen. The reality of which is manifest before our very eyes, in the things made. We therefore, make this faith our own, which is leading to become whatever we desire to be. This is the proverbial Aladdin Lamp, that, when opened, cannot be shut and it must lead to what is good until there is no more want.

The Thinker Is Born

The days have passed when people were satisfied with mediocrity; with the manipulation of the mind by those

in authority. These were the days when we were encouraged to use the now disapproved stupefiers such tobacco, alcohol and not to forget the more objectionable drugs such as cocaine, marihuana and other addictive substances. The Internet has contributed its share to educate people and make many aware of progressive knowledge. However, there are also dangers on the net that need to be considered in respect of unbridled use of the Internet that may lead to erroneous application of an otherwise wonderful source of information and knowledge. We need to reach out to good information, in order to improve our lives, which will give us a better understanding of the world around us.

This knowledge has resulted in many of us becoming aware of the limitations found in places of higher learning, as well as, the teaching institutions. However, this knowledge that is now available is for our own protection and this makes people realize that these changes can bring about a better future with true faith, health, wealth and happiness.

There are some that have accepted a belief system by following the way of man's traditions. These people are now questioning the benefit of what they have accepted as so called truth. Has it brought about a better society,

a better world, or a better understanding of the underlying forces that shape mankind and our future? Or has it resulted in accepting the teachings of our forefathers as truth, setting these teachings up as guidelines to shape our lives? Today, we have a society of individuals that do not fully understand the benefit of true knowledge. Now is the time, when so-called believers are questioning the actual benefits of these teachings that were received from their forefathers, in ignorance, or by persuasions from other peoples. They have become concerned at the lack of accountability on the part of these teachers and many have, as a result of such shortfall, abandoned previously held beliefs.

Now is the time when new sources of knowledge have become available, which allows many to experience a more fulfilling existence. There is an increasing uneasiness among the intellectuals and the working classes, in their perception of how society should and could be managed, so as to improve the lot of the majority. However, there appears to be little or no willingness, on the part of those in power, to bring about the changes that would satisfy those who are in need of such changes. People desire to acquire a faith that can not be shaken that is in harmony with scientific understanding of principles, which are in compliance with revealed knowledge and with Universal Laws,

such as physical, mental, moral and spiritual laws. They understand that harmony with the forward movement of the greater whole must be the end result. It must prove to be an unshakable faith.

In this environment of mental uncertainty and fear, the thinker is born. This person may be of ordinary background and ability, but he has become conscious of his spiritual needs and of mind power, which never before were within his reach. Religion has utterly failed to provide the answers to questions that are on the mind of people, everywhere. Man is starting to realize that there is a better way, a better future to look to, which is a better life that can be had and this by the application and compliance with Natural Laws, which are in harmony with the forward movement of the greater whole.

Powers previously undreamed of are now within reach of the vast majority of mankind, which will bring about One Power Consciousness in human understanding, which will deliver power, joy, wealth, health and an abundance of what is good to those now alive, who desire change. This is possible through true faith that has the power to preserve alive its owner.

Moving Toward Harmony

Where do we come from and where are we going is a matter of serious concern to most persons. We just need to know, because knowledge brings about change and change is what is needed in the world at large and in the lives of every man, woman, both young and old.

The restless forces of mankind take on an ever greater and threatening dimension as an astonished multitude is looking on in fearful expectation. There are plenty of people asking; where are we going and where shall we find ourselves to be. True faith is standing fully robed and is ready to mobilize the inner strength and conviction, which true faith cannot fail to deliver, which is the product of our thoughts. The full benefit of such faith can be made to be your own, which can cause you to face the future fearlessly and with courage.

In the meantime, our destiny keeps on unfolding. We have explored the depth of the oceans, we have climbed the highest mountains and have entered the age of space exploration in search for answers to the most fundamental of all questions: Why are we here and where are we going. The cry is getting ever louder, the cry for a better and a more purposeful life. Some underdeveloped nations are trying to get where the wealthier nation finding themselves to be, at this stage. The industrialized nations can no longer be swayed by

the political elements to bring about the changes that make for a better future. We need change, within ourselves and we need it now and the governments are unable to adjust themselves to the demands for this kind of change, they will not deliver.

Some people have gone headlong into new forms of strange faiths that were previously not fully understood and are now viewed with a measure of fascination. They hope that these new beliefs will be able to deliver where their previously held understanding of life and its purpose has failed them. But this fact escapes their notice, that there were faith and powers from long ago that held sway on the world scene, which were unable to deliver a better world or a better understanding of the world at that time. Nothing has changed and mankind is still hungry for a plausible way forward and this way is now becoming known. There is a fact that needs to be considered, by us all and that is, that; any teachings of religious institutions that is not in harmony with universal law is out of harmony with Universal Mind. or God. The result will most likely be a belief system that is not rooted in principle and is not going to deliver on peoples expectations, however plausible and trustworthy that belief system may appear. Our faith needs to be sure and in harmony with Natural Law, in order to be of any lasting benefit. The big buss-word is

Harmony with the forward movement of the greater whole; and with God.

call for Men of Courage

Some courageous men have risen up and making many aware that we are in a crisis of unparalleled proportions and that we are fast running out of time. Unable to find the answers to these complex difficulties, we face mounting problems that do not go away, but they keep on plaguing mankind.

The ordinary man, who has entrusted the authorities with powers to affect necessary changes, for the better, has become utterly disappointed. Some have grown angry and taken to the streets in protest over the mismanagement of human affairs of country after country. People want to know the true options and possibilities that are available to them. Nations who have prided themselves in a measure of stability, based on their adopted value system, have now broken onto the world scene with frightening and disturbing demands for freedom, demanding change, a change that allows them to take responsibility for their own destiny instead of allowing the few to govern them and determine the cause of future events for all. This is a different world that we have never seen before.

It has become common knowledge that the world is facing ever-greater peril and it should be the few that are in possession of power, to act with understanding and leading the way forward with courage and determination. But this is not so with most of those in many countries, whether in democracies or dictatorships. They are the ruling elite and are only interested in strengthening their position of power. They think that nothing could ever happen which could threaten their power base. They have failed to deliver new ideas based on a better understanding of thought power that can be employed for the benefit of mankind as a whole. At the same time, religious institutions have weakened and are no longer in a position to command the attention of the masses of humanity, nor are they able to lead mankind on the basis of true faith into a better future.

Those teachers, in the houses of faiths, who hold the minds of their parishioner's captive by carefully structured teachings, are being put on notice to deliver an urgently needed message of hope that brings about the emancipation of the captive mind and ushers in a new dispensation of justice for all, with an abundance of love and prosperity. Their failure to stand up and be counted will not bode well for them, because the restless sea of mankind cannot be controlled by credulity. We

urgently need men of courage, who understand that there can be no truth unless it is based on harmony with Natural Law and is based on scientific understanding of thought power, in compliance with the forward movement of the greater whole. Any teaching that fails to comply with this requirement is out of harmony with Gods purpose and must face the full consequences for their error.

There Is a New Vision with Power and Hope

The dawn of a new era has arrived and many ordinary men and women are now entering the world stage of the thinker, realizing that change must come and must come soon. But who are the new leaders that have the wisdom, farsightedness, understanding, insight and power to do and to bring about the urgently needed change? Where do we find the thinker that can supply the answers to such questions; and how will the desired changes manifest before our eyes?

The world of mankind is a gigantic melting pot of nationalities, cultures, and languages, religious and political persuasions. This fact makes it ever so daunting to effect the necessary changes, which would be visible in the manifestation of new policies, which 34

could bring prosperity, peace and happiness to many. The thinker, and that could mean you or anyone conscious of his thought power, is making his intentions plain for all to see. He desires to see the empowerment of large sways of humanity to a new freedom, a freedom that liberates mankind from debilitating lack, limitation and fear.

There is a new vision with imagination of what has heretofore been viewed as impossible or unattainable, but which is now becoming a reality with untold blessing and good for mankind. It does not require much imagination, when we become conscious of the power that can be had and apply it for the good of all persons with whom we come in contact. Thought is termed creative power that brings success through the application of the Law of Attraction with unerring certainty. It can be said that it is the will of God to comply with Natural, Moral, Mental and Spiritual Laws. The application of these laws will bring about increased faith in the power that is made available through this Law of Attraction. You can become the recipient of this faith that can preserve alive its owner.

Thinkers Hold Centre Stage

This is where we find ourselves today in this world, the making of which is the product of man. Many understand that there must be more to life then what has been experienced to date. There are philosophers and thinkers that have graced mankind with their presence in years gone by, who had acquired a deeper understanding of life and all the forces that shape and manifest themselves in support of that what we call living. Their writing was beyond their time and was certainly not fully appreciated in the days of their release. However, today, with the opening up of all the springs of knowledge and understanding, these writers have come into their own.

This fills with better comprehension us understanding of the powers vested in each and every one of us and it explains why lasting change can only come from a transformation of the individual's thinking, from faith and the value system, which he embraces. These writings will help us to understand that across the entire spectrum of our human experience, with its differing colors, creeds and customs, we are all one and there is no one greater or lesser in ones ability to accomplish their dreams, because we are all made in the image and likeness of God, the Father.

Changes Are In the Making

From the things that have so far been considered, we can come to appreciate that there is an eventuality that must take place and that cannot be stopped. There is no ruling authority, government or human organization that can prevent the changes coming upon the inhabited earth. These changes are being molded and formed in the mind of each and every man, woman, young and old that has come to the realization of the power from within. This power from within belongs to each individual living on this planet earth. When this power is fully realized, then the ruling authorities that are now will have become obsolete, unless they change. It is for those in now in power to realize the full potential that is available for an Unfoldment, to be channeled for the benefit of us all. They should be taking the lead.

Thinkers increasingly understand the importance of true faith in the out-workings of what is good. In fact, it is this faith that precipitates an immediate response in Universal Mind, as we apply our thought forces, to bring about a better life now and in the future. True Faith operates on the plane of the absolute, the God Plane and it will always bring about the product of good to its owner. What we need is an unwavering faith

that can transplant mountains, or mountain like obstacles, that stand in our way.

This is a revolutionized way of thinking, the good this can accomplish is rooted in universal law that cannot be changed, and it will stand forever. Compliance and harmony with Universal Mind, or God and with Natural Law will bring oneness of thought and action for the good of us all.

A Great unfoldment

It is becoming ever clearer that we are on the brink of a great Unfoldment that must manifest and it will change the way we conduct our lives, forever. It is indeed, as has been stated many decades ago by one thinker and philosopher saying:

"Magnificent material progress has been made during the last century and this century is the century that will produce the greatest progress in mental and spiritual power. Those in this world who hold onto traditional values are being left behind and become increasingly isolated from the general aspiration and progress of human thinking as the last limiting vestiges of materialism are being released. Human thought is experiencing a revolution and people being liberated to

a new revealed truth accepted and revered throughout the whole world of thinking mankind. The full benefit to mankind can hardly be envisioned as previously held values and assumptions pass away and along with it the established customs with their fear inspiring cruelties and limiting rules. This will then give way to a new order based on newly found hope, vision, dreams and true faith, with power, health and wealth."

This is addressed to you the reader and thinker and the subject of this address is based on the foundation of love and prosperity for all. This publication can do nothing at all but that, which is already at work within you. You are becoming aware that things are changing rapidly and the authorities must take note if they want to have a share in the benefits. Prosperity will unfold before our very eyes. These things must take place because the alternative is too terrifying to contemplate.

Desiring to Know and Having the Courage to Do

This book has been written for you, the one of little faith, who desires to know the one who is willing to get the understanding and have the courage to do. You will find that there has never been a better time than now to partake and secure for yourselves the knowledge

necessary to express thoughts that will bring true faith, love, joy, peace, power, happiness, health and wealth.

You will find that the imperative condition of all wellbeing is well doing; that the condition precedent to every right action is right doing; that the underlying condition necessary in every business transaction or social relations is to know the truth; that the result of a knowledge of truth can readily predict the result of any action that is based on a true premise; that the result based on any false premise can form no conception of the results, which may ensue; that we know the truth by a realisation of the fact that truth is the vital principle of the Universe, and is therefore, Omnipresent; that the true nature of truth is spiritual; that the secret of the solution to every problem is to apply spiritual truth; that the advantage of spiritual methods are always available and the necessary requirements for spiritual methods is a recognition of the omnipotence of Spiritual power and a desire to become the recipient of its beneficial effects.

This is a new way of thinking and it is reserved for you the reader, the ordinary man, woman, both young and old as well as the intellectual ones among us. The ones that are now holding sway on the world scene are placed on notice. Behold the changes that will bring One Power Consciousness - Prosper freedom form oppression and from tyranny, behold the thinker is born and he is ready to shape our future

Personal	Notes:			

Chapter 2

The Power of Thought

A Reflection

From time immemorial man has desired to obtain a larger portion of power, but power is one of the least understood phenomena. What is this mysterious entity called power. There is a common notion that indicates that power is the capacity to do something, the ability, strength and capacity, as well as the authority to act according to law, rule or moral injunction.

Man sees evidence of power in all physical creation, in the immense and countless stellar bodies of the heaven and in all things made here on earth. In modern times the tremendous power potential in even the minute atomic elements, which are the basis of all matter, has also become well known. Scientists sometimes call matter, organized energy.

However, in relation to man's activities, power takes on special significance since we are conscious of our limitations at all times and the quest for an increased portion of power, that can be made available to be used in our daily activities, is always before us as a constant desire. Therefore, with the arrival of the now bygone industrial revolution, man realized that without an increased supply of this vital energy not much could be

accomplished to move the process of mass production onto another plane.

Today, we find ourselves at the cutting edge of a thought revolution, where many are becoming aware that thought forces might prove to be the greatest source of power available to man. We have come to understand physical power and we have harvested the hidden reservoirs of fossil fuel, such as coal and crude oil and natural gas, which can be used to drive the machinery of industry and warm our homes and help us prepare our food. Then we discovered electricity and we realized that it can be used and be transformed, but it can never be lost nor can it be created and this source of power has become our obedient servant that lights the world at night with the brightness of day. Now, we have come to consider thought power to be vastly superior to any other power known to man and this thought power requires our most urgent attention and consideration.

Thought is Energy is Power

There are not many who fully understand thought power. The great task is to discover and consider the laws of Nature, to which we are to adjust ourselves. Clear thinking and moral insight, are therefore, of

incalculable value, because all processes, even those of thought, rest on solid foundations. Hence, it is the study of the best in thought that gives the world supreme pleasure. The powers uses and possibilities of the mind, under the new interpretations, are incomparably more wonderful than the most extravagant accomplishment or even dreams of material progress.

Thought is energy and concentrated thought is concentrated energy and thought concentrated on a definite purpose becomes power. This is the power that is being used by those who do not believe in the virtues of poverty or the beauty of self-denial. They perceive that this is the talk of those who lack in understanding and knowledge.

The ability to receive and manifest power depends upon the ability to recognize the Infinite Energy ever available to man, constantly creating and re-creating man's body and Mind, this energy is ready at any moment to manifest through him in any needful manner. In exact proportion of the recognition of this truth will be the manifestation in the outer life of the individual.

Two Modes of Activity,

Conscious and Subconscious Mind

There are two modes of mental activities within our mind, operating in parallel, one conscious and the other subconscious. The logical processes of the subconscious are carried on with a certainty and regularity that would be impossible if there were the possibility of error. Our mind is so designed that it prepares for us the most important foundations of cognition, whilst we have not the slightest comprehension of the modus operandi.

The subconscious mind, like a benevolent stranger, works and makes provision for our benefit, pouring only the mature fruit into our lap; thus, ultimate analysis of thought processes shows that the subconscious is the theatre of the most important mental phenomena. It is through the subconscious that great writers have perceived great truths that are hidden from the conscious mind. So also with other great musicians, sculptors or composers, they performed great works through the subconscious mind, with ease.

The Value of Subconscious Mind

The value of the subconscious is enormous. It inspires us, it warns us and it is the storehouse of memory. It directs our thoughts and tastes and it accomplishes tasks so intricate that no conscious mind, even if it had the power, has the capacity to do.

If we compare these two sets of action, the one decreed by the will of the moment and the other proceeding in majestic, rhythmic course, subject to no vacillation, but constant at every moment, we stand in awe of the latter and ask to have the mystery explained. We cannot avoid the inference that these all-important functions are designedly withdrawn from the domain of our outward will, or conscious mind, with its variations and transitions, and placed under the direction of a permanent and dependable power, within.

Of these two powers within, the outward, the changeable has been termed the conscious mind, or the objective mind, dealing with outward objects. The interior power is called the subconscious mind, or the subjective mind, and besides, it works on the mental plane. It controls the regular functions of the body that makes regular life possible.

The Value of the Conscious Mind

Not only can the conscious mind impress other minds, but also, it can direct the subconscious mind. In this way the conscious mind becomes the responsible ruler and guardian of the subconscious domain. It is this high function that can completely reverse conditions in your life. It is often true that conditions of fear, worry, poverty, disease, lack of harmony, and evils of all kinds dominate us by reason of false suggestions accepted by the unguarded subconscious mind. All of this the trained conscious mind can entirely prevent by its vigilant and protective action. It may properly be called "the watchman at the gate" of the great subconscious domain

The two phases of mind can be expressed in the distinction of: Conscious mind is reasoning will. Subconscious mind is subjective desire. The result of past reasoning will.

The subconscious mind does not engage in the process of proving. It relies upon the conscious mind "the watchman at the gate" to guard it from mistaken impressions. Receiving any suggestions as true, the subconscious mind at once proceeds to act thereon in the whole domain of its tremendous field of work.

The conscious mind can suggest either truth or error. Here we need to differentiate between understanding what truth and what error really is. For this, we need to have moral insight to protect us from thought forces that may come to us like a 'wolf in sheep's clothing'. If we subject our subconscious mind to the latter, then it is at the cost of wide-reaching peril to the whole being. That is why, the conscious mind should be morally awake to always act as the guardian, (the watchman) of the subconscious mind. When the watchman is off guard, or when its calm judgment is suspended under a variety of circumstances, the subconscious mind is unguarded and left open to suggestions from all kinds of sources. This may have particular application in the case of religious instructions that have been received on faith value, without proper understanding of the fundamentals. It can also be applicable to cases of political indoctrination, or even certain parental teachings that may be given, based on so called good motives, but, which are lacking in true understanding.

Avoid Wild Excitement and Unrestrained Passion

Avoid, under any circumstances, wild excitement of panic, the height of anger, the impulses of the irresponsible mob, or any other time of unrestraint

passion, because, then the conditions are most The importance of guarding the dangerous. subconscious mind from false impressions cannot be over emphasised. Beware of your teacher, be it the television or the internet, or any other man made organization, or an individual, they must be scrutinized thoroughly as to their moral intend and then either be rejected or accepted. Your conscious mind is the only 'Watchman at the Gate' that you will ever have. Train this 'Watchman' in moral insight and then you will become truly powerful and successful in so many ways.

The Source of Omnipotent Power

The subconscious mind perceives by intuition. Hence its processes are rapid. It does not wait for the slow methods of conscious reasoning. In fact, it cannot employ them. The subconscious mind never sleeps and never rests, anymore than does the heart, or the blood. It has been found that by plainly stating to the subconscious mind certain specific things that need to be accomplished; forces are set in operation that lead to the results desired. Here then is a source of power that places us in touch with omnipotence. Here is a deep principle that is well worth our most earnest study.

The subconscious mind is the seat of our principles and our aspirations. It is the seat of our artistic and creative capacity and ideals. An elaborate and gradual process of undermining the innate structure can only overthrow these principles.

Overcoming Previously Accepted Wrong Suggestions

The subconscious mind cannot argue controversially. Hence, if the subconscious mind has accepted wrong suggestions through the various methods previously considered, then the sure method of overcoming them is by the use of a strong counter suggestion, frequently repeated, which the mind must then accept. Thus, it eventually forms new and healthy habits of thought that manifest in an improved way of life, for all to see, for the subconscious mind is the seat of habit.

That which we do over and over becomes mechanical; it is no longer an act of judgment, but has worn its deep grooves in the subconscious mind. This is favourable for us if the habit is to be wholesome and right. If it works out to be harmful and wrong, the remedy is to recognize the omnipotence of the subconscious mind and suggest presently desired freedom. The subconscious being creative and being one with our divine source,

Universal Mind, will then, at once, create the freedom that is suggested.

Recognize Divinity the Source of Power

So, in summary, the normal function subconscious mind will deal with the preservation of life and the restoration of health and care. On the mental side, the subconscious mind is the storehouse of memory and is the fountain of practical initiative and constructive forces of life; it is the seat of habit. On the spiritual side, it is the source of ideals, of aspiration, of imagination and it is the channel through which we recognize and realize our Divine Source. In proportion to which we recognize this divinity, do we come into an understanding of the source of power. However, this is not coming to you automatically, since we are conscious that we will die, so we need to come up to speed with revealed truth and act upon such truth, and open the door of our subconscious mind to that of Universal Mind, with power and abundance of what is good.

The changes, in condition of the subconscious mind are possible, because the subconscious mind is part of Universal Mind; and a part must be the same in kind

and quality as the whole. The only difference is one of degree.

The whole, as we know it, is creative; in fact, it is the only creator there is. Consequently, we find that mind is creative and as thought is a product of spirit and the only activity that spirit possesses is to think, thought must necessarily be creative also.

The Mightiest Power in Existence universal Mind

But, we shall find that there is a vast difference between simply thinking and directing our thought consciously, systematically, and constructively. When we do this, we place our mind in harmony with Universal Mind, or God, where we come in tune with the Infinite and we set in operation the mightiest force in existence – the creative power of Universal Mind, or God. In later chapters we are considering the true aspect of Harmony in mans life and you are encouraged to consider this information to the fullest possible extent.

This, as everything else, is governed by Natural Law, and this law is the Law of Attraction, which is; that Mind is creative and will automatically correlate with its object and bring it into manifestation. This is an

impartial law that has the power to bring to you the product of your thought forces, being either good and constructive or bad and destructive.

Embrace this new understanding and be made whole in the outworking of what is powerful, upright and good and you will receive power, never before considered or even dreamed of and you will be able to cultivate the ability to bring about whatsoever you desire, as long as it is in harmony with Natural Law and with Universal Mind, or God.

Personal	Notes:		

Chapter 3

Identity

What about Identity

Respected men of learning have made their mark in the history of mankind and invested all they had, to give to all of us a better understanding of our origin and how we came to be here, in the first place. The new way of thinking has brought about a new faith, but not necessarily true faith, as is manifest in the belief that science has the understanding and can provide the evidence, namely, that we supposedly have evolved from lower forms of life to where we are today.

The age-old question keeps on surfacing time and again; it is the question of identity. It is indeed strange, that, at this time of man's long journey, into the future, we are no more certain of our identity than at the beginning of the dark ages, when knowledge and true understanding was in short supply. In fact, with all the proliferation of knowledge that is available, in this information age, many of us are of the belief that we have evolved from single cell organism. However, this fact escapes their notice, that single-cell life forms are nothing short of masterpieces of creation, this is worthy of our most sincere consideration.

However, there are different life forms that have their existence on distinctive planes of living. There are

plants, animals, human and spiritual life forms that exist, each one within their respective boundaries and these boundaries cannot be breached from one plane of existence to the next. This understanding alone should give us ample food for thought, to realize that the evolution concept is at best misapplied, to the development and growth of the human species. Although, it is considered reasonable and true that within each plane of existence, of all life forms, there is the ability to evolve under certain circumstances. As plant life cannot breach the upper boundary to the plane of animal life, so also animal life cannot breach the upper boundary to the plane of human life and so also with reaching the spiritual plane of existence, it cannot be breached by human life form.

Have you ever wondered why so many of us, including many intellectuals, have made this teaching of evolution their corner stone of identity and have build their lives around the theory of evolution. They have made the theory of evolution the cornerstone of their belief system, which is dominating their thought processes and actions. Yet, there are millions who hold onto the notion that we are a product of creation, being made in Gods image and likeness. But this concept is becoming more outdated as time goes by.

The root cause of this problem is simply, mans lack of wisdom, thinking ability and understanding of the laws governing the universe. They are to some extend oblivious to the understanding the scientific evidence, that these universal laws govern all life forms on this planet, and to this we can add also, life forms in the universe. This lack of proper understanding has lead to an acceptance of the teaching of the evolution theory at most places of higher learning. In addition to this, it has also led to abandonment, to think constructively for oneself. The result of this is that many have opened the door of their mind to outsiders, who then doing the thinking for them, and as a result, the listening persons inclined accept these to teachings are interpretations of the evolution theory as truth, as fact.

Cause and Effect

It is cause and effect we see all around us today. All the violence, the aggression, the drunkenness, the brawls, the sexual perversions, the criminal behaviour, the lawlessness and inharmonious existence provide evidence that the material progress, which has been made, is almost made to be inconsequential. All we can see and observe is an ever-widening spiral of shortcomings and hopelessness that surrounds us all.

The above list is getting longer and longer. This behaviour, to open the mental doors of our mind to outsiders, or strangers, without the careful scrutiny of their thoughts and intentions has brought us to the situation where we are at this very stage of life. An elected few, in many cases elected by consensus, through the political process, is doing all the thinking for us and we accept their thoughts and interpretation and make these our own and allow these to affect our every day actions, with constancy, for better or for worse.

The causes are the thought process of others, whether right or wrong. The effect is debased thinking of every kind and dissatisfaction with many of life's expectations. There is a sense of alienation and a feeling of abandonment of the masses of humanity, because there are no new ideas that can be employed to lead mankind into a better and more prosperous future. The end result is an abundance of restricting laws and the resultant criminalisation of society. There are feelings of lack and limitation,, of every description, including that of power. This leads to the manifestation of frustrations expressed in various ways either peacefully or violently.

But why, you may ask, are we unable to bring about a human society that is inherently good and is willing to

bring about good at every plane of existence? The cause for this inability to bring about changes for what is good must be rooted at a deeper level of mans long history of thoughts and consciousness.

The Law of Attraction

The Law of Attraction, which is a spiritual universal law, is understood to bring to us that, what we focus on and what we desire and think about; and what we think about we surely also bring about, it must become a reality. This law is eternal and cannot be changed, and therefore, the fundamentals of this law should be made known to every man, woman both young and old. But we know that there are many who may never have heard anything about this law. They have never realised the power that can be had, to bring good or bad into ones life and that this law can be exercised by anyone that is a thinker who acts and lives in compliance with this law.

In consideration of the above, we must conclude that this law existed at the very beginning of time. This will help us appreciate, that, when we raise our eyes heavenward we see the physical universe in all its splendour and glory, including the galaxies, our planet earth and the cosmic ocean of unseen subatomic

particles; we see the product of this law everywhere. This is the product of thought, brought about by the operation of the Law of Attraction.

Since the Law of Attraction is a spiritual law, there must be a Law Maker, with enough intelligence and power to bring about the things made. By the operation of the Creative Principle of Spirit, by desire and thought, the physical manifestations are being brought about. Since Spirit is omnipotent, omnipresent and omniscient it helps us to appreciate that spirit has also the ability to think. In order to think, we need Mind, and since spirit is everywhere, Mind must also be everywhere.

This omnipotent, omnipresent and omniscient power of the universe, we call Universal Mind, is also referred to as God. Therefore, from this we conclude that man had a beginning, at a certain point in time, decided by Universal Mind. Creative thought and the Law of Attraction and the Law of Love must be at the root of our existence. The Greatest Book ever written stated that man was created in the image and likeness of God. This suggests, that Universal Mind is all Intelligence, all Love, all Justice, all Power and all Wisdom and is always present in the things made, including Man. This fact must, by deduction, also be reflected in the level of perfection and splendour that can be seen in the

operation of Universal Mind, in the universe, where all is harmonious and in compliance with Natural law.

Man at the Beginning

However, that man is not in harmony with Universal Mind, or with God, is also evident from the things seen here on this earth where mismanagement of earth's affairs can be observed at each plane of existence. As a result of this, man himself is staggering from one crisis to another, not knowing the way out of this uncertain existence. There is an urgent need for help and guidance that is so desperately desired.

According to the principles governing the universe, there can be no shortages or lack and limitation of any kind. This is evidenced from the abundance of all life, material manifestations and food sources on earth. This would also be applicable to man, who is a product of the creative principle of the universe. We can conclude that at the very beginning, we were in perfect harmony with Universal Mind, being in harmony with Natural Law. Imperfection must then have been brought about by the desire to know both good and bad, which can come to us through the impartial operation of the Law of Attraction. This must be so, since man was made in the image and likeness of God, and thus, he was made a

creator with differentiated power from God, he was a free moral agent. However, there is no principle in support of bad, but there is a principle for good. So we can say with a matter of certainty that bad is nothing more than an absence of good, and when good appears bad must, of necessity, disappear. By deduction we come to understand that bad is only a word coined to describe something that has no substance and therefore can only exist by being held in the consciousness of man who is having lack of every kind. In a perfect conscience bad cannot exist.

Bad can only exist if intelligent man, made in the image and likeness of God, holds bad in his consciousness. This is the fact of life that we see manifest all around us from day to day, from the time that bad first appeared at the beginning. By cultivating a desire to know what bad is, which was the choice of free moral agent man, and by taking certain action in compliance with this desire, bad made its appearance and became a part of man consciousness; this action, by the first perfect man, lead to death because death was attached to the concept of bad.

It behoves us to consider the record of the Greatest Book ever written so as to become familiar with the beginning of man and his failure to hold onto what was good and

perfect, failing to maintain a clean conscience along the way.

A bad conscience is what brought about the fall of man, driven by the thought process of the first man. This, therefore, is all there is to man's beginning; and his standing on earth, being part of the universe. Any teaching of evolution, in respect of man, is void of any understanding and lacks sound reasoning. This in turn has brought about a proliferation of bad of every kind as can be seen in the world at large. It is a crime against humanity, to proliferate the teaching of the evolution theory at the highest institutions of learning. It is as the written word in the Greatest Book ever written states, that, man has ruled man to his injury.

However, now is the time to set matters straight respecting many misconceptions as to life's beginning, helping each one of us appreciate the endless possibilities for good that can be enjoyed by us all? We are standing at the threshold of a new world order of unprecedented possibilities. A new beginning opens up unimaginable potential for future development that can be ours if we so desire. By the Law of Compensation this can become a reality for all of us, provided, we make ourselves available to benefit from this provision.

Misconceptions of the Evolution of Man

There is an abundance of scientific research and understanding available to all so as to enlighten even the most ardent supporter of the evolution theory. However, there are many that may right now be shaking their heads in disbelief; realizing that the very educational establishment has failed to research the evolution concept adequately so as to establish fully supported reasoning and scientific understanding of truth and fact instead of myth.

Nevertheless, it is amazing that the evolution theory has been adopted with reference to the development and growth of man. It is indeed a fundamental truth that life can only come from life; and since human life is without any doubt created in the image and likeness of Universal Mind or God, where then does early man, the stooped apelike creatures comes from? It is inconceivable that our best minds have been misled and fed this myth and have accepted this as truth on the basis of the evolution theory. Man is the crowning glory, the pinnacle of physical creation and only love on the part of the creator, Universal Mind, could have given us the identity of being made in the image and

likeness of the Great Spirit with an upright gait and endowed with thinking ability, reason and a conscience.

This being so, endowed with all that is good, it was man himself that brought about the fall when cultivating desire for something that would, could and did bring death to the entire human family. This was the impartial Law of Attraction which has brought to man what he desired, Man wanted to know good and bad, but death was associated with the concept of bad, with death being the final outcome. Bad did not exist in the life of the first man because he was in perfect harmony with Natural Law and with Universal Mind. Bad would indicate a lack, an absence of good. Good of course is supported by principle but bad is not supported by principle and therefore, bad has no place in mans harmonious existence with Natural Law. Bad is a word describing the absence of the good?

This serves as a reminder to all of us that the Law of Attraction can bring to us whatever we desire, both good and bad. But, since bad brings about death, bad must have no share in our thought processes. We need to focus our minds only on what is good, up building and beneficial and than good will manifest in our lives.

The apelike creatures were incapable of reasoning, to comprehend right from wrong. Apelike creature could not reason on the subject of good and bad, because they existed on a lower plane than man and were subject to Natural Law and a life cycle that always led to death. Animals are not conscious of death they just want to prolong life under any circumstances. But man was different; he had an erect gait, higher intelligence, a conscience, powers of reason, imagination to create and he had the ability to develop intelligent speech. Man was made in the image and likeness of God or Universal Mind and prior to his fall had no concept of error, lack, limitations, fear and death. They were conscious of life, everlasting life, they were godlike and in harmony with Universal Mind and had an abundance of what is good and beneficial.

Correct understanding Will Give True Identity

You, the reader, are this intelligent creature made in the likeness and image of Universal Mind, or God, with unimaginable possibilities to express power, possess and hold as your own anything of which your mind can form a conception. This information which you are reading is designed to restore a correct understanding of your true identity so you can become empowered by

a new vision, a new understanding of the power of thought and the means to bring about the changes all of us so urgently need, to bring about love, health and wealth and ultimately everlasting life in happiness.

It is science at its best that has spearheaded the research and by the process of inductive reasoning established understanding of the existence of physical, moral, mental and spiritual laws that govern the entire universe with absolute certainty with the unerring application of universal principles. These dedicated scientist's, of past generations, have come to the realization that the operating creative principle in the universe is spirit. That Mind is everywhere in the universe and that Mind is Omnipotent, Omnipresent and Omniscient and is based on truth or fact. Man also has mind, and since all mind is one mind, we must by deduction come to the conclusion that Harmony with God means oneness with Universal Mind. This oneness with Universal Mind is what all man is striving to attain. It has now come to be in reach of every man and woman alive.

Failure of Those In the Know

The wise men in the houses of learning have failed to be the guardian of the human family, carrying the

responsibility for spearheading accurate understanding and leading the way to accurate knowledge and resulting prosperity for humanity. It is now the last hour, the hour of crisis and the hour of governmental impotence, lacking in power and wisdom; this would include all organizations that have a sharing in shaping the destiny of mankind.

They have failed to blaze the way to a glorious future with prosperity for all. Instead, we see selfish power-seeking leaders and individuals have brought about a famished humanity and incredible suffering at that. These were the ones that kept the masses of humanity in ignorance until now, while they ruled as by divine election and with the oppression of many, especially the lowly ones. Over a century ago, scientists at that time were spearheading this incredible knowledge that could have changed the course of global events. But being unable to reach men of courage, this knowledge remained hidden only to be uncovered recently from available archives.

The time has come, and it is now, that mankind is awakening to a better hope, a better knowledge, with a better future and greater possibilities then ever before. You must know and you have the right to understand, indeed you must come into possession of power, wealth

and health and you shall be set free. The Law of Attraction is your servant, to bring about what you think about, both the good and the bad. Think only good and constructive thought and good will come your way. Keep the door to your mind shut to unwholesome teachings and thought forces that are designed to enslave you and to disempower you.

A New Consciousness

The whole world is on the eve of a new consciousness, a new power, and a new realization of resources within the self. We have in our hand the prospect of massive change, a change that the governments and other institutions have as yet not realized, but the forces that bring about this change are on the move and can no longer be stopped. Mankind has become enlightened to the truth based on scientific facts, which is backed by the most articulated human minds of science, and corroborated by the Greatest and most Revered Book known to man, the Bible, this is a new hope, a new vision, and a new beginning that changes things as we know it, forever.

All nationalities, peoples, races of mankind, creeds and languages are being invited to take in this beautiful and far reaching knowledge and become an enlightened

people forging new ideals and a better, more abiding, future for all. Traditions are being melted off humanity and accurate knowledge standing full robed in all its splendour to be embraced by every individual. It is then that it can be said that 98% of humanity has come into possession of power that has been the possession until now of only the privileged 2% of mankind.

This knowledge and this power is no longer the privilege of the few but has the potential to become the reality of the vast majority of mankind with a meteoric rise in hope and confidence that will bring about a new dispensation of creativity and advancement never before seen on this earth.

You are the one who is the full beneficiary of all that is good and this chapter will help you on the way to fully realize the full potential of all that is good with enormous benefits to all. This information belongs to mankind and it must penetrate every part of the human family and it must be read in every human settlement, whether the villages of rural Africa, the cities and town throughout the world, the steppes of central Asia, the wide open spaces of Australia or North Africa. There should be no one that expresses ignorance saying: I have no knowledge of this new understanding; saying, I do not know the Law of Attraction and the Law of Love

One Power Consciousness - Prosper as well as this new hope that paves the way for better things to come.

Pers	ional	Note:	s:			
						_

Chapter 4

You Reap What You Sow

Faith & universal Law

The operation of true faith cannot be separated from an accurate knowledge of the operation of universal Law. There are many who may say that they have faith, but so called faith, at times, may work out what can only be described as credulity, displaying a tendency to believe something too readily without a proper understanding. Because physical, moral, mental and spiritual law operate throughout the universe, which affects all material creation, therefore, it behoves us to pay attention to these laws, as we desire to become the recipient of the out-workings of true faith. When immutable laws support faith, it is invincible, which is a force of great magnitude that will place the owner of such faith among the Master Mind's of human thinking.

True faith must be supported and backed by the evident demonstration of realities, though not beheld, as stated in the Greatest Book ever written.

Universal Law will help us to understand the basis of all belief. True belief is a concept that is rooted in understanding immutable law and resulting in action in support of what has been accepted as truth. If the evidence in support of a certain belief is not based on

universal principles, then at best, it must be considered as being nothing more than credulity.

Now, we want you to consider the law that is at the base of faith that will bring to you whatever you desire, which is in harmony with natural law and that law is the Law of Attraction.

The Law of Attraction is Eternal

We have come to understand that we are children of the universe, calling planet earth our home. It fills us with great joy to understand that we have a lofty and definite purpose, a belonging, in the arrangement of God. In fact we have come to appreciate that our heritage, being made in the image and likeness of God, or Universal Mind, is based on sound reasoning and truth. The 'Source of All Power' has not abandoned us. It is true to say that mankind is precious and very important to the overall outworking of the purpose of God, or Universal Mind and a better future is waiting to be fulfilled in man.

The written word, found in the Greatest Book known to man states: 'God loved the world (Mankind as a whole) so much that he gave his only Begotten Son, in order that everyone that exercises faith in him might not be

destroyed but have everlasting life'. This is our purpose, to keep alive and exercise faith, or belief, that the Messiah, or Son of God, has life in himself that can be passed on to mankind on the basis of faith in the provision of the Ransom sacrifice of his perfect and righteous body.

In order to make ourselves to be a part of this grand purpose, we need a thorough knowledge and accurate understanding of the operation of the powers vested in man, through the operation of universal and Natural Law. Natural Law can be said to be the set of unchanging, always working laws that apply both to the world of Spirit and of Nature. There are many Natural Laws such as the law of electricity, the law of gravity, the Law of Love, as well as the Law of Attraction that can operate with unerring constancy for our benefit. Knowledge of the application and operation of these laws will inspire confidence in their operation, as we desire to bring ourselves into harmony with these laws.

It can be stated that the Law of Attraction has no beginning and no end, it is and was always there and it is here to serve us to bring about that, which has been initiated by thought forces, both good or bad. The law of attraction is the power that is sweeping through eternity. It can be discerned in the sparkle of the

diamond, in the rock formations, in the heavenly bodies and galaxies, in the seen and the unseen. But, because we have the power to create, we are under obligation to bring ourselves into a harmonious relationship with Universal Mind, or God. Our thoughts must be in harmony with Universal Mind and only then can we occupy our rightful place in the out-workings of the purposes of God, or that of Universal Mind.

There Is Perfection in the Law of Attraction

This Law of Attraction is the source of perfect justice, because it renders equal retribution (an eye of an eye and a life for a life). It is the source of perfect unity and oneness of purpose; and the source of perfect harmony causing all laws to blend as into one purpose. The Law of Attraction is perfect truth, because it is the one great truth; and it brings about perfect balance, because it measures unerringly. The Law of Attraction is also perfect growth as it is a natural growth and is the basis of perfect understanding, because it solves every problem of life.

This Law of Attraction has its existence in its activity, and you, the thinker, are the source of this activity, which are thoughts generated in your brain. The 80

purpose of this law cannot be changed and whatever the surrounding circumstances, it moves ever forward toward the fulfilment of bringing about perfect harmony with Universal Mind. We find it working in the things made but the unseen power, as it works in the mind of man, is greater.

The Law of Attraction is Neither Good, Nor Evil

It is important to understand that the Law of Attraction is neither good nor evil, neither moral nor immoral. It is a neutral law that always flows with the desires of the individual, and each individual reflects a line of growth and there are as many lines of growth as there are individuals on this earth. It applies to all of us. The function of this Law of Attraction is to bring into existence the good and the bad, the bitter and the sweet. Desire is the overriding principle that will bring to each one of us our own. We cannot blame anyone else except ourselves if things do not turn out as expected.

Let us see how it works. What we think about we bring about is a true statement of fact. If we think distress, than we get distress; if we think success, then we get success. On the other hand, when we think destructive thoughts, we set a chemical internal reaction into

operation that will bring about a reaction upon the mind, causing disease and sickness. We are out of harmony with the purpose of our being. When we worry, we might be causing fearful havoc to both mind and body, with the resultant illnesses that are attached to such a reaction, we bring about the things we worry about. However, if we entertain constructive thoughts, we set up operations of healthy chemical reactions within our bodies, resulting in improved health that is the product of our constructive thoughts.

Entertaining negative thoughts may result in a disintegrating nature that deadens our nerve actions, causing us to become negative and subject to many ills. On the other hand, if we become positive and harmonious, with the purpose of our being, we put into action a healthy activity of a constructive nature, causing the mind and body to become free from the many ills due to discordant thoughts. In other words, the nature of the thought we use determines the kind of conditions and experiences with which we meet. What we put into life is what we get out of life; you reap what you sow.

Harmony with God Is In Compliance with Natural Law

Life, as we know it, is an orderly advancement governed by the Law of Attraction. Our growth is through three seeming sections. In the first section we are unconscious users of thought; in the second section, we are conscious users of thought power, applying law for our benefit; in the third section, we are conscious users of conscious thought power. Here we are awakening to our conscious power over law and become fully awake to the laws governing conscious use.

Life is not the football of chance, nor is it a question of creed, nationality, social standing, wealth, or power, but rather, life is to be understood to be reaching out to and bringing about harmony, as a result of compliance with Natural Laws.

The application of this knowledge and the understanding of the exactness and stability in Natural Law is our greatest asset. When we become conscious of the availability of power, on the basis of harmony with Universal Mind, or God and use it judiciously, we shall have found the pearl of great value, we shall have found the truth that sets us free.

A New Civilization Born

A new civilization is being born. Customs, creeds and lack of understanding are passing away; unlimited possibilities, vision, faith, and service are taking their place. The effects and stranglehold of tradition are being torn of humanity, and thought is being liberated and truth is rising in all its glory to the benefit of all.

We are unable to fully comprehend the full effect of the rule of mind, which can be stated as the rule of Spirit. We see as with a metal mirror the hazy outline of the things that have been uncovered, by the newly discovered power and what this power can do for us in the future. That there are possibilities without number is true and the existing powers that hold sway on the world scene, are to take note, that unprecedented change and success is waiting in the isles of progress, realised by many thousands.

The whole world is on the eve of a new consciousness, a new power and a new realization of resources within the self. There is no better time then now to move forward with a new hope, a new vision and a new vigour, to a new reality with enormous good to all of mankind. The operating phrase is being in harmony with the forward movement of the greater whole, with progress, in both mental and spiritual power.

Knowledge, Courage and Faith

We know that thought is bringing to us the thing we think about, which manifest in form, yet, we find it difficult to banish fear, anxiety, or discouragement, all of which are powerful thought forces, which continually send the thing we desire further away; our thoughts are often one step forward and two steps backward. The only way to prevent us from going backward is to keep growing in understanding of the operation of the Law of Attraction and going forward. Eternal vigilance is the price of success.

There are three steps and each one is absolutely essential. You must first have the knowledge of your power; second, the courage to dare; third, the faith to do.

With this as a basis, you can construct an ideal business, an ideal home, ideal friends and an ideal environment; you are not restricted as to materials or costs. Thought is omnipotent and has the power to draw on the infinite bank of Primary Substance for all that is required. Infinite resources are, therefore, at your command.

The Ideal Must Be Sharp, Clear-Cut And Definite

But the ideal must be sharp, clear-cut and definite; to have one ideal today, another tomorrow, and a third next week means to scatter your forces and accomplish nothing; your result will be a meaningless and chaotic combination of wasted material.

The result of this indecision and negative thought is often found in the loss of material wealth. Supposed independence, which required many years of toil and effort, suddenly disappears? It is often found that the only real independence is to be having a practical working knowledge of the creative power of thought.

Creative Power to Adjust to Universal Thought

This practical working method cannot come to you until you learn that the only real power that you can have is the power to adjust yourself, to divine and unchangeable principles. You cannot change the Infinite, but you can come into an understanding of Natural Law. The reward of this understanding is a conscious realization of your ability to adjust and align

your thought faculties with Universal Mind, which is omnipresent. Your ability to cooperate with this Omnipotence will indicate the degree of success with which you meet.

Counterfeit Power of Thought

The power of thought has many counterfeits that also come to you by the Law of Attraction. Counterfeit indicates a corruption of the true intent, which has fascinated the unaware and gullible and may be more or less fascinating, but the results are harmful instead of helpful. Of course, worry, fear, and all negative thoughts produce a crop after their kind; those who harbor thoughts of this kind must inevitably reap what they have sown. They will reap more worry, fear and discord.

Again, there are people who look to manifestation of phenomena, visual displays and demonstrations of so-called proofs, obtained at materializing séances. They fail to guard their minds, and instead, they throw open their mental doors and take in the most poisonous of currents, which can be found in the psychic world. They do not seem to understand that their ability to become negative, receptive, and passive, results in draining

themselves of all their vital force, which then brings forth these negative vibratory thought forms.

Telepathy, as well as any form of hypnotism is positively dangerous to the person that is subject to this influence. It does not belong to man to dominate another, because by dominating the will of another, he will gradually and surely divest himself of his own power. Do we not know that we are all from one source and this source is Universal Mind, or God? We are made in His image and likeness, and therefore, we shall all be subject to His great love that is said to be the constitution of the system to come.

All, of these perversions, have their temporary satisfaction, and for some, a keen fascination, but, there is an infinitely greater fascination in a true understanding of the world of power, within – a power which increases with use; it is permanent instead of fleeting; it is potent as a remedial agency to bring about the remedy for past error and wrong thinking.

The Law of Attraction, exploring the concept that thought will correlate with its object and bring it forth in the material world, is corresponding with the thought produced in the mental world. We then discern the absolute necessity of seeing that every thought has the

inherent germ of truth, in order that the Law of Growth will bring into manifestation good; for good alone confers permanent power.

Law of Attraction, the Law of Love

The principle, which gives thought the dynamic power to correlate with its object, and therefore, to master every adverse human experience, is the Law of Attraction, which has been suggested to be also understood to be supported by the Law of Love. This is an eternal and fundamental principle, inherent in all things, in every system of philosophy, in every religion, and in every science; there is no getting away from the Law of Attraction and the Law of Love. It is feeling that imparts vitality to thought; feeling is desire in compliance with principle, and this desire works out love. Thought impregnated with desire, or with love, becomes invincible.

Universal Mind is not only Intelligence, but also substance, and the substance is the attractive force that brings electrons together by the Law of Attraction so that they form atoms; the atoms in turn are brought together, by the same law and then form molecules; molecules take objective forms. And so, we find that the Law of Attraction and the Law of Love is the creative

principle behind every manifestation, not only of atoms, but of worlds, of the universe, of everything of which the imagination can form any conception.

It is the operation of the marvelous Law of Attraction and the Law of Love, which has caused men in all ages and at all times, to believe that there must be some personal being who responded to their petitions and desires, and manipulated events in order to comply with their requirements, while in effect, Gods law operated to deliver the product of mans thinking. You reap what you sow.

Thought and Love - an Irresistible Force

It is the combination of thought and love that forms the irresistible force called the Law of Attraction. All Natural Laws are irresistible; the Law of Gravity, the Law of Electricity, or any other Law operates with mathematical exactitude. There is no variation; it is only the channel of distribution that may be imperfect.

Things are created in the mental or spiritual world before they appear in the outward physical act or event. By the simple process of constructive use of thoughtforces, we help create the events that will come into our 90

lives in the future, perhaps even tomorrow. Educated desire is the most potent means of bringing into action the Law of Attraction, for the benefit of us all.

Fírst Create New Brain Cells by Concentration

Man is so constituted that he must first create the tools or implements, by which he gains the power to think correctly. The mind cannot comprehend an entirely new idea until a corresponding, vibratory brain cell has been prepared to receive it. This explains why it is so difficult for us to receive, or appreciate, an entirely new idea; we have no brain cell capable of receiving it and we are therefore incredulous. We do not believe it. Concentrate and read new thoughts and ideas many times and by doing so, you start to build new brain cells. Be diligent in your efforts.

If therefore, you have not been familiar with the omnipotence of the Law of Attraction and the scientific methods by which it can be put into operation, or, if you have not been familiar with the unlimited possibilities which it opens to those who are enabled to take advantage of the resources it offers, begin now and create the necessary brain cells, which may be yours by cooperating with Natural Law. This is done by

One Power Consciousness - Prosper concentration, or meditation, and attention given to new ideas.

Power comes through Repose

The intention governs the attention; power comes through repose. It is by concentration that deep thoughts, wise speech, and all forces of high potentiality are accomplished. It is in the Silence that you get in tough with the omnipotent power of your subconscious mind, from which all power transpires.

He who desires wisdom, power, or permanent success of any kind will find it only within our Mind and its thought processes; it is an Unfoldment. The thinking man may conclude that the silence is very easily attained, but it should be remembered that only in absolute silence may one come into contact with divinity itself, learn of unchangeable laws, and open for himself the channels, by which persistent practice and concentration lead to perfection.

Pe	rsonal	Note:	s:		

Chapter 5

Source of True Faith

At the Beginning There Was Faith

At the very beginning of man there was faith and this faith manifested in unswerving belief in omnipotence, omniscience and omnipresence, Universal Mind, or God and in what today is commonly known as God the Almighty. There was no lack, or any limitations, but only abundance of all that is good. Their faith was based on a belief that throughout the life course of man, Universal Mind, or God, would deliver all and everything that was connected with the thinking process of man, which was good, beneficial and in Harmony with Universal Mind.

The Greatest Book ever written gives a description of what faith is, stating at Hebrews 11:1 'Faith is the assured expectation of things hoped for, the evident demonstration of realities though not beheld'. Assured expectation, as stated in the aforementioned reference seems to indicate certainty. Therefore, any expectation hoped for is the product of pre-existing thoughts and the Law of Attraction will surely bring the product of those thoughts to its owner. This is so, because the evident demonstration of realities, though not beheld, are the invisible spiritual laws, or more specifically, the Law of Attraction and the Law of Love which operate with mathematical certainty.

A person with True Faith must be in support of the ever present and always operating physical, mental, moral and spiritual laws in order to display this kind of faith spoken of in the greatest Book ever written. This greatest book laid the foundation for solid faith that can be yours. However, it is not readily available through the organizations that have been set up to teach the ones with little faith. Many state that they have faith, but may prove false to the display of resultant power. They have in fact little, or no faith at all.

Desire to Know Bad leads to Discord, Sickness & Death

However, in the beginning, in order for man to continue in his way of goodness, he had to understand the operations of the spiritual Law of Attraction, which is an impartial universal law that would bring to man according to his thoughts, both good and bad. But bad was not a concept formed in the mind and in the thought processes of the first man. He had a perfect mind, he was, a free moral agent, conscious of abundance of all that is good and he had to decide for himself what was good and that bad, was nothing at all, it could not exist unless it was held in the consciousness of man, brought about by mans desire.

Therefore, in order to teach man the principles attached to being a free moral agent, it was necessary to visibly display, before man, the manifestation of the proverbial tree of good and bad. The first man had to comprehend the full implication associated with cultivating desire for what is good or bad and coming to understand what was associated with the concept of bad. He had the right to exercise his free will and that would include choosing good or bad. Bad was not supported by principle and it could, therefore, always be destroyed by good. From this we can conclude that bad was nothing at all and bad could in fact not manifest where good existed. By choosing to do what was termed bad, the first man would bring a chain reaction into existence that would lead to becoming conscious of bad, which resulted in a loss of good. A bad conscience would lead to the manifestation of every lack and limitation and finally, it brought the ultimate penalty for sin and that is death.

The account in the Greatest Book, ever written, states; that the first act of fallen man, after doing what was termed bad, was to cover his loins, because he realised that he was naked. This was in compliance with experiencing lack, resulting in a desire to be covered in order to feel complete. Lack manifest, by being conscious of something that is perceived to be missing, which is needed. Lack has dominated mans thought

processes throughout the ages, this consciousness of lack is today the most important limitation to man's true happiness and true progress.

Knowledge of Good and Bad

According to the greatest Book ever written, at the beginning of man, a tree, bearing fruit, became a symbol of the knowledge of good and bad. Man was perfect and in harmony with God and all Natural, Physical, Mental and Spiritual laws. Taking of the fruit of the tree of the knowledge of good and bad would indicate a to know bad, since good was already a possession of early man. However, eating of the proverbial tree of the knowledge of good and bad constituted a wilful, physical, act in support of desire cultivated in the mind of man. This desire was for something that was described as bad, but bad was not supported by principle, and therefore, it could always be destroyed by additional good. Bad or evil should never be subject to man's desire. The result of taking of the fruitage of the tree of the knowledge of good and bad resulted in a flawed conscience, by becoming aware of lack, which, finally, would lead to death. Here we need to use discernment, to understand that it was necessary for man to be subjected to this God directed limitation, not to touch or eat from the proverbial tree of

the knowledge of good and bad, to abstain from that which is bad, or to decide to know good or bad. Man was after all a perfect creature made in the image and likeness of God, conscious of what is good. He was a free moral agent and could work out, for himself, that it was bad and certainly not to be desired.

In the first place, man was created perfect. In the second place, man was a free moral agent. He belonged to the family of god-like creatures, having been made in the image and likeness of God, the Father. The father and other angelic creatures knew, or had the necessary understanding associated with the knowledge of good and bad. They knew the Law of Attraction that allowed free moral agent, man, to choose either good or bad. Man on the other hand had to be taught and brought face to face with the concept of this universal Law of Attraction that had the power to bring both the good and the bad into the life of the first man. Man was a free moral agent, a man of conscience and he had the right of choice that needed to be exercise for the good, in imitation of God given directive.

In the third place, the first man had to grasp the concept that good was supported by principle, which was universally supported. However, bad was not supported by principle, because it could always be

destroyed by good, and therefore, bad was nothing at all, it was a word indicating an absence of good and therefore, bad had no right to exist in the concepts of perfect man's thought development, which was to be always good.

In the fourth place, mans thinking was a creative process and correct thinking was a way of life. In fact, correct thinking was 'Life' to the first man and all his offspring that would come after him. Therefore, thinking, which is a spiritual activity, would bring about the operation of the Law of Attraction and that would bring the product of mans thought into existence. Unless man was made aware of the importance of correct thinking, cultivating only thoughts that were constructive and good, he would not qualify to continue to belong to the spiritual family of godlike creatures, to enjoy everlasting life in peace. If he chose to go against his conscience, which was a consciousness of abundance of all that is good, he would surely have to die, because, he would become conscious of lack and limitations, leading to fear, sickness and finally death. He would no longer be in perfect balance with the purpose of his being; he would be in discord with Universal Mind, or God.

So, we can now state with conviction and with certainty that the tree of the knowledge of good and bad was indeed a representation, or symbol, of the Law of Attraction. This Law of Attraction operated in compliance with thoughts generated by man, which is a gift of God. This law required proper understanding, or, obedience by faith, in order to fully embrace this Law of Attraction to man's benefit. As a result, man would bring forth only good from good thoughts coming from a good conscience, which was in harmony with Universal Mind, or God.

On the other hand, man's failure, to acquire this life sustaining understanding, would come to him by an act of disobedience and that would attract alienation from the source of life, the Father. Man would become a creature unable to sustain his life for eternity and he would surely have to pass away in death. He was out of harmony with Natural Law and had no access to the life sustaining Spirit, because his faith changed from knowing only good, health and everlasting life to knowing the concept of error, which would lead to lack, limitations, fear, sickness and death. His thought forces were no longer dominated by Love, which throws fear outside, and as a result of this, he was man's mind was dominated by fear and doubt, leading to want and finally to death. His faith, or belief, was no longer based

on the assured expectations of things hoped for, the evident demonstration of realities though not beheld. His faith was flawed.

You can Have Harmony with God or Universal Mind

That is why, all of us are dying and we are finding it almost impossible to improve our life prospect, apart from certain scientific advancements. This collective scientific knowledge, accumulated over many years, may allow our life span to marginally increased, beyond the expectations of seventy or eighty years. Our short life has resulted in an uneven distribution of wealth and prosperity among mankind, where the majority are in abject poverty and want. The question that this raises is this: Is there any hope of ever getting into a position of harmony with Universal Mind, or God? The answer must be a resounding yes.

There are many faiths, among the various population groups on earth. There are the Muslim Faiths, the Christian Faiths, the Jewish Faiths, and the Hindu Faiths just to mention a few. All of these faiths seem to indicate that they are based on moral concepts, which form the basis of their teachings, by means of which; the followers are instructed to believe that what they 102

embraced is truth. But, we want to be reminded that the Law of Attraction will bring to each one his own. Whatever we believe to be truth, is truth to that person, but not necessarily beneficial to bring harmony with Universal Mind. When we believe that doing harm to ones neighbour is in compliance with God's requirements then we must finally reap what we have sown. When we do what is bad, than bad is what we shall reap, irrespective of what we believe or what we call truth.

Thought Revolution

However, so-called truth that is based on negative inflections, as indicated above, is not real truth, but rather, it is truth to members of that particular faith that embraces such understanding and conduct. Now, it may be stated that the Muslim, Christian and Jewish faiths are all based on part or portions of the teachings of the Holy writings, or the oldest and Greatest Book ever written. These 'Holy Writings' are contained in the Greatest Book ever written, which has stood the test of time that is also known as the Bible, or the Word of God. However, that there are many misleading expressions and teachings that may come to us through varying interpretations, of this book, is also true. That is why, today, many followers of organized religion are no

longer giving their wholehearted support to their organizations. Many desire to acquire additional knowledge and understanding of what could be termed truth. They are searching the Internet for answers to many of mankind's problems, not realizing that there is a Thought Revolution taking place, right before their very eyes. You are now invited to be benefitting from this Thought Revolution and benefit from a new understanding that can bring truth and change.

The Thinker Is Born

The thinker is born and many desire to acquire true faith, that is based on universal truth and that holds out the promises for real and lasting change. This change offers unimaginable benefits and prosperity to mankind as a whole. With our advancement and ability to comprehend this new thought power, based on the imagination and visualization of a Great Shift that is taking place in humanity, we discern that we are at the cutting edge of the Thought Revolution, with unimaginable benefits for the greater whole.

You are now being placed, face-to-face, with the advancement of a new way of thinking and you are invited to take responsibilities for yourselves, in respect of the knowledge that empowers. As you obtain more

knowledge and grow in understanding of the power that can be had, namely, spiritual powers, you begin to realize that previously held beliefs are no longer serving you to the full extend. As you desire to bring yourself into harmony with the forward movement of the greater whole, which includes Natural Law and Universal Mind, or God, you begin to express yourself in a thirst for knowledge, in order to obtain benefits that can bring prosperity.

Advancing Along the Pathway to Prosperity

No longer can you, or we, be swayed to pass on the responsibility for advancing along the pathway of prosperity, faith, health and wealth, to outsiders. These may claim to have all the understanding and knowledge to bring to you your own, but this is without foundation. However, the day of decisive action belongs to you and you are the privileged one who can take it upon yourself to advance step by step along the pathway that leads to freedom from fear, lack and limitations. A new faith is being made known and this faith has the power to bring to you what has been laid up in trust for you. This true faith speaks with authority and has the power to lead you in the direction of love, joy, peace and mildness, kindness, goodness, faith, self-105

control with the quality of longsuffering, and at the end, it will bring longevity and prosperity. It leads to the realization of the things desired.

What are we to say? Shall we here indicate that all of mankind has been wrong all along until now. This may be subject to personal scrutiny and is worthy of our most sincere consideration. However, now is the time for the floodgates of understanding to be opened and individuals, like you, are now encouraged to take responsibility for your own self. This may open the way to prosperity, as you learn to apply this knowledge for the benefit of your own and those you love. Change is in the air and it has the power to change the way we have been looking at things, until now.

The Law of Attraction Will Bring Abundance

Now let us look at another way. We are aware that the Law of Attraction is eternal and will continue into the everlasting future. This Law will bring to us our own, which means, it will bring to us the product of our thoughts. However, our thoughts must be trained to be in harmony with Universal Mind, or God, and only then can our faith be operating on the Plane of the Absolute and bring to us whatever good we desire. We cannot 106

afford to be ignorant about this fundamental requirement, that of harmony with the forward movement of the greater whole and of God.

The result of this ignorance could bring to us the product of what is bad, with a certain and unpleasant outcome. It will mean that after all this time of mans existence, progress and acquisition of knowledge, we might be finding ourselves in a position of indecision, where we prevent this faith to grow, which could affect our life for our own good. By this inaction, we are wilfully taking a stand against the arrangement of revealed truth, and as such, we will receive the full wages that are due for our error and that would mean, permanent alienation from Universal Mind. But, there are no reasons for this to be so. You have nothing to fear, as you personally become engaged to acquire this knowledge, which brings abundance of what is good to you. You become conscious of abundance and you shall receive abundance with joy, happiness, peace and prosperity until there is no more want.

Harmony with God and Compliance with Natural Law

If we collectively take note of change and bring ourselves into harmony with Universal Mind, on the 107

basis of revealed truth, then there will most likely be changes taking place throughout the world. In that case, we will be in a position to acquire true faith that is based on scientific understanding of the operation of Natural, Mental, Moral and Spiritual Law, including the Law of Compensation. In addition, we will also bring about an understanding of truth that is supported by the teachings of the Greatest Book, ever written. It is easy to understand why this would be of benefit to people everywhere. There would be harmony with Universal Mind, or God, on the basis of compliance with physical, mental, moral and spiritual law, as well as, compliance with the teachings of the Law of Compensation. This is the sacrifice of the righteous and perfect life of the Last Adam. This compensation worked out a life, for a life, which serves universal justice and manifest in the sacrificial arrangement of God, by means of the Only Begotten Son of God, the Messiah, Jesus Christ.

True Faith and the Law of Compensation

This True faith would be the one and only faith that has real and lasting value with Universal Mind, or God. It can bring about righteousness, with God, and therefore, it brings the prospect of life everlasting in perfect health. 108

Lack, limitations, fear and want that dominated man for thousand of years will come to nothing. The Law of Compensation underwrites this faith, in that the vacuum in the righteous arrangement of God, which brought about by the death of the first Son of God, Adam, has now been filled by the righteous life of the Last Adam. The Last Adam is also known as the Messiah, or the Christ, who sacrificed his righteous life for every man, woman both young and old. There is no partiality with Universal Mind, or God, all of us are equal before God to receive of his Undeserved Kindness and Love, by means of his provision of a life, for a life. It requires faith in the Ransom sacrificial provision that will lead to reconciliation with God, on the basis of Gods Undeserved Kindness. This faith is based on the fact that a righteous life, sacrificed, has the power to impart everlasting life on the basis of faith in this provision.

True Faith Must Lead to Harmony

This would mean that, whatever religious persuasion that has been our lot in life, it has been found wanting and is no longer serving us for our eternal good. It is of little benefit to be a good person, in our own eyes, if we have failed to consider the benefit to the greater whole, which comes to you by means of true faith and through

the Undeserved Kindness of God. This faith gives you righteousness with God. In that case, diversity of religion would have come to nothing and all humanity has the prospect of being united in one line of thought, which is based on truth. This truth is in compliance with Natural Law and is in harmony with Universal Mind, or God, on the basis of the Underserved Kindness of God.

Change Is In the Air

Now, we can comprehend the magnitude of what is unfolding before our very eyes. Change is in the air. The masses of mankind desire a new dispensation and a new beginning. We can be made whole, in the outworking of what is good and beneficial, which can and will lead to a new consciousness, leading to oneness with God, the Father, of us all. This new beginning is based on power, on consciousness of conscious power, which means that each one of us can come into a position of limitless power to accomplish whatever good we desire. We are able to reach oneness with Universal Mind, or God and there is literally nothing that we cannot achieve and this power can be ours on the basis of rue faith.

There Can No Longer Be Any Conflict

As a result of this far-reaching analogy, we perceive that war between nations, such as between Muslims and Jews, would be a thing of the past, because they would have realised that they are one, in aspiration and thought, to bring about what is good. They would have acquired harmony with Universal Mind, or God, by means of the Last Adam, who has become our Wonderful Councillor, Eternal Father, Prince of Peace and Mighty God, as well as High Priest and leader. There can no longer be any conflict between the Eastern and the Western Block of Nations, because they have the prospect to be united by the same principles in compliance with physical, mental, moral and spiritual They would have come to appreciate unlimited economic power that can be had, by right thinking and harmony with the forward movement of the greater whole.

True faith has, therefore, become the handmaiden of unlimited power that can be expressed for the welfare of ones fellow man, as well as, compliant government and human organization. The unresponsive elements of human society have nowhere to go, they are on their own and will have to pay the price that is due for their 111

error and they will receive their reward in compliance with their thoughts that are manifest in every lack and limitation with disease, poverty, fear, sickness and death. However, for those who live a life of harmony with Natural Law, and harmony with Universal Mind, on the basis of true faith, there is the prospect of longevity, health, happiness, wealth, joy and peace, now and eternal life in the new system that is destined to come.

The whole world of mankind can now acquire this understanding of truth and apply these benefits in their lives, and as a result of this, all religions can adjust themselves to this revealed understanding and bring their lives and teachings in to harmony with true faith. The outworking of this will lead to harmony with Universal Mind, or God, with life and eternal happiness, wealth and abundance of all that is good.

Now apply yourself to diligent reading and meditation of the things that have been made known to you in this chapter and in the rest of this book and avail yourself of the other publication that were written for your benefit and upliftment, such as the book 'One Power Consciousness - Power Within'.

Per	sonal	Note.	s:		
_					

Chapter 6

Thought Is Creative

A Reflection

To think is indeed a great privilege, however, to think so as to create what is good and empowering is another matter, altogether. This is who we really are, made in the image and likeness of our maker, God, or Universal Mind. The crime against humanity is the misappropriation of power, for the benefit of the few and the stupefication of the majority of humankind. This leads us to the understanding that thought, used in a creative and empowered manner, must lead to the emancipation of self and, ultimately, of the human family, with untold benefits as a result.

We are here encouraged to cultivate good and upbuilding thinking habits, to think, so as to bring about what is of benefit to the majority. This would require of us to get ourselves free from any lack, limitations and fear. However, we know, that this would require that the few who are in a position of power, those who hold sway on the world scene, need to change to see the bigger picture and buy into new concepts and ideas for the benefit of all. This would pave the way toward global change, through a shift of power that would draw benefit from an enlightened and empowered humanity.

Power is Limited to Effects

We have come to understand that thought has power. Due to the operation of human organization, whether religious, scientific, commercial or political, our understanding has been limited to visible effects, while the causes have been misunderstood and have largely been ignored. Almost the entire system of education is concerned only about effects. This has not helped us to bring about a better society, nor has it helped us to develop new potentials in our young ones, with the purpose to bring about success and true happiness.

We are interested only in causes

Being mainly concerned about effects, until now, we have accepted the opposing entities such as God and the Devil in religion, positive and negative in science and good and bad in philosophy. The newly found understanding of the Law of Attraction reverses the process. Today, we shall be interested only in causes. This helps us to appreciate that those who apply themselves to the study of this subject are becoming increasingly aware of causes, which can bring about change and improved conditions for individuals manifesting in health, wealth, harmony, abundance and

whatever else may be necessary for their welfare and happiness.

We desire to express ourselves harmoniously and constructively, because of the good that we want to display. We are progressively becoming aware of a new power and a better understanding that will remove hurtful conditions, such as sorrow, misery, unhappiness, disease, and poverty, because these are opposed to our well being and our happiness. It is an ongoing process, to successfully eliminate the above negative manifestation from our lives. To eliminate these undesirable effects requires understanding the source of good that empowers us, to rise above and beyond limitation of any kind. To satisfy our desire, so as to do only what is constructive and beneficial, we apply harmonious, constructive and to empowering thoughts in conjunction with the Law of Attraction and the Law of Abundance and this will give us access to the source of supply with the full range of benefits for all.

The "I" Of You Is The Spiritual You

You need to understand that the "I" of you is not the physical body. The physical body and the mind is 117

simply an instrument that the "I" uses to carry out its purposes to think, reason, and plan as well as to do. The "I," must therefore, be something that controls and directs both the body and the mind; something that determines what we shall do and how we shall conduct ourselves. Your full realization of the true nature of the "I", will give you a sense of power that you have never known before.

Your life experiences and thinking, up until now, has been made up of your personality and countless experiences that you have stored in the subconscious domain of your mind. They have nothing to do with the real "I". When you say "I think" or "I go", the "I" tells the mind what it shall think and directs the physical body what to do. This is so, because the "I" is spiritual, and it is the source of real power. This power comes to both men and women when they fully understand who they really are. It is no wonder that the 'Greatest Book,' ever written, tells us that Universal Mind, which is there identified as the Great 'I Am That I Am', is the Creator and the Source of all power, all spirit. I am sure, you are already feeling a certain desire and a longing to be in harmony, or one, with this glorious Source of all Power, the magnificent and glorious 'I Am That I Am'. You are made in his image and likeness and you belong to Him,

and therefore, let no one ever take this understanding away from you, it is your identity.

The greatest and most marvellous power that the 'I' has been given is the power to think, but few people know how to think constructively, or correctly. As a result, many achieve little in the way of constructiveness; in fact most of us may not fully comprehend what constructiveness really implies. The predominant disposition of most men and women is their thinking, which causes their thoughts to dwell on selfish purposes, being obsessed with conditions as well as the visible manifestations, which surround's us all. The inevitable result of this is an immature mind, being dominated by the things seen. When a mind becomes mature, it understands the danger of defeat that is manifest in every selfish thought.

Benefits That Must Be Shared With Others

One important truism we need to comprehend is that every benefit received through the application of the Law of Attraction, must be of benefit to every person who is in some way engaged in the process of obtaining such benefit. And any attempt to profit from the weaknesses, ignorance, or necessity of others, will create

disharmony and will inevitably work to his or her disadvantage; this is so, because every individual is a differentiated part of Universal Mind.

A part cannot antagonize any other part, but rather, the welfare of each person depends upon recognition of the interest of the whole. It is a fundamental truth to understand that every man and woman, both young old, is endowed with the same privileges and they have access to the same power with unlimited possibilities as everyone else, and therefore, collectively they are instrumental in the outworking of success. As such, they also have the right to share in the benefits, to whatever extend.

This is of great benefit to those who have come to appreciate this principle. They will not engage in any business dealings if they cannot possibly bring benefits to all, who participate, and thereby, fulfilling this Law of Abundance, the Law of Attraction and the Law of Love. This principle, of unselfish giving, needs to be employed and applied in your life, it makes for love and happiness for all. It has the power to change our environment and the world.

Affirmation for Strengthening the Will

One of the affirmations to be used for strengthening the will and realizing your power to accomplish is, "I can be what I will to be". By repeating this affirmative on a regular basis you realise who and what the "I" is. You are encouraged to make the effort to come into a thorough understanding of the true nature of this "I". This "I" is the 'Spiritual You' and must always be nothing less than perfect.

This is the way forward if you want to become invincible; that is, provided that your objects and purposes in life are in harmony with the creative principle of the Universe, which means, to be in harmony with Natural Law. If you desire to make use of this affirmation then use it often, night and day, and continue to use this affirmation until it becomes a part of you. Form the habit, repeat it, let it become automatic and be absorbed in your subconscious mind and be empowered by it and have fun doing it.

By means of the above affirmative you will be empowered to overwrite, in your mind, previously held beliefs that no longer serve you. Do this and do not waver, because the Greatest Book, the Bible states "let your yes mean yes and your no mean no" noncompliance with this could lead to absolute, ignominious failure. If you do not intend to do a thing,

do not start; if you start, see it through. Once the "I" in you has accepted this as truth, and it is truth, the thing is settled; the die is cast, there is no longer any argument. Remember, the "I" of you and the 'I Am That I am' or Universal Mind are one, because all Spirit is One Spirit, there can be no division whatsoever. This is the powerhouse of unity and you belong in this oneness. But to obtain oneness with God the person must get into harmony with God. This would require compliance with the rules of engagement.

It is beneficial to start with small things at the beginning and progress gradually in your effort to do bigger things. But never under any circumstances allow your "I" to be overruled.

This is an important matter in the process of learning to control yourself, if you do so, you will have become irresistible. You are on the way to become a super human and things will respond to your every wish without any apparent effort on your part. This can be so because the world of thought or the world, within, or the world of thought and of conscience is controlled by the "I" and this "I" is part or one with the Infinite "I", which is Universal Mind, the Great Spirit, or God. This is a fact, which has been accepted by the best religious thinkers as well as the most elevated scientific thought.

The More we Give the More we Receive

Here is the secret of power, of mastery. If we want to be of service to others then we must have power and more power, but to get more power we must give it; we must be of service. To get on top of things does not mean to go without things. There is no need for self-denial. We cannot give unless we get; we cannot receive unless we ask. There is an Infinite supply with Universal Mind, and we, as recipient of this power from Source, should not have any shortages, lack or want. We need to be in harmony with Universal Mind in order to receive.

This is the Law of Compensation in action. The more we give the more we shall receive. This is real fun. We must become a channel through which the Universal Energy can express activity. There is no vacuum in the universe, giving and not receiving is impossible. Universal Mind, or God, is constantly seeking to express, to compensate; it seeks the channel, whereby, it can express the greatest activity, where it can do the most good, where it can be of greatest service to mankind. However, Universal Energy cannot express through you if you hold on to what you have received, acting as if you have not received anything. As long as you act selfishly, you are failing to fill the void and thus come into an 123

inharmonious relationship to Universal Mind. These are magnificent thoughts of truth's, which require careful contemplation, therefore, go into the Silence, seek inspiration, focus the mental activity on the within, reflect on the consciousness of your unity with Omnipotence, or Universal Mind, God. Realize your oneness with source and rejoice. "Still water runs deep"; contemplate the many opportunities to which you have spiritual access by the Omnipresence of Power. Imitate Universal Mind understand that you are called to receive and have it in abundance.

By Thought you become a Creator

Go and visualize the events, circumstances and conditions, indeed, these spiritual connections may assist in manifesting. Realize that the essence and soul of all things is spiritual and that the spiritual is real, because it is the life of all there is. When the spirit is gone, the life is gone; the creation is dead; it has ceased to exist. Spirit is everything, it is your life, live so as to comply with Natural Law and come into harmony with Universal Mind, the ultimate accomplishment.

These mental activities pertain to the world, within, to the world of thought, of conscience and of cause; and the conditions and circumstances that result are the

effects. It is here where you become a creator. This is important work and the higher, loftier, grander and nobler the ideals that you conceive, the more important the work will become. Think big thoughts and visualize the things that you have imagined, as reality, and it will manifest in your life.

The Secret of All Attainment

Go into the silence frequently and contemplate the many possibilities. Power comes through repose; it is in the Silence that we conceive what the will of Universal Mind is, be still. When we are still, we can think; and thought is the secret of all attainment. Thought is the activity of Spirit the creative principle of the universe, the power, within.

Thought is mind in motion and it is carried by the Law of Vibration the same as light or electricity. It is given vitality by the emotions, through the Law of Love; it takes form and expression by the Law of Growth; it is a product of the spiritual "I", hence it is divine, spiritual and creative in nature, provided you are in harmony with the forward movement of the greater whole.

From this, it is evident that in order to express power, abundance, or any other constructive purpose, we must

be in harmony with Universal Mind; and the emotions, as a deep feeling of incredible joy, must be called upon to give feeling to the thought and vitality, so that it will take form. How may this purpose be accomplished? How may we develop the faith, the courage, the feeling that will result in accomplishment?

Create Belief - Repeat the Thinking Process Often

Here we come into a realization of power, as we apply the process by which we come into possession of the power to do. This is the formula for attainment; mental strength is secured in exactly the same way that physical strength is secured, by exercise. Repeat the affirmative, "I can be whatever I will to be" often, even if at times with difficulties, at times when things are a little difficult and testing.

We think of the subject and ask for it again and again; it then becomes a mental habit. We continue to think the same thing and finally, it is transferred into the subconscious domain and it becomes automatic; we are now positive of what we think, we believe it; there is no longer any doubt about it. We are sure, we are certain, we have faith and we know it is true. As we believe we shall also receive. It is a universal requirement, the Law

of Faith must be complied with and it will manifest in your life. True faith operates on the plane of the absolute, and therefore, it cannot fail. To operate on the plane of the absolute, we must be in harmony with Natural Law and with Universal Mind, or God.

call to Mind the Things Learned

Upon reflection of the things considered in this chapter, it is good to put to memory certain truths, for you to be able to recall, at will, the relevant thoughts of your understanding from the storehouse of knowledge. By doing so, you will remember the teachings attached to these thoughts, which will help to apply the truth that makes for success.

We Need Love to give vitality to Thought

Thought is a spiritual activity, an energy that is moved by the Law of Vibration. In order to give vitality to thought, we need to apply the Law of Love. Love is a commitment to others, which is powered by principle and emotions. Generating this activity will lead to success.

By Meditation and Concentrated Thought, new Brain Cells are being Formed

In order to be successful, we need to go into the silence often and meditate. Meditation is concentrated thought that results in brain cells being formed in the process, which will give us the capacity to understand the things meditated on.

The Law of Attraction and the Law of Growth Shapes Thought into Form

Once the seed of constructive thought had been sown, the Law of Attraction and the Law of Growth shapes thought to take on Form and bring it forth in the world without, the visible material world, as conditions created.

By the Creative Principle of Spirit we Develop Faith and Love

The secret of thought's creative power is its spiritual nature and activity. Recognition of our spiritual nature

will help us develop faith, courage, enthusiasm and love. The ultimate faith is that the Only Begotten Son of God, Jesus Christ is the one that facilitates oneness with God.

We Get What We Give Is Based On the Law of Compensation, On Faith

The secret of power is Service. We get what we give is the power of service, the Law of Compensation. You cannot receive, if you fail to give, especially when you become aware of a need for it. So, giving is an act of faith and that is normally rewarded with an abundance of the things that are subject to our thoughts. The greatest gift is the ransom sacrifice of the Only Begotten Son of God.

Physical Stillness, the First Step to Self Control

The silence, which is needed often, is a physical stillness. Physical stillness is the first step to self-control, self-mastery.

Chapter 7

Concentrations And Desire

Do Not Mistake Symbols for Reality

Today, many are pursuing symbols of power, wealth, sex, Fashion, custom and conveniences. We set these up on high and we fall down before them and worship them. We desire these and concentrate on them, and they are thereby, externalized in our lives. These manifestations, or symbols, have power over us, dominating our thoughts.

We are here encouraged not to mistake these symbols for the reality; we want to be interested in causes rather than effects. We will concentrate on the realities of life and will then not be disappointed in the results.

The Highest Principle Determines the Circumstances

We are told that man has "dominion over all things"; this dominion is established through Mind. Thought is the activity that controls every principle beneath it. The Highest Principle, by reason of its superior essence and quality, necessarily, determines the circumstances, aspects, and relation of everything with which it comes in contact. The vibrations of mental forces are the finest,

and consequently, the most powerful in existence. To those who perceive the natural and transcendent mental forces, all physical power sinks into insignificance.

True Conceptions of Universal Mind Are Only by Spiritual Insight

We are accustomed to look upon the universe with the perception of our five senses, from these conceptions human characteristics, in relation to Universal Mind, or God, have been formed. However, true conceptions of Universal Mind are only secured by spiritual insight. This insight requires a quickening of the vibrations of Mind and this is only secured when the mind is continuously concentrated in a given direction. Continuous concentration means an even, unbroken flow of thought, which is the result of patient, persistent, persevering and well-regulated system of thinking.

The Greatest Science of Mind, is revealed through Concentration

Great discoveries are the result of long-continued investigation. The science of mathematics requires years

of concentrated effort, to master it and the greatest science – that of Mind – is revealed only through concentrated effort

Concentration is much misunderstood; there seems to be an idea of effort or activity associated with it, when just the contrary is necessary. This requires becoming so identified with the subject for one to become totally absorbed and identified with it, making it absolutely real. This will give you a good idea of true concentration; you should be so interested in your thought, so engrossed in your subject as to be conscious of nothing else. Such concentration leads to intuitive perception and immediate insight into the nature of the object concentrated upon.

All knowledge is the result of concentration of this kind; it is thus, that the secrets of heaven and earth have been wrested; it is thus, that the mind becomes a magnet and the desire to know draws the knowledge, irresistibly attracts it and it becomes your own.

Subconscious Mind Is Made to Serve US

Desire is largely subconscious; conscious desire rarely realizes its object when the latter is out of immediate 134

reach. Unconscious desire arouses the latent faculties of the mind and difficult problems seem to solve themselves

The subconscious mind may be aroused and brought into action, in any direction and made to serve us, for any purpose, by concentration. The practice of concentration requires the control of physical, mental, and spiritual power, which must be brought under control.

Spiritual Truth is therefore, the controlling factor; it is this that will enable you to grow out of limited attainment and reach a point, where you will be able to translate modes of thought into character and consciousness.

Desire Is the Strongest Mode of Action

Concentration does not mean mere thinking of thoughts, but the transmutation of these thoughts into practical values; the average person has no conception of the meaning of concentration. There is always the "cry to have", but never the cry "to be"; they fail to understand that they cannot have one without the other that they must first find the "Kingdom", or the purpose,

before they can have the things desired, or added. Momentary enthusiasm is of no value; it is only with unbounded self-confidence that the goal is reached.

Using your mind, you may place the ideal a little too high, and therefore, fall short of the mark; or your imagination may attempt to soar, as if on untrained wings, and instead of flying, you crash; but that would not be adequate reason to shrink away from trying again, making another attempt. Weakness is the only barrier to mental attainment; attribute your weakness to physical limitation, or mental uncertainties and try again; ease and perfection are gained by repetition.

The astronomer centers his mind on the stars and they give forth their secrets; the geologist centers his mind on the construction of the earth and we have geology; so with all things. Men center their mind on the problems of life, and the result is apparent in the vast and complex social order of the day. All mental discovery and attainment are the result of desire plus concentration; desire is the strongest mode of action; the more persistent the desire, the more authoritative the revelation. Desire added to concentration will wrench any secret from nature. In realizing great thoughts, the mind is in a state, where it appreciates the value of higher things.

Spírit of Initiative and Originality Is Developed through Persistence

The intensity of one moment's earnest concentration and the intense longing to become and to attain may take you further than years of slow, normal and forced effort; it will unfasten the prison bars of unbelief, weakness, impotence and self-belittlement and you will come into a realization of the joy of overcoming.

The spirit of initiative and originality is developed through persistence and continuity of mental effort. Business teaches the value of concentration and encourages decision of character; it develops practical insight and quickness of conclusion. The mental element in every commercial pursuit is dominant, as the controlling factor and desire is the predominant force; all commercial relations are the externalization of desire.

Many of the sturdy and substantial virtues are developed in commercial employment; the mind is steadied and directed; it becomes efficient. The principle necessity is the strengthening of the mind, so that it is able to rise up superior to the distractions and wayward impulses of instinctive life, and thus, successfully

One Power Consciousness - Prosper overcomes in the conflict between the higher and lower self.

Thought is an Omni Working source of Power

All of us are sources of energy, but the body, through which energy is expressed, is nothing; the mind must work the body; then it is useful and its energy can be definitely concentrated. The mind is an engine, whose power is undreamed; thought is an Omni working power. Thought is the ruler and creator of all form and all events occurring in form. Physical energy is nothing in comparison with the omnipotence of thought, because thought enables man to harness all other natural power.

Vibration is the action of thought; it is vibration that reaches out and attracts the material necessary to construct and build. There is nothing mysterious concerning the power of thought; concentration simply implies that consciousness can be focalized to the point where it becomes identified with the object of its attention. As food absorbed is the essence of the body, so the mind absorbs the object of its attention and gives it life and being.

Intuitive Power Will Leads to Success

If you concentrate on some matter of importance, the intuitive power will be set in operation and help will come in the nature of information that will lead to success.

Intuition arrives at conclusions without the aid of experience or memory. Intuition often solves problems that are beyond the grasp of the reasoning power of man. Intuition often comes with a suddenness that is startling; it reveals the Truth, for which we are searching, so directly that it seems to come from a higher power. Intuition can be cultivated and developed; in order to do this, it must be recognized and appreciated; if the intuitive visitor is given a royal welcome, when he comes, he will come again; the more cordial the welcome the more frequent his visits will become, but if he is ignored or neglected he will make his visits few and far between.

Intuition usually comes in the silence, great minds seek solitude frequently; it is here that all the larger problems of life are worked out. For this reason, every businessman who can afford it has a private office, where he will not be disturbed; make the effort to find 139

such a place of solitude, where you can be alone a few minutes each day to train the thought along lines, which will enable you to develop that invincible power, which is necessary in order to achieve.

Desire in Harmony with God and With Natural Law gives Invincible Courage

Remember, that fundamentally, the subconscious is omnipotent; there is no limit to the things that can be done when it is given the power to act. Your degree of success is determined by the nature of your desire. If the nature of your desire is in harmony with Natural Law or Universal Mind, it will gradually emancipate the mind and give you invincible courage.

Every obstacle conquered, every victory gained will give you more faith in your power and you will have greater ability to win. Your strength is determined by your mental attitude; if this attitude is one of success, and is permanently held with an unswerving purpose, you will attract to you, from the invisible domain, the things you silently demand.

By keeping this thought in mind, it will gradually take on tangible form. A definite purpose sets causes in motion that go out in the invisible world and find the material necessary, and so serve your purpose. You may be pursuing fame instead of honor, riches instead of wealth and position instead of servitude; in either event, you will find that they turn to ashes just as you overtake them.

We get What We give

Premature wealth, or position, cannot be retained, because it has not been earned; we get what we give, and those who try to get without giving always find that the law of compensation is relentlessly bringing about an exact equilibrium. The race has usually been for money and other mere symbols of power, but, with an understanding of the true source of power, we can afford to ignore the symbols. The man with a large bank account finds it unnecessary to load his pockets down with gold; so it is with the man who has found the true source of power; he is no longer interested in its shams or pretensions.

The Spirit of A Thing Is the Vital Part of It

Thought, ordinarily, leads outwardly in evolutionary directions, but it can be turned within, where it will take hold of the basic principles of things, the heart of things, the spirit of things. When you get to the heart of things it is comparatively easy to understand and command them. This is so, because the spirit of a thing is the thing itself, the vital part of it, the real substance. The form is simply an outward manifestation of the spiritual activity, within.

If you wish to eliminate lack, concentrate on abundance. If you wish to eliminate disease, concentrate on health. Always concentrate on the ideal as an already existing fact; this is the germ cell, the life principle that goes forth and sets in motion those causes that guide, direct, and bring about the necessary relation, which eventually manifest in form.

Pei	rsonal	. Note:	s:		

Chapter 8

Freedom From Fear

Reflection

From the beginning of man, until now, we have been under the dominance of fear and this has resulted in a human society that has gone from one crisis to the next. The universe cannot operate and be an harmonious cosmos, if there is fear, uncertainty or lack. Fear is rooted in expectation of danger or of something that is bringing calamity, or bad, such as fear of harm to oneself. But, conditions of bad are not supported by principle, it indicates the absence of peace and good and where good appears bad must disappear. Fear, therefore, has no place in the harmonious operation of Natural Law, because fear is rooted in lack and ultimately in death and death has no right of existence in the life of man made in the image and likeness of God. Death is an enemy, opposite to the eternal life principle, and therefore, this condition has no place in the harmonious operation of the universe.

How, then, has fear and death come into existence? The Law of Attraction is the creative principle of the universe, by means of which, men made in the image and likeness of Universal Mind, or God, have been given the power of thought, to bring good or bad into existence. Having been created at the beginning as a free moral agent, man has the ability to choose to know

good or bad. Man chose to get to know bad, which, as a result, led to becoming aware, or being conscious, of lack, limitations and finally death; which are the resultant concepts attached to gaining the knowledge of bad. Bad is only held in the consciousness of fallen man. The first man had no conscious understanding of what bad is, he was perfect and he was not aware of any lack or limitation. He had a consciousness of abundance.

Under the influence of certain conditions, man cultivated desire for what has been termed bad, to which the concept of death was attached as a retribution for error. However, the first man had no concept of error, because he and all things around him were made perfect and harmony existed with Spirit and Universal Mind. According to the Law of Attraction, persistent desire, based on thoughts, must bring about the object of attention.

This finally resulted in taking of the product of man's attention, which led to a conscious realization that the knowledge of bad brought about a consciousness of lack and death. The concept of death entered the subconscious mind of man, as truth, a given reality for error with instant results, leading to thoughts of lack that would eventually bring death. Thoughts of fear and death began to dominate man all his days, until now.

Fear and death ruled as king, from that day on, with the resultant alienation from Universal Mind, or God. This has been our lot ever since that day.

From that time on, man has been dominated by fear of death, which is based on lack and death ruled as an authoritative King in the lives of all men, because they were all subject to the law of cause and effect, until now. Now, that we are able to facilitate change that can bring about freedom from fear and by deduction, it will also bring freedom from death. The full effect of the liberation and rehabilitation of man is discussed in more detail in a later chapter of this book.

To Overcome Fear Is to Become Conscious of Power and of Love

Fear is a powerful form of thought that in the end phase will bring death. It can paralyze our nervous centers, thereby, affecting our blood circulation and our health. This in turn, can affect the wellbeing of the whole body and possibly can lead to paralysis of the muscular system. Fear, therefore, affects the entire being, including our brain, nervous system as well as the physical, mental aspect of our being. It is very important and vital, that we overcome fear and banish this destructive thought form from our lives.

Of course, the way to overcome fear is to become conscious of power. This is itself a tall order. We want to know what this mysterious Vital Force is, that, which we call power. We have so far not been able to fully understand what this power is, but then, neither do we know what electricity is. All we can do is observe the manifestation of this power, as in electricity and then conforming to the requirements of the law, by which electricity is governed. Only then can this power become our obedient servant and it will light our homes, benefit us and serve us in so many innumerable capacities.

And so it is with Vital Force, or power; although we do not know what this power is and may possibly never know, we do know that it is a primary force, which manifests through living bodies and that by complying with the laws and principles by which it is governed. We can open ourselves to a more abundant inflow of this vital energy and thus express the highest possible degree of mental, moral, and spiritual efficiency. This may result in substantial improvement of quality of life, health and all that is good, reducing fearful thoughts and improving our ability to bring about a greater life expectancy.

The oldest and Greatest Book, ever written, states that 'love throws fear outside' this love is cultivated by coming into a harmonious relation with Universal Mind, or God, and thereby, receive God's Spirit, and thereby, cultivate the quality of love, which throws fear outside. If you put into practice the information, outlined, you will soon develop the sense of power that has ever been the distinguishing mark of genius.

Search for Truth - Seeking ultimate Cause

The search for truth can now take on a different and more direct approach and it must be constructive and logical in its operation. Every kind of experience is given a voice in shaping its decision. In searching for truth, with respect to conquering fear and resultant death, we need to be interested only in ultimate causes, and we know, that every human experience, including fear, is an effect. If we understand the cause and if we find that this cause is one that we can consciously control, then the effect or the experience of doing away with fear will also be within our control.

A later chapter, of this book, will shed additional light on the subject of harmony with the forward movement

of the greater whole that leads to the spirit of love, by which fear can be brought to nothing.

Human experience will then no longer be the football of fate; a man will come to understand destiny. In the physical world, there are innumerable contrasts and these may, for convenience sake, be designated by distinctive names. There are physical manifestations such as sizes, colors, shades, or ends to all things. There is a north and a south pole, there is inside and outside, but these expressions place extremes in contrast.

Evil Has No Principle, Has No Vitality

There are manifestations in life that draw much attention to the way we look at them. There may be differing names given to two different parts of one quantity. There is one earth, with a north and a south pole, which identify the extreme parts of the earth. The two extremes are relative and form two parts, or aspects of one whole.

In the world of thought, we find the same manifestation of this truth, we speak of knowledge and ignorance, but ignorance is but a lack of knowledge, and is therefore, found to be simply a word to express the absence of 150

knowledge; it has no principle in itself. Ignorance can always be replaced with additional knowledge.

In the moral world, the same analysis and principle prevails. Here we speak of good and evil, but, good is supported by principle, it is a reality, something tangible, but evil can be describes as an absence of good. At times Evil appears to be a very real condition, but, it is not supported by principle it has no vitality, no life. Remember that evil can always be destroyed by additional good, as error can always be destroyed by additional knowledge and darkness can destroyed by light. In this way, evil comes to nothing when good appears. There is therefore, but one principle in the moral world and manifestations that cannot be supported by principle have no life in themselves and have no right to exist on the plane of the absolute. In the ultimate situation, all manifestations that have no principle have no life and they will pass away with no trace of them to be found. You are encouraged not to hold on to manifestations that have no principle, because, you might be swept away with them in due time.

Matter Has No Principle; Mind Is the Only Principle

We find exactly the same law obtaining in the spiritual world; we speak of Mind and matter, as two separate entities, but clearer insight makes it evident that there is but one operative principle and that is Mind.

Mind and Spirit are the real and the eternal. Matter is forever changing, it can be created and it can be transformed or even be removed. The physical, or the things seen, are always changing and nothing has permanence. Even the heavenly bodies of the starry heavens and the billions of galaxies are forever on the move and are changing. We even have found manifestations of so called black holes into which entire galaxies disappear.

In the animal kingdom we find the same Law of Change. The millions and millions of animals come and go and a few years constitutes their span of life. In the plant world the change is still more rapid. Many plants and nearly all grasses come and go in a single year. When we pass to the inorganic, we expect to find something more substantial, but, as we gaze at the apparently solid continents, we are aware that these arose from the ocean; we see the mountains and we understand that the place where they now stand was once the seabed; and as we stand in awe before the

Great Canyons in America, we can easily trace the path of the glaciers, which carried all before them.

We are in the presence of continual change and we know that this change is but the evolution of Universal Mind, the Grand Process, whereby, all things are continually being created anew and we come to know that matter is but a form that Mind takes, which is therefore, simply a condition. Matter has no principle; Mind is the only principle.

We understand that Mind is the only principle that is operative in the physical, mental, moral, and spiritual world. We also know that from man's perspective, this Mind is static, mind at rest. However, our ability to think is our ability to act upon Universal Mind and convert it into dynamic mind, or mind in motion. In order to do this, fuel must be applied in the form of food, for man cannot think without eating, and so, we find that even a spiritual activity such as thinking cannot be converted into sources of pleasure and profit except by making use of material means.

Wealth the Offspring of Physical, Mental, Moral and Spiritual Power

You may know that thought is constantly and eternally taking form, it is forever seeking expression, but the fact remains that if your thought is powerful, constructive, and positive, this will be plainly evident in the state of your health, your business and your environment. On the other hand, if your thoughts are weak, critical, destructive and negative, it will manifest in your body as fear, worry and nervousness and in your finances as lack, limitation and in discordant conditions in your environment.

All wealth is the offspring of power; possessions are of value only as they confer power. Events are significant only as they affect power; all things represent certain forms and degrees of power. Knowledge of cause and effect, as shown by natural law, has caused man to achieve all that we see today in the worlds around us. These laws are called natural laws, because they govern the physical world, but all power is not physical power; there is also mental power and there is moral and spiritual power.

Universities Are Mental Power Houses

What are our schools and universities, but mental powerhouses, places where mental power is being 154

developed? There are many mighty powerhouses making use of physical power that is generated for doing the bidding of men, for our benefit and comforts of life. Then there are also mental powerhouses, where we collect the raw material, cultivate and develop it into a power that is infinitely superior to all the forces of Nature, reflecting mind in its static form and thought in its dynamic form, being a manifestation of creative power.

This power is superior, because it exists on a higher plane; because it has enabled man to discover the law by which these wonderful forces of Nature could be harnessed and made to do the work of hundreds and thousands of men. It has enabled man to discover laws, whereby, time and space have been annihilated and the law of gravity has been overcome.

Thought Is Vital Force

Thought is the Vital Force, or Energy, which is being developed, which has produced such startling results in the last century so as to bring about a world that would be absolutely inconceivable to a man existing only a hundred years ago. If such results have been secured by organizing these mental powerhouses in a hundred years, what can be expected in another fifty years, with

the applied power of correct thinking? By harmony with Universal Mind love is cultivated and where love appears fear must of necessity disappear, because love throws fear outside.

universal Substance or Ether Is Present universally

The substance, from which all things are created, is infinite in quantity. This is apparent from the light of far lung galaxies, travelling through space to reach us here on earth. This light, which is travelling in waves, can only reach us if the ether, or the sea of subatomic particles, on which these waves of light travel, are continuous throughout space. If this were not so, then light would fail to reach us. We must here come to the conclusion that this substance, this ether, or raw material, is universally present.

How then, does it manifest in form? In electrical science a battery is formed by connecting the opposite poles of zinc and copper, which causes a current to flow from one to the other and provides energy. This same process is repeated in respect to every polarity and as all form simply depends upon the rate of vibration, as generated by thought and consequent relations of atoms to each other, we come to understand that if we wish to change

the manifestation of form, we must change the polarity, the rate of vibration, or change our thoughts. This is the principle of causation.

Thought is therefore the operating principle causing Universal Mind to act. The day is fast approaching, and it is now, when modes of thought and action must be adjusted to rapidly increasing knowledge, of the operation of eternal principles. Here is where thinking ability and discernment comes to the fore. Ask yourself; am I ready to adjust my thoughts to established knowledge and understanding? If you indeed say yes then you must come into harmony with Universal Mind and the forward movement of the greater whole.

Things Which Bring Freedom from Fear

The things learned will help each one of us, to comprehend and understand, the out-workings of knowledge that has the power the bring change with freedom from lack, limitations, fear, poverty and death.

Extremes are placed in contrast, by distinctive names, such as inside and outside, top and bottom, light and dark, good and bad. The above are parts or aspects of one whole, set in contrast. The one creative principle, in

the physical, mental and spiritual world, is Universal Mind, or the Eternal Energy, from which all things proceed. We are related to this creative principle, by our ability to think, being free moral agents, made in the image and likeness of God.

The creative principle of Spirit becomes operative by thought, which result in action and action results in form. Form depends upon the rate of vibration. The rate of vibration can be changed by mental action. Mental action depends upon polarity, the action and reaction between the individual and Universal Mind.

The creative energy originates in Universal mind, but, Universal Mind, or God, can manifest only through the individual in relation to man. The individual is necessary, because, Universal Mind is Static in relation to man, and requires energy to get it in motion. This is energy that comes to you by food consumed by man that is converted into energy, which in turn enables the individual to think. When the individual stops eating he stops thinking; then he no longer acts upon Universal Mind to bring about the product of his thoughts; there is consequently no longer any action or reaction in relation to man. Universal Mind is then only pure Mind in static form – Mind at rest in relation to man.

There are also spirit creatures, with the ability to think and these also have the capacity to create. Their creation is on a different plane, the spiritual plane, which can only be fully understood and interpreted by spiritual means. The greatest thinker, which is creative Spirit, has created the Universe, which is Universal Mind, or God. The manifestation of the heavenly bodies can therefore be understood to be the manifestation of the creative principle of spirit. The only ability that spirit has is its ability to think; therefore, thought is understood to be behind all creation.

In conclusion, fear is a thought creation and so is love. However, fear has no principle it has no life and can only exist in the thoughts of fallen man. On the other hand, love is a cardinal quality of Universal Mind, or God. Love has principle, it has life and it can always destroy bad and fear, because fear and bad has no principle. To obtain love, a person has to change consciousness, from death to life, from lack to abundance and then the negatives will cease to have power over you, you have been set free.

Personal Notes:								
								_

Chapter 9

Change Success

A Reflection

You have accumulated a lot of knowledge, by reading the foregone chapters of this book, you have come to the point of putting this knowledge into a practical display of power that drives success. People are obsessed with a quick fix approach to almost anything in life, but this is not the way forward to bring about lasting happiness. The greater whole must always benefit, leading to what is good. If the greater whole is not fully benefitted of what value is the partial acquisition of success? To benefit the greater whole is love in action.

Take your time to reflect on things difficult to understand, concentrate on it and by doing so you are creating new brain cells with which to grow in understanding of the deeper things under consideration

Change

Change is the exchange of the old for the new and this means growth. Change is in the air and we have realized that without change man can achieve no lasting progress. It is this realization for something better that causes man to reach out to new horizons, of a new beginning that has at its root-cause the progression of 162

man toward a higher calling. This higher calling is now becoming global in scope, as more and more people reach out for a better understanding of the real purpose of life.

The teaching institutions are being placed on notice to consider change and opportunities knocking on the door of destiny. The call for a new world, a new vision, which is based on principles, is becoming ever louder and many governmental leaders are shrinking back in fear of the things coming upon the inhabited earth.

Their minds are on the things made, the achievements of some time ago. They want to continue in the way of the world, which, according to their understanding, has served mankind relatively well. However, they fail to understand that real change can only come to all of us through growth, and this growth must manifest in the large-scale development of our thought processes. We must become inspired thinkers, so as to take our stand as sources of creative energy that can bring about the changes, which are desired. We have to bring ourselves to be in harmony with Universal Mind and with the forward movement of the greater whole.

We need education that has the power to move us forward and upward to new levels of inspiration and

achievement, never before seen, on earth. We need everyone to take his or her rightful place in the outworking of what is good, which is for the benefit of the greater whole. Old ways must yield their place for new ideas, as we obtain new constructive powers to accomplish only good, which can bring about a season of new inspiration and hope, based on understanding the operation of natural law and spiritual law.

Change success needs to be on the minds of people, to ready themselves to spring into action, to bring about a new way of life, of justice, prosperity and success for all.

The Secret of Success - Think Big Thoughts

We know that to think big thoughts will bring about big accomplishments. This is so, because bigger thoughts have the tendency to sideline or to destroy smaller or lesser thoughts. It matters not to Universal Mind, or God, whether the thoughts are big or small. Thoughts are conscious and dynamic mind activities and you will find that everything, which we hold in our consciousness for any length of time will become a pattern, which the conscious passes on into the subconscious, and from there, the Creative Energy or Spirit of God will bring it into our life and environment. 164

This remarkable power is reflected in the wonderful power of Prayer.

We understand that Law governs the universe. Therefore, it is logical that for every effect there must be a definite cause. From this we can come to appreciate that prayer of faith, in compliance with proper conditions, exerts power and will always be answered. This is a truism; otherwise, the universe would prove to be chaos instead of a harmonious cosmos. Answers to Prayer, is therefore, subject to universal law and this Law is reliable, definite, exact, and scientific, just as all other laws operating in the universe are, whether natural, moral or spiritual. Understanding this fact can be said to be the foundation of Christianity, removing it out from the realm of superstition and credulity and placing it within the confines of scientific understanding.

To benefit from the arrangement of Universal Mind, or God, you need to change and adjust to the latest understanding based on the Law of Compensation that has brought about changes, which have enormous benefits for everyone that is alive today.

Become Conscious of unity with universal Mind

However, it is also true that many of those professing to be Christians do not know how to pray. They may understand that there are laws governing electricity, mathematics, and chemistry, but because of failure to think deep and to reason properly, it has bypassed them that there are also spiritual laws and that these laws are universal, definite, scientific, exact, and operate with unchangeableness and exactitude.

The real secret of power is consciousness of power. Universal Mind is unconditional. Therefore, the more conscious we become of our unity with Universal Mind, the less conscious we shall be of any lack and limitations; and as we become emancipated or freed from these conditions of lack and limitations, we come into a realization of the unconditional power of Universal Mind. We have become free.

As soon as we become conscious of the inexhaustible power in the world, within, or the creative power of thought, we begin to take action to use this power and to draw from it, whatever is needed, to develop the greater possibilities that comes from discernment. Therefore, whatever we become conscious of is invariably manifested in the objective world, which is brought forth into tangible expressions.

This is so, because Infinite Mind, which is the source of omnipotent power, is one and indivisible. By deduction, each individual that is in harmony with Universal Mind, being made in the image and likeness of God, is a channel, whereby, this eternal energy is being differentiated and manifested. Our ability to think is our ability to act upon the Universal Substance and what we think about is what is created, or produced, in the objective world.

Mental Action Depends upon Consciousness of Power

This discovery is indeed marvelous and it means that Mind is extraordinary in quality, limitless in quantity, and contains possibilities without number. To become conscious of power, which is derived from Universal Mind, is to become a "live wire", so to speak; it can be explained as placing an ordinary wire in contact with a wire that is charged. Universal Mind is the source of all power. It carries power sufficient to meet every requirement that may arise. When individual mind manages to make contact with Universal Mind, it is then able to receive all the power that is needed. This is through the world, within, the powerhouse of thought. Men of science have recognized the reality of this world,

within and all power is contingent upon our recognition of this powerhouse of thought.

The ability to eliminate imperfect conditions depends upon mental or thought action; and mental action depends upon consciousness of power; therefore, the more conscious we become of harmony and oneness with Universal Mind, the Source of all power, the greater will be our power to control and master every condition. This quest for harmony and oneness with omnipotent, omniscient and omnipresent Universal Mind, is the desire of the greatest thinkers the world has ever seen and this must become the desire of every reader, every person alive today. You have the right to share in unraveling this great secret, with unlimited benefit for those who come to an accurate understanding of this secret. You have the prospect to become a superhuman.

Larger Ideas Elíminate All Smaller Ideas

Large ideas have the tendency to subject all smaller ideas below it. This indicates that it is worth our while to consider and hold larger ideas in our thoughts, and by doing so, we counteract and destroy all smaller and undesirable tendencies. By doing this, you also become

conscious of a larger world of thought, thereby, increasing your mental capacity as well as placing yourself in a position to accomplish something of lasting value.

This lays the foundation for remarkable success and this is one of the methods to obtain victory, in any of our undertakings. We can come to appreciate superhuman accomplishments in the process. The encouragement is to think big thoughts. The creative energy, or the creative Spirit of universal Mind, finds it no more difficult in bringing about large ideas than small ones. Mind is unlimited in power to bring about the infinite large as well as the infinite small.

Everything, which is held for any length of time in our consciousness, eventually gets transferred and becomes impressed upon the subconscious mind, and therefore, it becomes the pattern, which the Creative Energy will mold into tangible manifestations, which make up the environment of the individual. When we realize this aspect of Mind, we than understand the mechanism, by means of which, we may bring to ourselves anything that is corresponding to our own consciousness or awareness.

Science of Correct Thinking Is the One Science

What we think about we will also bring about, is true in this case. By our predominant thoughts, our mental attitude we see that the science of correct thinking is what makes for success and that embraces all other sciences

From this we learn that every thought creates an impression on the brain with resultant mental tendencies, character, ability and purpose; and that the combined action of these tendencies determines the experiences with which we shall meet, in life. These experiences come to us through the Law of Attraction, which has been elaborated on in previous paragraphs, which indicates that the world without reflects the manifestations that correspond to our world of thoughts, or the world, within. The predominant thought or mental attitude is the magnet and the law is that "like attracts like"; consequently, the mental attitude will invariably attract such conditions as correspond to its nature.

To Change Conditions Change Your Thoughts

This mental attitude will reflect in our personality and it is composed of the thoughts that we have been creating in our mind. Should we desire to change conditions, all that needs to be done is to change our thoughts. Changing ones thoughts will result in changes to our mental attitude, our personality, the things and conditions manifested.

A Mental Attitude Is Patterned After the Mental Pictures Stored In Mind

To change the mental attitude is no easy matter, but by persistent effort it may be accomplished. Your mental attitude is patterned after the mental pictures, which may reflect creative ideas or destructive ideas, which have been mentally photographed and stored in the brain. Should you desire to change or remove certain stored images that no longer serve you, then you can destroy the images and create new and constructive pictures; this is the art of visualization.

Accomplishing these changes in your mind, you will have the ability to attract new things based on the new constructive images that you are able to store in the subconscious mind. These new conditions and

manifestation must correspond to the pictures stored in your mind. To successfully do this, you must impress on the mind wholesome and up-building pictures, reflecting the desire that you wish to have objectified in your life and continue to hold the picture in mind until the reality has become apparent.

If the desire is structured around courage, success, power, determination, ability, moral and spiritual power than these desires become necessary essentials for your picture, they are the vital part of it. If you add to them feelings and combine these with thought, this will create the irresistible magnetic power that will bring the things desired to you. Your pictures are now coming to life and life means there must be growth, the end result is certain and will manifest in things made.

Aspíre to the Highest Possible Attainments

Cultivate desire for the highest possible attainment that can be had. This is suitable for anything you desire to bring about; this is so, because the mind forces are ever ready to mold things in compliance with a purposeful will

Your mind forces operate by certain methods, in which all our habits are being formed by repetition. We do a thing, then, do it again and again until it becomes automatic. It is then passed on into the subconscious mind for processing into manifestation. This method also applied when we desire to break any and all bad habits, we stop doing a thing and then purposefully avoid making use of it, whenever we feel the urge to do. Then, we repetitively avoid this urge again and again until we are liberated and have become free from it. Should it be that we fail, now and then, do not despair or lose hope, for the Law is absolute and invincible and finally gives us success, by overcoming the object of our urges. We are set free. But do not be mislead, you cannot gain harmony with Universal Mind unless you comply with natural, moral, mental and spiritual laws. This can be achieved by compliance with the Law of Compensation that is considered in greater detail at the end of this book.

Dare to Believe in Your Own Ideas

There is no limit to what this Law can do for us; dare to believe in your own idea; remember that Nature is plastic to the ideal; think of the ideal as an already accomplished fact. The real battle of life is one of ideas; it is being fought out by the few against the many; on

the one side is the constructive and creative thought, on the other side the destructive and negative thought; the creative thought is dominated by an ideal, the passive thought is dominated by appearances. On both sides are men of science, men of letters and men of affairs.

In the last analysis, there are but these two classes of men of constructive and of destructive thought. All men will take their stand and position themselves on the one side or the other; they will either be inclined to go forward or go back. Standing still is no option for anyone, in a world where all is in motion.

We Are in a Period of Transition

That we are in a period of change is becoming evident by the restless masses of humankind, which is everywhere apparent, in the insecurities and social upheavals of the majority of mankind. The voice of discordant humanity is getting ever louder, as more and more demanding change in the way they are being governed. They have become aware that the old order of government must pass away, to make way to a new dispensation that enshrines the right of the law-abiding citizens. The new dispensation celebrates justice, and freedom from fear, of oppressive and outdated laws

that serve to give sanction to the criminal elements of society while it criminalizes the law-abiding citizens.

The wise men of the world, who are constantly on the lookout for the benefit and the proper function of the industrialized world, the political authorities and religious fraternity are calling anxiously to each other; what of the night? The danger and insecurity of the global situation, which is manifest and which is in danger of progressive collapse, is becoming more apparent every hour. The dawn of a new era necessarily declares that the existing order of things cannot survive much longer.

When the majority realize that the transcendental force of spirit, or that of mind of the cosmos, is in reach of each individual, which is through the operation of right thinking, it will then be possible for those in power to frame laws that shall consider the liberties and rights of many, instead of the privileges of the few. The issue between the old regime and the new, the crux of the social problem, is entirely a question of the realization of the power of thought of the people, as they realize the awesome powers that are now ready to shape the future of the world of mankind.

Exalt, Emancipate, and Recognize the Divinity of the Human Spirit

People kept in ignorance in respect to the powers that can be had; they are continuing to be the slaves of the few who hold sway on the world stage of power. As long as the people regard Universal Mind as a power that has no part in human affairs, which is viewed as alien to humanity, it will be comparatively easy for a supposed privileged few, being of the ruling class, to rule as by divine right, in spite of every protest of social sentiment.

However, there is a thought revolution that is sweeping the globe and there is a ground swell of a newly understood power, facilitating proper understanding of law and Universal Mind and man's relationship to it, so as to bring about undreamed changes to previously disenfranchised humanity. By cultivating a harmonious relationship with this omnipresent, omnipotent and omniscient Power, or God, man is coming into possession of this power with resultant unimaginable good, for all.

The real purpose of democracy is to exalt man, emancipate and recognize the divinity of the human Spirit, to recognize that all power is from, within; and 176

that no human being has greater or lesser powers than any other, except such as may willingly be delegated to another. The existing system of rule would have us believe that the law was superior to the law-makers; herein is the gist of the social crime of every form of privilege and personal inequality, the institutionalizing of the fatalistic doctrine of divine election.

Dívine Mind Makes No Exceptions to Favor Any Individual

Universal Mind makes no exceptions, it plays no favorites, it does not act through sheer caprice, nor from anger, jealousy, or wrath; neither can it be flattered, cajoled, or moved by sympathy petition to supply man with some need, which he thinks necessary for his happiness or even his existence. The Divine Mind makes no exceptions to favor any individual; but when the individual understands and realizes his unity with Universal Mind, or God, he will appear to be favored, because he will have found the Source of all health, all wealth, and all power.

Truth Shall Make You Free

As far as mans bondage to fear and death is concerned, it is revealed truth that emancipates, which shall make 177

you free. Nothing can permanently stand in the way of your perfect success, when you learn to apply the scientific correct thought methods and principles. Realize that you are externalizing, in your environment, your inherent soul potencies. Realize that the Silence offers ever-available and almost unlimited opportunity for awakening the highest conception of truth. Try to comprehend that Omnipotence itself is absolute silence; all else is change, activity and limitation. Silent thought concentration, is therefore, the method of reaching, awakening and then expressing the wonderful potential Power of the world, within, the power of right thinking.

The possibilities of thought training are infinite, its consequences are eternal, and yet, few take the pains to direct their thinking into channels that will do them good, but instead, leave all to chance. This is now changing, forever, as many realize the powers that can be had, through an understanding that harmony with Universal Mind will open the floodgates of heaven for the good and blessings of all.

Thought that brings Change Success

We have learned that right thinking is the real source of change, and success is the final product that brings prosperity.

The secret of Power is Consciousness of Power

The real secret of power is consciousness of power, because whatever we become conscious of is invariably manifested in the objective world and is brought forth into tangible expression. The source of this power is Universal Mind, from which all things proceed and which is one and indivisible. Harmony with God engenders the supply of this power and this harmony can only come to you through the Law of Compensation, through faith.

Each Individual is a Channel whereby universal Energy is differentiated

The power that is being manifested through the individual is thought power. Each individual is a channel, whereby; this Universal Energy is being differentiated in form to manifest in tangible expressions.

Our ability to think is our ability to act on universal Mind

We can connect with this Omnipotence by our ability to think, because our ability to think is our ability to act on Universal Mind and what we think is what is produced, or created, in the objective world, through the Law of Attraction and the Law of Love, which engenders growth. But make no mistake; right thinking is no easy matter, because, it requires harmony with God and with the forward movement of the greater whole.

Opening up to Limitless Opportunities

The result of this discovery is nothing less than marvelous, because it opens unprecedented and limitless opportunity to mankind, to manifest whatever is desired.

Eliminate Imperfection by being Conscious of Unity with Source

We can eliminate imperfect conditions by becoming conscious of our unity with the Source, by understanding this, we can withdraw the power from

the undesirable condition and replacing it with desirable harmonious thoughts that bring desirable conditions.

ultimate Success is to Think Big Thoughts

The characteristic of ultimate success is to think big thoughts. Holds large ideas in your thoughts long enough to counter-act and destroy all smaller ideas and annoying obstacles. Larger ideas will destroy lesser ideas.

Experience comes to us through the Law of Attraction

Experience comes to us through the Law of Attraction. This Law is brought into operation through our predominant mental attitude our thoughts and desires.

The Issue between the Old and the New Order of Rule Is Understanding Truth

The issue between to old order of rule and the new is a question of understanding the truth, as to the nature of

the Universe. The old system of rule is trying to cling to the fatalistic doctrine of divine election. The new regime recognizes the divinity of the individual, the democracy of humanity. This recognition will bring about change success and ushers in a new era of prosperity and personal development with health and wealth.

Personal Notes:		

Chapter 10

The More We Give the More We Get

Love is to give

You will find that money weaves itself into the entire fabric of our very existence; that the Law of Success is service; we get what we give, and for this reason we should consider it a great privilege to be able to give.

We have found that thought is the creative activity behind every constructive enterprise. We can therefore give nothing of more practical value than giving of our thoughts.

Creative thought requires attention and the power of attention is, as we have found, the weapon of superman. Attention develops concentration, concentration in turn develops spiritual power and spiritual power is the mightiest force in existence.

The Law of Compensation

This is the science that embraces all sciences. It is the art that, above all arts, is relevant to human life. In the mastery of this science and this art there is opportunity for unending progression. It is the labor of life. Not to go forward is to go backward.

It is inevitable that the entertainment of positive, constructive, and unselfish thoughts should have farreaching effects for good. Compensation is the keynote of the universe. Nature is constantly seeking to strike equilibrium. Where something is sent out something must be received, or else there would be a vacuum formed.

By observance of this rule you cannot fail to benefit in such measure as to amply justify your effort along this line. It is the receptive attitude. Desire is the attractive force which sets the current in motion, and fear is the great obstacle by which the current is stopped or completely reversed, turned away from us.

The Law of Success - Service

Fear is rooted in lack and is the enemy that we need to watch. The Law of Compensation is unchangeable we get exactly what we give; if we fear we get what we fear.

We make money by making friends, and we enlarge our circle of friends by making money for them, by helping them, by being of service to them. The law of Success then is service, and this in turn is built on integrity and justice. The man who at least is not fair in his intention

is simply ignorant; he has missed the fundamental law of all exchange; he is impossible; he will loose surely and certainly; he may not know it; he may think he is winning, but he is doomed to certain defeat. He cannot cheat the Infinite. The Law of Compensation will demand of him an eye for an eye and a tooth for a tooth.

Love brings Success

The forces of life are volatile; they are composed of our thoughts and ideas, and these in turn are molded into form; our problem is to keep an open mind, to constantly reach out for the new, to recognize opportunity, to be interested in the race rather than the goal, for the pleasure is in the pursuit rather than the possession. You can become a successful person, but to do so you must first consider how you can help other people to become a success. If you have the necessary insight to perceive and utilize opportunities and favorable conditions and recognize values, you can put yourself in position to take advantage of them, but your greatest success will come as you are enabled to assist others. What benefits one benefits all, is the golden rule, this is love.

A generous thought is filled with strength and vitality, a selfish thought contains the germ of dissolution; it will

disintegrate and pass away. Great financiers are simply channels for the distribution of wealth; enormous amounts come and go, but it would be as dangerous to stop the outgo as the income; both ends must remain open; and so our greatest success will come as we recognize that it is just as essential to give as to get.

The More We Give the More We Get

If we recognize the Omnipotent Power that is the source of all supply, we will adjust our consciousness to this supply in such a way that it will constantly attract all that is necessary to itself, and we shall find that the more we give the more we get. Giving in this sense implies service. The banker gives his money, the merchant gives his goods, the author gives his thought, the workman gives his skill; all have something to give, but the more they can give the more they get, and the more they get the more they are enabled to give.

The financier gets much because he gives much; he thinks; he is seldom a man that lets anyone else do his thinking for him; he wants to know how results are to be secured; you must show him; when you can do this he will furnish the means by which hundreds or thousands may profit, and in proportion as they are successful will he be successful. The super rich did not

get rich because they lost money for other people; on the contrary, it is because they made money for other people that they became very wealthy men.

The average person is entirely innocent of any deep thinking; he accepts the idea of others and repeats them, in very much the same way as a parrot; this is readily seen when we understand the method which is used to form public opinions, and this docile attitude an the part of a large majority who seem perfectly willing to let a few persons do all their thinking for them is what enables a few men in a great many countries to usurp all the avenues of power and hold the millions in subjection. Creative thinking requires attention.

Much Leads to More

The power of attention is called concentration; this power is directed by the will; for this reason we must refuse to concentrate or think of anything except the things we desire. Many are constantly concentrating upon sorrow, loss, and discord of every kind; as thought is creative it necessarily follows that this concentration inevitably leads to more loss, more sorrow, and more discord. How could it be otherwise? On the other hand, when we meet with success, gain, or any other desirable condition, we naturally concentrate

upon the effects of these things and thereby create more, and so it follows that much leads to more.

How an understanding of this principle can be utilized in the business world is well told by a business man: "Spirit, whatever else it may or may not be, must be considered as the Essence of Consciousness, the Substance of Mind, the reality underlying thought. And as all ideas are phases of the activity of Consciousness, Mind, or Thought, it follows that in Spirit, and in it alone, is found to be the Ultimate Fact, the Real Thing, or Idea.

understanding Spirit Is the Essence of All Achievement

This being admitted, does it not seem reasonable to hold that a true understanding of Spirit, and its laws of manifestation, would be about the most practical thing that a practical person can hope to find? Does it not seem certain that if the practical men of the world could but realize this fact, they would "fall all over themselves" in getting to the place in which they might obtain such knowledge of spiritual things and laws? These men are not fools; they need only to grasp this fundamental fact in order to move in the direction of that which is the essence of all achievement.

Those who may shrink from this idea of employing the Infinite Power to aid one in his work in the material world should remember that if the Infinite objected in the least to such a procedure the thing could never happen. The Infinite is quite able to take care of itself.

Spirit Is the Real Thing

Spirituality is quite practical, very practical intensely practical. It teaches that spirit is the real thing, the whole thing, and that matter is but plastic stuff, which Spirit is able to create, mold, manipulate, and fashion to its will. Spirituality is the most practical thing in the world – the only really and absolutely practical thing that there is. You are in need of Gods spirit that was also in Christ Iesus our Lord.

Harmonious Conditions Necessitate Sufficient Supply

Money is of no value except to bring about the conditions that we desire, and these conditions are necessarily harmonious. Harmonious conditions necessitate sufficient supply, so that, if there appears to be any lack, we should realize that the idea or soul of money is service, and as this thought takes form, channels of supply will be opened, and you will have

the satisfaction of knowing that spiritual methods are entirely practical.

The Law of Success is Service

The Law of Success is Service. We may be of the most service by having an open mind; be interested in the race rather than the goal, in the pursuit rather than possession. A selfish thought contains the germ of dissolution.

It Is Essential to give and then You Will Receive

Our greatest success will be achieved by recognition of the fact that it is just as essential to give as to receive. Financiers meet with great success because they do their own thinking. On the other hand, the great majority remain docile and willing tools of the few because they let the few do all the thinking for them.

Concentrating upon Sorrow and Loss Brings More Sorrow and More Loss

The effect of concentrating upon sorrow and loss is more sorrow and more loss. Concentrating upon gain will give more gain. The above is the only principle, which is ever used, or ever can be used; there is no other principle. The fact that it may be used unconsciously does not alter the situation. The practical application of this principle is the fact that success is an effect, not a cause, and if we wish to secure the effect we must ascertain the cause, idea or thought by which the effect is created.

Personal Notes:								
								_

Chapter 11

Thoughts Shall Set You Free

A gift of God

There is now an understanding of things that were hidden in the past and it is now that many come to the realization that in finality you must reap what you sow. You shall get out of life exactly what you want by first putting into life what you desire.

The full depth of understanding of this knowledge is, as it were, a gift of God: it is right thinking that sets men free, not only free from every lack and limitation, but free from sorrow, worry, and care; and it is indeed wonderful to realize that the law "You Reap what You Sow" is totally impartial, that it makes no difference what your habit of thought may be, whether good or bad, you receive according to the quality of your thoughts either good or bad.

Reach Degrees of Power and Wisdom, Without Limits

If you are religiously inclined, the greatest religious teacher the world has ever known made the way so plain that all may follow. This is for you; should you be inclined toward physical science, then the law will operate with mathematical certainty. Should your leaning be toward philosophy, then other great thinkers 196

may be your teacher such as Plato or others. But, whatever your inclination, you can now reach degrees of power, insight, understanding and wisdom to which it is impossible to assign any limit.

An understanding of Universal laws and principles is the secret for which the ancient alchemists vainly sought, because it explains how gold in the mind may be transmuted into gold in the heart and in the hand.

The scientists first discovered to place the sun in the centre of the solar system and provide understanding that the earth and other planets of our solar system spinning around it. At first there was disbelief and concern. Then there was immense surprise and consternation. The whole idea was self-evidently false; because the visible manifestation indicate to the observer that the sun was moving across the sky and anyone could see that it descended behind the western hills and sink into the sea; scholars expressed raged and scientists rejected the idea as absurd, yet the evidence has finally carried conviction in the minds of all. We were set free from misconceptions.

Thoughts Will Set You Free

Thought is the dynamic phase of mind. Knowing is fundamental in harmonious existence. The whole range of the theory and practice of any system of metaphysics consists in knowing the truth, concerning yourself and the world in which you live; therefore, to express harmony, you must think harmony; in order to express health you must think health; and in order to express abundance you must think abundance. You might be aware that you do not possess any of these qualities; however, in order to cultivate these qualities, you must state the condition you want to see manifested in your life and they will, within time, appear.

You need to be in harmony with Universal Mind in order to manifest changed consciousness. Because, by changed consciousness will you come to have abundance and righteousness and everlasting life with God. You have to be born of water and Spirit, in order to have harmony with God. This is true faith.

When you come to the realization, that every form of adverse condition that can be expressed in conditions such as lack, disease, sickness, and limitation is the result of erroneous thinking, you will have come to know "the fact or truth which shall make you free". You will become aware of a newly found power and you will be able to move mountains on the basis of faith.

Although, such as mountains could be mountains of doubt, fear, anger, negative habits, or other forms of discouragement. They are nonetheless real and they need not only to be removed but also to be "cast into the sea."

Your real work consists in convincing yourself of this newly found Truth, and become empowered by right thinking of only good and up-building thoughts. When you have succeeded in doing this you will have no difficulty in displaying the new identity and expressing thoughts of harmony. As has been shown, Truth contains a vital principle and will manifest itself.

A Life of Health

Those who heal disease by mental methods have come to know this Truth; they demonstrate it in their lives and the lives of others daily. They know that life, health, and abundance are omnipresent, filling all space. They know that those who allow disease or lack of any kind to manifest have as yet not come into an understanding of these great laws that bring health, wealth, love and abundance.

As all seen and experienced conditions are thought creations, and therefore, entirely mental, disease and

lack are simply mental conditions, in which, the person fails to perceive the Truth that lack and any form or any limitations has no right to exist and must therefore not be entertained in our thought processes; as soon as the error is removed, the condition is removed. We are working here with the Law of Attraction that will always bring to you the product of your thoughts. However, thoughts of doubt and fear will render any benefits null and void. They will bring to you more doubt and more of the things you feared.

The method for removing any lack and limitations is to go into the silence and reflect on the power of changed consciousness. By removing all attention from these negative conditions and replacing these with thoughts of true faith, which must indicate clearly what you want, you shall have them. You will be set free provided you do not doubt, because doubt will brings more of the same thing into your life; as all mind is one mind, you can do this for yourself or anyone else. If you have learned to form mental images of the conditions desired, this will be the easiest and quickest way to secure results; if not, results can be accomplished by argument, by the process of convincing yourself absolutely of the Truth of your statement. Some of the affirmatives that can change your physical and mental

One Power Consciousness - Prosper state of wellbeing need to be considered time and again and should be retained to memory.

I am whole

I am perfect

I am strong

I am powerful

I am love

I am kind

I am harmonious

I am Righteous

I am joyful

I am happy

I am peaceful

I am healthy

I am wealthy

I am Grateful

By repeating these affirmatives often, in the morning, in the afternoon, when travelling to work, at bed time or even during sleepless periods in the night, you are stating a belief that must affect your well being and foster good thoughts and health.

Remember, and this is one of the most difficult as well as most wonderful statements to grasp – remember that no matter what the difficulty is, no matter where it is, no matter who is affected, you have no patient but yourself; you have nothing to do but to convince yourself of the truth, which you desire to see manifested. This is an exact scientific statement in accordance with every system of metaphysics in existence and no permanent results are ever secured in any other way. Every form of concentration, forming mental images, argument, and autosuggestion, are all simply methods by which you are enabled to realize the Truth.

Thought is Creative

If you desire to help someone, to destroy some form of lack, limitation, or error, the correct method is not to think of the person whom you wish to help; the intension to help them is entirely sufficient, as this puts you in mental touch with the person. Then drive out of your own mind any belief of lack, limitation, disease, danger, difficulty, or whatever the trouble might be. As soon as you have succeeded in doing this, the result will have been accomplished and the person you desire to help will be free. There is no better way to achieve this than by faith in the ransom sacrifice, which changes consciousness.

But remember that thought is creative. consequently, every time you focus thought on any inharmonious condition, you are creating inharmonious conditions and bring them into your life. You must realize that such negative conditions are not supported by universal principle, and therefore, they have no right to exist. Negative thought forms have no right of existence and this can be understood when we consider that Spirit is the only reality and spirit can never be less than perfect.

Overcoming Lack and Limitations

All thought is a form of energy, a rate of vibration, but a thought of truth is the highest rate of vibration known and consequently destroys every form of error in exactly the same way that light destroys darkness; no form of error can exist when truth appears, so that your entire mental work consists in coming into an understanding of truth. This will enable you to overcome every form of lack, limitation, or disease of any kind.

We can get no understanding of truth from the world without; the world without is relative only; truth is absolute. We must therefore find it in the world, within. To train the mind to see truth only is to express true conditions only; our ability to do this will be an indication as to the progress we are making. Truth can only come to us by means of true faith, because only by true faith can we be declared righteous by Universal Mind and change consciousness.

This is so, because, the greatest Book ever written states, by work no flesh can be declared righteous, harmony or righteousness with God can only come by means of faith in the Ransom Sacrifice that has the power to bring about changed consciousness. This change comes from faith in the Ransom provision of the righteous life of Jesus Christ, which brings about life based on changed

consciousness. This is truth that enters the subconscious domain and brings about a consciousness of abundance.

Cause of All Inspiration, All Genius

The Absolute Truth is that the "I" is perfect and complete; the real "I" is spiritual, and can therefore, never be less than perfect; it can never have any lack, limitation, or disease. The flash of genius does not have its origin in the molecular motion of the brain; it is inspired by the ego, the spiritual "I" which is one with Universal Mind and it is our ability to recognize this unity, which is the cause of all inspiration, all genius. These results are far-reaching and have effects upon generations yet to come.

Truth is the Product of Developed Consciousness

Truth is not the result of logical training or of experimentation or even of observation; it is the product of developed consciousness. Truth within a Caesar manifests in a Caesar's deportment, in his life and his action, in his influence upon social forms and progress. Your life and your actions, your influence in the world

will depend upon the degree of truth that you are enabled to perceive. For truth will not manifest in creeds, but in conduct.

Truth manifests in character, and the character of a man should be the interpretation of his religion, or what to him is truth and this will in turn be evidenced in the character of his possession. If a man complains of the drift of fortune he is just as unjust to himself as if he should deny rational truth, though it stands patent and irrefutable.

Perfect Ideals in Mind Bring Perfect Conditions

Our environment and the innumerable circumstances and accidents of our lives already exist in the subconscious personality that attracts to itself the mental and physical material that is congenial to its nature. Thus, our future is being determined from our present; should be apparent injustice in any feature or phase of our personal life, we must look, within, for the cause and try to discover the mental fact that is responsible for the outward manifestation.

It is this truth that set's you free and it is the conscious knowledge of this Truth that will enable you to 206

overcome every difficulty. The conditions, with which you meet in the world without, are invariable the result of the conditions obtaining in the world, within; therefore, it follows with scientific accuracy that by holding the perfect ideal in mind you can bring about ideal conditions in your environment.

If you see only the incomplete, the imperfect, relative, the limited, these conditions will manifest in your life; but if you train your mind to see and realize the spiritual ego, the "I", which is forever perfect and complete, then only harmonious, wholesome, and healthful conditions will be manifested. As thought is creative and truth is the highest and most perfect thought, which anyone can think, it is self-evident that to think truth is to create that which is true, and it is again evident that when truth comes into being, that which is false, must cease to be. See only abundance of what is good and it must manifest in your life.

universal Creative Principle Is Our Life

Universal Mind is the totality of All Mind that is in existence. Spirit is Mind, because Spirit is intelligent. The words are, therefore, synonymous. The difficulty, with which you have to contend, is to realize that mind 207

is not individual. It is omnipresent. It exists everywhere. In other words, there is no place where Mind is not to be found. It is, therefore, Universal.

Men have, heretofore, generally used the word "God" to indicate this Universal, creative principal, Spirit; but the word "God" does not convey the right meaning. Most people understand the word to mean something outside of them; when, exactly the contrary is the fact. It is our very life. Without spirit we would be dead, we would cease to exist, the moment the spirit leaves the body, we are as nothing. Therefore, spirit is really all there is of us.

Now, the only activity that the spirit possesses is the power to think. Therefore, thought must be creative, because spirit is creative. This Creative Power is impersonal, and your ability to think is your ability to control it, to make use of it for the benefit of yourself and others. When the truth of this statement is realized, understood and appreciated, you will have come into possession of power, but remember that only those who are wise enough to understand, broad enough to weigh the evidence, firm enough to follow their own judgment and strong enough to make the sacrifice exacted may enter and partake.

You Can Be Whatever You Will To Be

From now on, try to realize that this is truly a wonderful world in which we live, that you are a wonderful being, that many are awakening to a knowledge of the truth and as fast as they awake and come into a knowledge of the "things which have been prepared for them", they too will realize that "Eye has not seen, nor ear heard, neither has it entered into the heart of man" the splendor, which exist for those who find themselves in the promised land. They have crossed the river of judgment and have arrived at the point of discrimination, between the true and the false and they have found that all they ever willed or dreamed was but a faint concept of the dazzling reality.

You Can Be Set Free

Reflect upon the phrases and thoughts contained in this chapter; and become free from any lack and limitation, you are to become conscious of abundance:

The principle upon which the theory and practice of every system of metaphysics in existence depends, is a knowledge of the truth, concerning yourself and the

world in which you live. The real "I" or ego is spiritual, and can therefore, never be less than perfect. All spirit is one spirit, is a statement of truth. This is the Truth concerning you. The only ability Spirit has is its ability to think and to think is to create. The method of destroying any form of error is to absolutely convince yourself of the Truth concerning the condition that you wish to see manifested. Universal Mind, or God, is the entity in which "we live and move and have our being" and this is one and indivisible; it is therefore, just as possible to help others as to help ourselves by first doing for yourself what you wish to see evidenced in others. Universal Mind is the totality of All Mind in existence. There can be no division of mind, only a differentiation of mind. All Mind are one Mind and you, the individual, are a differentiated form of Mind.

Universal Mind is omnipotent; it exists everywhere. There is no place where it is not to be found. It is, therefore, within us. It is the world within. It is our Spirit, our life. The nature of Universal Mind is spiritual and consequently creative. It seeks to express itself in form. You are the entity through which Universal Mind is able to express. You are to cultivate desire to bring about only what is good and you will have it in abundance. But make no mistake, Universal Mind is

subject to laws and principles and unless we comply with his laws and principles, we have no life at all.

This therefore, requires of us to make a diligent search into the deep things of God, which changes consciousness, from lack and limitations to abundance and to everlasting life. This search must add to the love and righteousness of God, expressed in the provision of the ransom sacrifice, by means of which, the ordinary man can change consciousness, which will bring about harmony with Universal Mind, and thereby, you receive abundance of what is good, constructive and beneficial.

We may act on Universal Mind, by our ability to think, whereby, we will bring the product of our thoughts into manifestation for the benefit of others and ourselves. Thinking means clear, decisive, calm, deliberate, sustained thought, with a definite end in view. However, you need true faith in the ransom sacrifice of the only begotten Son of God, and through this faith, you receive righteousness with God, being set free from lack and limitations. This is the goal toward which all of mankind is striving and it is in reach of everyone. Reflect on the statement above, become wise and make proper use of the ransom provision.

The result is this: You will also be able to say. "It is not I that doeth the work, but the 'Father' that dwell's within. He doeth the work." You will come to know that the "father" is Universal Mind, He does really and truly manifest through you; in other words, you will come to know that the wonderful promises made in the Greatest Book, ever written, are fact, not fiction and this can be demonstrated by anyone having sufficient insight, faith and understanding.

Personal Notes:								
								_

Chapter 12

By Love & Faith -Harmony

Reflection

Throughout the ages, faith has been the instrument of those in power to control the mind and action of the majority. Whatever we hold in our subconscious mind, that, which was accepted as truth, is truth to us. However, not all beliefs are based on Truth. We have, therefore, many differing faiths among mankind and this has proved to be a divisive force that has kept mankind disunited and separated from the bond of global unity, on the basis of true faith.

Remember that bad thoughts will bring about the product of bad, as sure as good thoughts will bring about the product of what is good. Both, good and bad are brought about by means of our thoughts, acting on the Law of Attraction. However, good is brought about by the use and the application of love. The Law of Attraction will bring the good, and the things that manifest love, to you. This is based on enduring truth and true faith brings only that, which is good and beneficial to its owner.

Wars have been fought throughout the ages, to expand beliefs, in order to expand the political sphere of influence and bring about control over the thought process of the many for the benefit of the few. These

beliefs may be based on so called truth, but may not, in fact, be in compliance with the forward movement of the Greater Whole, or be in harmony with Natural Law and Universal Mind. Entire civilizations disappeared in senseless wars, and today, we see thousands of differing faith, all claiming to be based on so called revealed truth.

However, with the advancement of the communication age and increased proliferation of knowledge, available through books, television and through the Internet, the stage has been set for unprecedented change. This change is now coming also to you and you are encouraged to pay close attention to the things under consideration. There is a thirst for knowledge and people want to know truth. They want to know why there are so many differing beliefs, and who, if any, has the correct understanding that can lead humanity into a more prosperous future. However, because of lack of understanding and lack of insight, many are now searching for knowledge and advance to experiment with differing faith. True faith is in very short supply, but it can be found if you really want it.

There are Muslims, Jews and Christians all claiming to base their understanding and teachings, in part, on the Greatest Book, ever written, the Bible. There is a cry for

knowledge and understanding; for clarity across the entire spectrum of faiths. They want to know what truth really is and they want to know the evidence, which is available in support of truthfulness and of their interpretations.

There is an awakening among mankind, and there are many, who are no longer prepared to accept the present situation as suitable to lead mankind into a future that can deal successfully with the difficulties, we are facing. The thirst for accurate knowledge is getting stronger and there are indeed few, who can provide evidence and proof that satisfies the thinking of awakened man.

True Faith in Harmony with Natural Law

The Greatest Book, known to man, states, that: 'faith the size of a mustard seed can move mountains'. How are we to understand this statement? True faith is a product of thought and as thought power is bringing about the operation of the Law of Attraction, there can be as many faiths as their are people. However, we must understand that the Law of Attraction must bring to each one according to his own thoughts. To the one that has thoughts that are based on negative inflections, the Law of Attraction will bring about the product of such

negativity. On the other hand, thoughts that are based on positive inflections will bring about the product of these thoughts. Since we are all created free moral agents, man has a choice to choose good, or bad thoughts, in order to bring about the product of our desire; it matters not to the Law of Attraction.

However, since we are made in the image and likeness of God, or Universal Mind, we understand that we can only have a standing with God on the basis of harmony with Natural Law, which must bring righteousness with God. Righteousness with God can only come about through Faith in the Ransom Sacrifice. This ransom sacrifice was paid by a righteous man, (God's Son), for the benefit of unrighteous persons. This Son of God is the only perfect man that walked the earth, other than Adam. Adam failed to continue in the way of righteousness and he died. Failure to reach out, to attain to true faith, means remaining in a state of alienation, with God, and thereby, to live a life of disharmony, which must finally lead to death.

True faith operates on the plane of the absolute and cannot fail to deliver the product of such faith that must always be in harmony with Natural Law and with Universal Mind. There can therefore, only be one true Faith that has the power to deliver; and that faith must

be based on universal law, or truth and attract what is good. It must be in harmony with the forward movement of the greater whole. It must be based on love.

Faith Is Rooted in the Law of Attraction

We can now conclude that all faith is rooted in the Law of Attraction, because the Law of Attraction will bring to us the good or the bad, according to our thoughts. Since there can be as many faith's as there are people, faith can take many avenues to express itself, however, true faith is another matter, altogether, it has power beyond what is normal and it is based on principle.

From the above, we come to understand that belief can be created according to any teachings of man. But, true faith is a product of spirit and it is creative and must be in harmony with principle. It operates on the plane of the absolute, the God Plane and it will always come true without any harm to man.

This is a profound statement, which underwrites understanding, and it has the power to transform humanity into one combined whole, a whole that is emancipated and set free from error. However,

misconceptions are rooted in pseudo faith, that lacks in power and principle, therefore, it cannot bring harmony with God. Having true faith and being in harmony with Universal Mind is a very beautiful concept, one that has the power to transform mankind; it has the power to bring unlimited prosperity and everything that is right, beneficial and in compliance with the forward movement of the Greater Whole.

The Greatest Book Testifies to the Concept of True Faith

In the Greatest Book, ever written, in the Book of Hebrews 11:1, we read: 'Faith is the assured expectation of things hopes for, the evident demonstration of realities though not beheld.' Here we understand that the assured expectations will always come true, since they are backed by the evident demonstration of realities. which These evident are not seen demonstration of realities, are the Natural Laws, which are invisible and are always at work, they must include the Law of Attraction. This Law of Attraction responds to our thoughts expressed in faith and it will bring the product of our thoughts to us, as sure as the sun rises. However, we must also bring our lives into harmony with Natural Law and whatever we ask of God will be delivered in support of our faith.

This is the most wonderful revelation that is available to mankind and will allow many to reflect on their present faith. You are encouraged to make adjustments and embrace true faith that can open the door to unlimited possibilities with joy, happiness, prosperity, health, wealth and abundance. This information is of inestimable benefit to mankind, since it has the power to transform our understanding and bring truth to us that has the power to set us free from lack, limitations, poverty and disease.

True Faith Operates on the Plane of the Absolute

How are we to understand that true faith operates on the plane of the absolute? We need to appreciate that the plane of the absolute is the plane that corresponds to indisputable certainty as to things that are desired that operate on this plane. It is the plane of righteousness, of truth and of Universal Mind. Anything that is allowed to enter this plane is sure to receive according to the operation of Natural Law. It is based on abundance. On this plane, there can be no lack, but, there is certain abundance of all that is beneficial and good.

Since faith is expressed in thought, these thoughts are moved by vibrations and the Law of Attraction will 221

bring the substance of these thoughts into the visible realm to be delivered to the person expressing such faith. These teachings must result in prosperity to the owner of such faith that can be seen by all. The difficulty that needs to be overcome is to bring about harmony with Universal Mind and Natural Law. The last chapter is providing ample evidence, as to the steps, which need to be taken, to bring about this harmony with Universal Mind. Careful reading, concentration and meditation on the subject under consideration will bring about the desired results and you will be set free to embrace this great truth.

The Door to Your Subconscious Mind

The human mind is subject to an almost unlimited amount of propaganda and teachings that is designed to hold your thinking processes long enough to affect your conscious and subconscious mind. This has been the thrust of every human institution for thousands of years, to lead man captive by the teachings wrapped in a cloth of righteousness and so called truth.

It is, therefore, very important to prevent undesirable teachings that come to you under the cloth of so called righteousness, but, which are at best only attempts to

enslave you to benefit the master behind such teachings. For this reason it is important that the conscious mind be trained to distinguish right from wrong. There is only one true faith, and that faith has authority from God, because it comes to you on the basis of universal righteousness, which is based on irrefutable law and it is moved by spirit.

Go to the greatest book ever written and read the account in the book of Romans, where you learn about the provision of the Ransom Sacrifice as explained by Paul. This teaching satisfies universal law, the Law of Compensation, which is a life for a life principle, so that you can put faith in these provisions and gain life and have it in abundance. Remember, you have the right to obtain true faith, which is based on universal truth and Gods righteous requirements, and such faith must lead to everlasting life and to righteousness with God and abundance of all that is good.

Chapter 13

Power of Belief

A Reflection

We are living in a crisis of faith that can be seen on almost every plane of man's existence. At the root of this faith crisis, we can find greed and a lack mentality. The western world has turned its back on what was once the large-scale religious influence of church teachings. The benefits of true religious beliefs are no longer appreciated, nor are they readily available. When we find truth, it is being viewed with suspicion, and frowned upon by people who think that there is nothing new that we need to know. As a result, some have become atheists and others have turned to pagan beliefs, while yet others trying to establish their own alternative faith. Some no longer believe that any lasting benefit can come from so called faith, because they have accepted the evolution theory as truth instead of the teachings of the Ransom Sacrifice that can bring eternal life. But surely, all religious story telling belongs to fables and old woman's tales, or should there be something that we may have missed?

With this background in mind, many find themselves in a vacuum of true identity, being confused by so many differing teachings, offering no obvious benefit to mankind. In consideration of the things learned, in previous chapters, we have come to the understanding

that there is indeed an omnipotent, omnipresent and omniscient super intelligence called Universal Mind, or God. This is a wonderful truism that must result in a great upliftment of spirit, in all who take delight in knowing and understanding facts and truth.

This truth is the core structure of teachings that we have considered so far in this book. However, this truth not only gives us a better understanding of scientific discoveries, but in addition, it will give us renewed faith, a faith that will empower all with a new understanding that will bring hope, love, prosperity, abundance and a clear concept of what the future holds for us. The fact that we have been given sufficient intelligence to comprehend some of the deep concepts considered in this book should prove to us that Mind is a source of power beyond compare.

The final chapter will help you to comprehend the crowning glory of life, and the emancipation of man to a newly found freedom that will bring to you your own. This freedom, we strive for, can be achieved by means of true faith that operates on the plane of the absolute – a faith that is indisputable, which brings with it powers of understanding previously only dreamt of. You are about to receive this level of understanding that will deliver this great shift in your life, this faith and this

belief will open the treasure house of unlimited possibilities.

Enter and stake your claim to that, which has been setaside for you in trust. Become a magnet and attract joy, peace, power, health, wealth as well as gratitude. Treasure these qualities for yourself and for all those that you come in contact with. There are not many human organizations if any that are ready to bring this true faith to you, one that is coming to you on the basis of principle, universal justice and righteousness.

We are living at a time of unprecedented change; change in perception and change in our value system and in our understanding. An appreciation of the scale of the events that must be considered by all those in power and all those that have been given the ability to discern the time and season of discontent. This season of discontent is what we are about to experience. We need to comprehend the depth, the width, the breadth and the height of the events surrounding us and we need to discern the nearness of the hour when these things must take place. You are the one that has been given this understanding and this enlightenment. There is no greater joy than to live in this time period and understand where we are, to discern the things that are truly important to us. Therefore, remain open minded

and be positive and receive this precious knowledge with gratitude and acquire a faith that can preserves alive its owner. Put faith in the provisions of Gods free gift, which is the ransom sacrifice of Jesus Christ. Faith in Jesus Christ has the power to change consciousness from a consciousness of death, to a life based consciousness that will open the door of your understanding to super abundance with health, wealth, happiness, peace and everlasting life.

The Law of Love

In the context of love, the Greatest Teacher, who ever lived, stated, "You must love your God with your whole heart and with your whole soul and with your whole mind" and then he continued and added, "You must love your neighbor as yourself" (Matthew 22:37-38). The whole obligation of man is tied up in a harmonious existence with the forward movement of the Greater Whole. Here we understand that the Greater Whole is God including mankind that is in harmony with Universal Mind.

It would be a great loss if we were to advance in our personal development without ample consideration of the most important aspect of our existence, namely, that we should have life and have it in abundance. Yet, it is

sad that so many of us have little or no understanding of the true power of the operation of mind and spirit. Even religion has failed to impress upon our mind the importance of this understanding.

The Law of Love, the Law of Attraction and the Law of Compensation are spiritual laws that have the power to transform and bring about a new society of mankind, with the most desirable and magnificent future for all. It can be stated that the Law of Attraction and the Law of Love are in support of one another, and are therefore, intertwined with each other so that the final conclusion must be: Where love goes the Law of Attraction must follow to bring the product of love to the originator. Love throws fear outside is stated in the Greatest Book ever written. Above all else, the Law of Attraction and the Law of Love are based on principle and these must at all times be in harmony with Natural Law and with Universal Mind. This is so, because Love is one of the cardinal qualities of Universal Mind, or God and we are from God, made in his image and likeness.

At The Beginning There Was Love

At the beginning of creation there was love. It can be stated with a measure of certainty that before any material creation came about, love and spirit was there.

This is so, because Universal Mind, or God was there, at the beginning and the first spiritual creation in the likeness of God came to be known as the 'Word' or the spokesman of God. He came to be known later by the title 'Arch Angel' or head of the angels. By means of this one and on the basis of love all other spirit creatures came to be.

Therefore, all spirit creatures are products of God's love and through these spirit creatures the entire universe was created as an expression of God's power and love.

Man Was Created a Free Moral Agent

There was harmony, everywhere, and into this harmonious environment man was created as a free moral agent, being created in the image and likeness of God. Man is a product of love and he needs to understand the proper use of his free will, to bring about only that, which is based on love, which is good, constructive and of benefit to the greater whole of mankind. This mankind has come about by the procreative process between a man and a woman.

Because man created by thought, just as also the Father God created by thought, man had to cultivate the

understanding and knowledge of the creative Law of Attraction. This law was neutral, it was neither good nor was it bad. It was neither righteous nor was it wicket. It just was neutral and by this law man could create good or bad, it matters not to the law.

Free moral agency demanded harmonious and responsible action based on principle and love. Man had to understand that being like God, he could only create by thought. Thought is a product of mind and spirit and man had been given the freedom to think good or bad thoughts. But bad was not supported by principle nor was it supported by love, and therefore, it could always be destroyed by additional good.

Man had to understand, that, with respect to free moral agency, wilfully creating bad must lead to death, because bad is not supported by principle, and therefore, bad could always be destroyed by good. As a free moral agent, being godlike, man had to create only that, which is good, in harmony and in imitation of his Father, God. As a symbol of this Law of Attraction, a fruit-bearing tree was indicated to man, which had attached to it good and bad. Eating of the fruitage would bring the concept of bad to man, leading to changed consciousness and finally to death. Not eating

or toughing the fruit of the tree would mean eternal life in the righteousness of God.

Lack of Love - The Way of Error

By eating of the fruitage of good and bad, man would become a participant or a host of darkness. Not eating of the fruit would mean that the good that was man's title deed could remain with him, assuring him and his offspring of eternal life and harmony with his Father, God.

Had man's thoughts been dominated by love it would have been impossible to eat of the tree of the knowledge of good and bad.

Now, however, man ate and all mankind dies because of the Law of Genetics. All of us carry the stain of imperfection manifesting through sin and as a result of this we all die. We have a consciousness of lack and limitation causing sin and error.

Here we need to keep in mind that all of Adams offspring were never a product of love. They were the product of procreation of fallen and unrighteous man, and therefore, they had to die, because there was no place found for them in the orderly and creative

universe. They had the spirit from their forefather, Adam, corrupted indeed and that spirit was no longer able to sustain life for eternity. Humanity, the offspring of Adam and Eve, cried out to God for justice and this justice came to mankind by means of the Law of Compensation.

The Life for a Life, Principle

To change consciousness, from bad to good, man had to comply with the Law of Compensation, a life for a life. Imperfect man was not able to supply the righteous life that was required to satisfy the Law of Compensation. Man was imperfect and he could not bring about the equal of the perfect life that Adam had in his perfect state, before he sinned. The compensator was provided by God, who is the Father, which is an act of love for the benefit of every man and woman on earth. By means of faith, in the sacrificial provision of the righteous life of Jesus Christ, which had the right to everlasting life, man could attain to righteousness with God. The only begotten Son of God, Jesus Christ, sacrificed his righteous life for us all. Therefore, they in turn could entertain hope for a future that offered reconciliation with God on the basis of faith. This faith brings harmony with Universal Mind, or God, as well as righteousness, undeserved kindness and everlasting

life. This means facilitating changed consciousness for everyone that displays such faith.

This is love and by this love mankind had been given the opportunity to acquire righteousness with God, on the basis of faith. This act of compensation came to man by means of Jesus Christ, a righteous one, who sacrificed his right to eternal life to live on earth in perfection, for the benefit of the whole of imperfect mankind. In this way, the offspring of Adam, although imperfect and sinful, could attain to righteousness by faith. Now, all mankind has the prospect to become the progeny of the Last Adam, Jesus Christ. By means of faith in the ransom sacrifice of Christ's righteous life, which facilitated the supply of Gods Spirit, the Spirit of which was also in Jesus Christ. A person exercising such faith is a new creation, indeed, that new creation will have the prospect of being adopted, by God, as sons or daughters with eternal life in view.

.

Now, however, mankind can finally obtain harmony with Universal Mind, or God on the basis of faith in the ransom sacrifice of Christ's righteous life. There is left only one quality that needs to be cultivated and that is love.

A New Creation Born of Water and Spirit

Any mature person, which has been scripturally baptised, is born of water and spirit, and thereby, is a new creation. Jesus stated this requirement to Nicodemus, a leader of the Jewish Sanhedrin, when he stated that 'unless you are born of water and spirit you cannot enter or see the Kingdom of God'.

A person that has willingly died, with reference to his sin, at the time of his or her baptism, has died in Christ, because Jesus Christ died with reference to sin, the sins of the whole world of mankind, for the benefit of all those alive today. Therefore, because a person has taking this action, he or she has the prospect to come alive, with reference to Gods Spirit, which spirit was also in Jesus Christ.

By this action, man has become the progeny of Christ by means of the Wonderful Councillor, Eternal Father, Prince of Peace, Mighty God, Jesus Christ, who is the Last Adam. Because of this, God gives man imputed righteousness, undeserved kindness and everlasting life. Man changed instantly, from a life of lack and limitations to a life of super abundance of good with peace and a changed consciousness. Man has become

the recipient of God's love and man himself can now display love for God and neighbour. Man has come to know love, because God loved man first. This display of love is in imitation of the love God and Christ has for mankind, which is from the beginning.

Having an approved standing with God, man can now cultivate and obtain the fruits of the spirit, which is love, joy, peace, mildness, kindness, goodness, faith, self-control and long suffering. The predominant fruitage is that of love, because love is the most important quality of God. Paul, in his letter to the Corinthian congregation, stated: now, there remains hope, faith and love but the greatest of these is love. John also stated that those who do not love have not come to know God, because God is love.

Love - The Most Important Fruit of the Spirit

It has been stated that love is the constitution of the incoming Kingdom of God and John stated in his letter that God is love; therefore, love is no doubt the most important fruitage of the spirit, because the entire universe is a product of God power and of love and that must include mankind.

We are certain that God, who loved us while we were jet sinners, loves us now so much more since we have received His Spirit, which was also in Christ Jesus our Lord, giving us righteousness, undeserved kindness and everlasting life. This is all on the basis of faith that has brought about righteousness with God. We are a new creation born of water and spirit.

We have become conscious of God's love, and whatever we ask of him in faith, we shall also have. If the basis of asking, for whatever is desired, is love, then such love must be for the benefit the greater whole. This must, by application, bring good, joy and peace to mankind.

From the above we come to understand that the Law of Love must be the most important law in the universe, because it is manifest in all things made. This love needs to be cultivated. It is not instinctive, it needs to be brought about over time, it needs to be obeyed. That is why, the first man and woman, although been made perfect, needed to cultivate and progressively display love in imitation of the love shown to them by their heavenly Father, God.

This is the ultimate state of perfection, been made perfect in love, which is fully attained at the end of Gods Kingdom Rule, through Christ Jesus our Lord.

Love never fails and if love would have been the dominant quality in the life of the first man and woman then, the original sin could never have happened. Love always brings about what is good and, which is beneficial for the greater whole.

Love Is the Dominant Force of the Universe

Therefore, love is the dominant force in the universe, and so we also have the need to be in loving harmony with one another. Love must, therefore, be the dominant quality in all our conduct and creative thoughts. We need here to remember that we are in essence sons or daughters of God, by adoption and as such, we are able to create our own environment by means of our thoughts. Therefore, our thoughts need to be in harmony with God; they need to be based on love at all times. That would preclude that all our thoughts must have an inflection of love, and then indeed, we can be in harmony with God's thoughts.

By man eating from the Tree of Life, he would have acted on the basis of love, which would have benefitted all creatures. The Tree of Life would have benefitted mankind as a whole through a changed consciousness. Thereby, man would have become fit to live in

perfection forever. Therefore, man, like God, being a creator, would thereafter, create only that which is good, because love will always destroy any concept of bad. Love is supported by principle, but bad is not. The power of God works through love.

To Be Successful in All We Do, Display Love

In order to be truly successful in all we do, we need to display love? Whatsoever we desire, must have an inflection of love in order to meet the basic standard of the universe. Any desire that is not in support of love carries a flaw that ultimately must lead to failure.

Love is in support of a waiting attitude that would have prevented the first man and woman from taking and eating of the tree of the knowledge of good and bad. The display of love would have resulted in a desire to finding out what was behind the knowledge of good and bad and the attached prohibition not to eat from the tree of the knowledge of good and bad. Love would have prevented the first man and woman from cultivating desire for something that had death attached to it. In fact man would have been in a position of power, whereby, Adam would have cursed the tree of

the knowledge of good and bad and the tree would have withered and died.

What knowledge could have come to man and the woman? This knowledge would have given them the understanding that the Law of Attraction required of man to make a choice for what is good, that which is in compliance with love, which would have lead them to avoid the fruitage of the tree of the knowledge of good and bad on the basis of principle. As a result of this display of love, they would have been in a position to pass on everlasting life to all their offspring. As a result of this, harmony would have been preserved in the universe.

Man had to understand the impartial Law of Attraction, before he could eat of the Tree of Life that would have given him the right to everlasting life. The Law of Attraction would bring to man the good or the bad and the law required for man to discriminate between good and bad, the privilege of a free will.

Our first parents needed to understand that love must be at all times the dominant quality in their creative thought processes. If they had displayed love at the beginning then they could never have chosen that which is bad. They failed to discern the creative

principle of love, that is present in all creation. By this failure, they forfeited the right to everlasting life, for themselves and their offspring after them.

On the Threshold of a New Beginning

Now, we are on the threshold of a new era, a new beginning; mankind as a whole is unaware of the enormous benefits of changed consciousness. They think that all things will continue exactly as before and changed consciousness can only come about through persistence in trying to do and think good thoughts.

Wrong, Changed Consciousness comes to us on the basis of love, so that by faith and love will man change consciousness. This must be so, so that no one is able to claim righteousness by good works. Because, by works of law is the accurate knowledge of sin. It is faith and love that lays the foundation of eternal freedom from lack and limitations.

Acquire faith that can preserve alive its owner and you shall have righteousness with God, undeserved kindness and everlasting life. Finally, you are able to cultivate love, because God loved you first so that all mankind may rejoice by reason of the love that God has

for mankind expressed through Jesus Christ for the benefit of every man or woman alive. Now, we are able to display love in imitation of the love God had for us first. This faith and love will lead to an abundance of good with joy and peace and in the end everlasting life.

An Abundance of Good

By true faith and the application of right thinking, we are able to bring about an abundance of what is good, beneficial, and we are able to create anything that is desired. By true faith we have access to abundance, which must lead to oneness with Universal Mind or God. We have become truly free we have become Gods children.

The greatest Book ever written states in the Book to the Corinthians Chapter13; there now remains faith, hope and love but the greatest of these is love. It is now the time that right hearted men and women stand up to be counted, to acquire true faith that can preserve alive its owner, engaging in right thinking and acquire knowledge of the deep things of God.

This knowledge must include an understanding of the power of Love, because love throws fear outside. The call is going out, become creators of what is good and

repudiate what is bad. Remember that bad has no principle and it can always be destroyed by an additional good. A man of true faith thinks only good thoughts and bad cannot manifest in his life. This will pave the way to a most glorious future for mankind as a whole with peace, happiness, health, wealth and success. This must now be communicated to all the nations.

Consciousness of Power -Harmony with Universal Mind

There is no purpose to life, unless we desire to live in such a way so as to bring about harmonious conditions with Universal Mind. These conditions, if applied to ourselves, will impact positively on every man and woman in this world. The source of all power is Universal Mind and this power is available to enable us to become whatever we want to be. It is your dream that will find fruition in the manifestation of its reality. The power to be; and possession of whatever is desired, will not be given to you by association with some secret or mysterious organisation, of mankind's making. Instead, it will come to you on an individual basis, through the application of the knowledge of truth. You are to avail yourself of the provision of the Ransom Sacrifice, by means of which, you can attain to righteousness with

God and have as a gift a changed consciousness of super abundance of good.

We need to be conscious of the fact that every man and woman, in fact every living thing, has Spirit. There is no difference in our individual ability to obtain; all of us have access to the same power. Whether we consider differing races, ethnic or language groups, we all have the capability to develop and possess the same power as everyone else. No one is superior to his fellow man. As we learn to live with this understanding, we fuel the process of bringing about goodwill; prosperity, happiness and success to all with whom we come in contact with.

All of us have Mind and spirit, and the omnipotent, omniscient and omnipresent Spirit, or Universal Mind, is one with every other mind. The only difference is one of degree. So we are all one in our ability with reference to obtain and are able to enjoy oneness with Universal Mind, or God, on the basis of harmony, thereby, being able to manifest the power to obtain whatever we desire. This harmony can only come to you on the basis of faith, in the one that has complied with the universal Law of Compensation, the life for a life principle.

This understanding removes negativity by substituting and promoting positivity. Application of this understanding will permanently eliminate any prospect of war, which confirms that terrorism has no place in this world. Each one of us has the ability to change his environment by applying the knowledge gained in this publication. All of mankind will benefit from the prosperity that can be generated. This is a vision for the future that can be entertained by anyone who really desires it and has sufficient insight.

The failure of past and present generations to realize this level of understanding is due to their lack of knowledge and lack of understanding of the importance of harmony with Universal Mind. In comprehending this fundamental truth, that power can come only to you by being conscious of power, you are well placed to receive this power. There can be no misconception, whatsoever, in the understanding of this basic creative principle. There is no one that can claim to have access to and be endowed with greater powers than his fellow man. All of us can become conscious of power and thus come into possession of power by means of harmony with Universal Mind, the source of all power.

The failure of those in the know, to impart this understanding to all, to educate and make everyone

aware that they have the ability to become conscious of power, has resulted in the elected few subjecting 98% of mankind to servitude. This imbalance, in the distribution of power, places the vast majority of mankind in a very dependent state, causing them to be and feel disempowered. The result of this can be seen all over the world, in never ending lack of almost everything. This would include even the most basic of life's necessities like clean water, warmth, clothing, housing, clean living conditions and food, while 2% of mankind glean great advantages from this system and live lives of abundance. This imbalance in the system is not serving mankind well and it is not moving us towards a better future.

The time has come, and it is now, when we are moved to acknowledge that change is imminent and that those possessing power have been found wanting and they are now losing their grip on power. The cry for freedom from oppression is getting ever louder and the vast majority desire to have their due share of the power that can be had. They want to bring about change that will lead to happiness for all.

The powers that are now, have failed to invest in a future for the benefit of the majority; they have failed to make mankind aware of the benefit that could be had.

They have contributed to global uncertainty and brought about poverty, unemployment, economic hardship, starvation, war, terrorism, insecurity, and widespread ignorance with apparently no way out. They failed to grasp the basic understanding that matters most, namely, the cultivation of true faith that underwrites a consciousness of abundance that can bring blessings until there is no more want.

Thinking of Change Can Bring Change

Our social order is in a disturbed state and forces of change have been set in motion that cannot be stopped. People want to know where to go from here. But instead of considering the liberties of the majority, the few are holding onto their privileges of power. They hold onto the present system of things, with its injustices and corrupt practices, whatever the cost. This system is being maintained, in order to support the status quo, to prevent bringing about the necessary changes to society, thereby, making the present dispensation last for a while longer. But there are many, in high places, growing in awareness of imminent change, those who understand that the present authorities have run out of options that their rule is about to come to an abrupt end.

This is a time when we see men of power stand up in search of a new way forward. They are telling us that they will bring about a better tomorrow, which we have heard before, trying to give us hope so that they themselves can continue for a while. However, history tells us that you cannot sew a new patch onto an old garment - it will tear at the seams and render the garment useless. So also with this system of things, it cannot be repaired. This is the time to consider a new way of thinking, a way of thinking that elevates man to a position where he can access limitless possibilities, with levels of power never before considered possible.

Individuals that practice correct thinking, and cultivate consciousness of power, can only access the power that they are conscious of. You are the one that is now receiving the necessary understanding and insight, in order to comprehend the possibility of a new era of personal development and of new power, with wealth, health and abundance. This is the day of individual empowerment, and whoever you are, you can become a source of happiness, obtaining joy, peace, wealth, health and success and your ability to bring about goodwill encourages yet others to reach out to become empowered and achieve the impossible. Be bold and strive to obtain what is good, and receive all that is desirable and beneficial.

Comply With the Forward Movement of the Greater Whole

We need to consider the forward movement of the greater whole. Law governs the whole universe and as we have already seen, this law is working for our benefit. All we need to do is to apply ourselves to receive its benefit, by cultivating thoughts, which will bring about the things we desire - such thoughts must be constructive and be in harmony with the forward movement of the Greater Whole, they must be based on love.

What we refer to as 'the Greater Whole' is mankind in harmony with Universal Mind; this collective Mind of which all and every mind is a part.

By applying ourselves diligently, we are able to bring about change in our lives, which exceeds even the greatest expectations. This greater whole has been on the move for a long time, no governmental authority or religious organization can claim to have a lack of understanding concerning the aspiration of the greater whole. The most authoritative book ever written, the Bible, also supports the progressive understanding of things that are supported by Science.

We have mentioned already the benefits associated with bringing about harmony with Universal Mind or God. However, there is a very important aspect of harmony that needs further consideration. We know that in the beginning, man had perfection and as such, man was in perfect harmony with Universal Mind and with Natural Law. However, man's fall resulted in disharmony, lack, limitations and finally death. Therefore, we are all dying because of our inability to bring about perfect harmonious conditions with Universal Mind, or God. All of us are a 'chip of the old block', Adam.

In the application of the Law of Attraction, we receive either good or bad and since the Law of Attraction is totally impartial, it will always, in compliance with our thoughts, bring to us either good or bad. However, irrespective of our own limitations, the Law states that we reap what we sow in compliance with our desires, and when we desire to do what is good we shall receive whatever will benefit us.

All governmental structures and other human organisations have failed collectively to deliver any understanding of the concepts that are now fast becoming common knowledge. Because of the effect of the Internet, enabling many to access and develop new ideas, our knowledge base is constantly growing. We

have been led astray in the consumer madness that affects our consciousness, getting increasingly absorbed in the process of making more and more money, to feed greedy habits, while millions of people, in fact the vast majority of mankind, have very little or nothing at all. Because of our inherited lack mentality, most of us are drawn into the web of greed that operates against the benefit of the greater whole.

The forward movement of the greater whole indicates that the generation of mankind, which is present now, may be the most privileged in all the history of mankind, because we are able to obtain harmony with Universal Mind, or God and where there is harmony there must be life in abundance.

Applying this to mankind, we realise that the Law of Attraction will bring the product of our thoughts to us. How then are we to obtain harmony with Universal Mind, when we are conscious of imperfection, failing in our attempts to be perfectly harmonious time and time again?

By deduction, such a change of conditions must result in a conscience that is in harmony with Universal Mind. This is a most profound statement, which, when understood, must lead to truth that will set us free. This

is a process that will bring about the very condition of prosperity that we desire.

Any attempt to bring about harmonious conditions is rewarded time and again, so that whatever your progress may be, you can and will benefit progressively and reap according to what has been sown. So, you should understand that however small the effort exerted, in due time you will receive joy, happiness, health, wealth and all that is good.

The Law of Attraction will bring these benefits to you – the Law of Love, the Law of Growth and the Law of Abundance will all render a service to you and will reward your fidelity, your tenacity and your faith.

Amazing Prospect to the Man of Little Means

Natural, moral and spiritual Law governs this greater whole. By reasoning on the basis of the operation of these laws we have come to the conclusion that the Law of Compensation, the Law of Abundance, the Law of Love and the Law of Attraction and other laws and principles have, together, brought about the possibilities for previously unimaginable changes that will take place in our lives. These changes will result in an

Upliftment within ourselves, allowing us to display love, joy, health, wealth, peace, mildness, kindness, goodness, faith, self-control and a myriad of other benefits. We can only dream of the real powers and possibilities that are open and accessible to all.

It is therefore not surprising that we are now facing sweeping changes that mankind as a whole is not equipped to handle and mankind's ability to deliver the required changes appears questionable, in fact, these changes are proving most difficult to handle due to their Universal scope, affecting the entire earth and all mankind. However, those of you who are searching for a better understanding of the deeper things of life, which can bring about changes in your personal life, you are well placed to bring about complete harmony with the forward movement of the greater whole. This is a source of great joy to all who understand the true power within.

All you have to do is to cultivate faith in the power of the Ransom Sacrifice, and apply that power for your own benefit; you will reach harmony with Universal Mind or God. Abundance is waiting to be given to you with all the benefits that are attached.

Pei	rsonal	Notes:				
_						
_						

Chapter 14

True Faith

The Basis of True Faith

'Faith is the assured expectation of things hope for, the evident demonstration of realities though not beheld.' Natural, mental, moral and spiritual Law is in support of true faith and it is based on a belief that has the power to preserves alive its owner. Man is not required to do work, which may be based on self-imposed righteousness of imperfect man. No flesh can be declared righteous by works is stated in the Greatest Book, ever written. Remember, by law is the accurate knowledge of sin and where there is an abundance of law there will be an abundance of lawbreakers.

When Adam transgressed, he lost being conscious of abundance. He replaced this with a consciousness of lack, limitations, want, sickness, insecurity, fear and death. He became imperfect and he was in discord with God. He came to be conscious of sin that manifested through the operation of the fallen flesh. He became as dead, so to speak, with reference to the perfect operation of Spirit. His spirit no longer had the use of a perfect body, and therefore, his spirit became corrupted by the flesh and trapped in an imperfect body.

The Law of Compensation required that a righteous life squandered, or lost, as in the case of Adam's life, it must

be replaced or compensated for, by a life of equal value. This was finally provided by means of the ransom sacrifice of the perfect life of Jesus Christ, God's son, who is also called the Last Adam. By the provision of this sacrifice, the Universe could once again be operating in perfect balance and in harmony with God. This sacrifice was given for the benefit of sinful men, who could now avail themselves of the full benefit of this provision. This was so, in order for all things to be all things to God, being in a harmonious relationship with God, based on righteous principles.

Later, in the stream of time, when the ransom sacrifice was finally provided, man been given the opportunity to die willingly, with reference to sin and error, because Christ died as a righteous man for unrighteous ones. Christ died with reference to sin, to do away with sin. This facilitated the exchange of the old for the new, which meant renewed growth, that will lead mankind to perfection and harmony with Universal Mind, or God.

Man could, by his own choice, die with reference to his sin, in the likeness of Christ's death, because Christ Jesus, the perfect man and the *Last Adam*, sacrificed his righteous life, and thereby, died for imperfect men. This choice of dying, with reference to sin, by sinful man,

being an act of faith, resulted in man being viewed by God as being free from sin; resulting in man being acquitted from sin and error, because he had died. The Scriptures say; every man that has died is acquitted from all his sins, because he has paid with his life for his sin. Man could now, after his acquittal from sin, be considered as being free from Adam's sin, which included becoming free from a consciousness of lack and limitations, which was brought about by sin. Man, having died with reference to sin could now be accepted as a righteous man, on the basis of faith in Christ Jesus ransom sacrifice. On acceptance of this sacrificial provision he could come alive with reference to the Spirit of God, which Spirit was also in Christ. This is so, because Christ had the God given right to eternal life, as a perfect man, on earth. This right to eternal life, on earth, he sacrificed for sinful man, so that man could now, after being set free from sin, claim the righteous live, which Christ gave in sacrifice.

A righteous sacrificial body has the God given right to live forever; otherwise there would be a vacuum that would be created in the universe. Jesus Christ sacrificed his perfect life, on earth, for the benefit of sinful mankind. By accepting this provision, man could now exchange the old for the new and facilitate renewed spiritual growth. This takes place when man, in faith,

dies with reference to sin, at the time of his baptism, and thereby, he receives the Spirit from God, which Spirit was previously also in Jesus Christ. By this arrangement man comes alive with reference to the Spirit of God, which Spirit was also in Christ Jesus.

This is an act of true faith, and as a result of this faith, the Spirit of God, that was given man at the time of his baptism, can now operate in him without hindrance and limitations. Man experiences a new birth, having been born of water and Spirit. Jesus stated in John 3 that a person must be born again in order to see the Kingdom of God. This transformation, of coming alive with reference to the Spirit, facilitated man's ability to produce the fruitage of the Spirit, which is love, joy, peace, mildness, kindness, goodness, faith, self-control and long suffering. This fruitage of the Spirit would be in abundance. Thereby, man has experienced becoming a new creation, indeed.

A man that has accepted the righteous sacrificial body of Christ, and who himself, has died with reference to sin, or with reference of the life he had from Adam; he has become the progeny of the Last Adam, Jesus Christ.

The process is this, at the time of going under the baptismal water, you die with reference to your sins.

Your spirit, at the time of your natural death, returns to God who gave it. In this case, this spirit is your spirit that you have inherited from Adam. Therefore, for but a moment, you are dead, without sin and being without the spirit from Adam. Now, God, at the time of Christ Jesus sacrificial death, received the Spirit, which was in Christ, which was unblemished and righteous. This Spirit, God now gives to you, at the time of your baptism; thereafter, you, the baptismal candidate, come alive with reference to the Spirit of God, which was previously also in Christ Jesus, our Lord.

Now, the sacrificed body of the Christ is righteous, therefore, the person that benefits from making use of this righteous body can take on everlasting life. He, therefore, instantly comes alive with reference to Gods Spirit, which is given to him, the Spirit of which was previously in Christ, and thereby, he receives, from God, imputed righteousness and is given undeserved kindness and everlasting life. He has become a new creation, born of water and Spirit and he receives the token of the righteousness by faith, namely, the circumcision of the heart, by Spirit. He is now clean, from the standpoint of God, by means of the undeserved kindness of God and he will be destined to go alive through the great tribulation, because he made his spiritual, outer garments White in the blood of the

Lamb. This is, of course, provided he remains in this clean and righteous condition. (See Romans Chapter 3 to Chapter 9 in the Bible)

person has now come alive with consciousness; a consciousness of super abundance of good and he can now live by the Law of Abundance and the Law of Love. He is in harmony with natural, mental, physical and spiritual law and God calls such a person Holy, being a son or daughter of God, the Father. Any incidental transgression, because of bodily imperfection, is thereafter, covered over by the undeserved kindness of God. He has now come under the authority of the undeserved kindness of God and he or she has life in abundance with everlasting life in view and a consciousness of super abundance of good. Lack and limitations are no longer a force in their lives, because they are Christians, the progeny of Christ. The life that he or she has now, is from the Christ, from the Last Adam and the life that he or she now lives he or she lives to Gods glory, with everlasting life in view.

However, if such a person willfully sins; then this would be tantamount to reclaiming his sinful body and bringing it back to life. This would be a serious transgression, an unnatural act, a perversion, a sin against the Holy Spirit; this would not be an easy thing

to do, because such a person is actually dead with reference to sin and he has been declared clean by God. By doing such a terrible deed, there is no longer any sacrifice left, by means of which this person can be forgiven a second time. Such a person cannot come again into a righteousness standing with God. Otherwise, the Christ would have to die many times. As a result of this willful sin, therefore, this person will have to die without the hope of a resurrection and without any hope of reconciliation with God. He cannot survive the great day of God's judgment; he has judged himself to be worthy of death.

True Faith Is Based On Principle

'Faith is the assured expectation of things hoped for, the evident demonstration of realities through not beheld' as stated in the Greatest Book ever written in Hebrews 11:1.

True faith is based on righteous principle. Universal Principle is always in support of what is good, clean and righteous and that is always in harmony with God. Where good appears bad must disappear; good and bad cannot exist in the same place at the same time. It can be stated that True Faith has the power to preserve alive its owner, to live forever.

True Faith Is Supported By Universal Law

Universal law supports true faith, which is in harmony with God. Universal Law, such as the Law of Attraction, must deliver the product of faith, which must be for the benefit of the greater whole. This is an expression of Love and love speeds up the process of obtaining the product of faith.

True Faith is Operating with Natural and Spiritual Law

True faith is in harmony with God and it is based on principle that includes love. Thoughts, which are in support of faith, can bring about the product of faith through the agency of the Law of Attraction, the Law of Abundance, the Law of Love and many other laws and principles. It must always bring to the owner what is good, that which is for the benefit of the greater whole of mankind.

True Faith Is In Support of the Law of Love

True faith is in support of the Law of Love; Love is the constitution of the incoming Kingdom of God, which facilitates vigorous growth of what is good. Love of principle is one of the cardinal qualities of God and it must always bring about what is loving, kind and for the benefit of ones fellow man. Where love appears, bad, fear and lack must disappear.

True Faith Is In Support of the Law of Compensation

True faith is in support of the Law of Compensation, a tooth for a tooth, or a life for a life. It believes that the ransom sacrifice of God's righteous Son was necessary for the reconciliation of man to God. The perfect life of Adam was lost, due to an act of selfishness, or bad; and that life needs to be replaced, or compensated, by a life of equal value, which is in support of love. The life of the Last Adam was delivered by God, as an act of love, through the ransom sacrifice of the perfect life, that of Jesus Christ. A Righteous One for many unrighteous ones.

True Faith Must Change the Consciousness of Man

True faith has the power to change man's consciousness, from a consciousness of lack, limitation, sickness, fear and death to a consciousness of abundance of good with health, wealth and eternal life. This changed consciousness is the foundation of harmony with Universal Mind, or God. This harmony can only be obtained by an act of faith, believing that the righteous life of Jesus Christ has the power to pass on everlasting life, to anyone, on the basis of this faith.

True Faith Must Lead to Dying with Reference to Sin

True faith brings about the need of dying with reference to sin. It is based on the Understanding that Jesus Christ has sacrificed his righteous life for you and he has died with reference to sin, once for all times. He has become to us the righteous one, who died for many unrighteous ones. The ransom sacrifice of God satisfies universal law and principle in compliance with the Law of Compensation. Christ died for sinful mankind and he has left behind his righteous body, which has the God given right to everlasting life. Now, you, the one with little faith, you have the opportunity to die in faith, in the likeness of Christ's death, by dying with reference to your own sin. By dying, with reference to sin, you are acquitted, or freed, from the accusation of sin. Gods

Law, given to the Nation of Israel, states that; 'every person that has died is acquitted of his sins'. By your acceptance of the ransom sacrifice you are, thereby, acquitted from all your sins and you can now claim the right to everlasting life. This you can obtain, because God gives you His Spirit that was also in Christ Jesus Our Lord. By this Spirit you become a new creation, born of water and Spirit. You are instantly set free from lack and limitations, and thereby, you change consciousness. Now, God gives you righteousness, Undeserved Kindness and Everlasting Life. This is a new creation, indeed.

By True Faith You Come Alive With Reference to the Spirit

True faith underwrites, understands and believes that it is necessary to come alive with reference to the Spirit. This takes place after the person has died in faith, with reference to sin. This coming alive is a gift of God, given to those that believe or have faith that they have died with reference to sin. A person that has died is acquitted form sin and sin and error is no longer counted to him. He has been set free from the spirit he had from Adam and now comes alive with reference to the Spirit from God that was also in Christ Jesus; to do the things willed by the Spirit. He is now able to produce the

fruitage of the Spirit that is love, joy, peace, mildness, kindness, goodness, faith, self-control and suffering. These things dominate his thoughts and this is counted or imputed to him as righteousness and he receives Undeserved Kindness from God to cover over imperfections. remaining These remaining imperfections will be fully removed during the 1000year rule of God's Kingdom, by Christ Jesus our Lord and heavenly King, High Priest and Leader. God views such a person of faith as being clean and holy, because he has received the circumcision of the heart by Spirit, which Spirit is from God, the Spirit that was also previously in Christ.

True Faith Brings Righteousness with God

True faith brings about righteousness with God, the Father, on the basis of faith in the ransom sacrifice. The person that has true faith, who has accepted the ransom provision has now become a new creation. He has died in the likeness of Christ's death, with reference to sin, and therefore, such a person is acquitted from all sin. Adam is no longer his life giver, or earthly forefather. The baptised candidate can now claim the Last Adam to be his Wonderful Councillor, his Eternal Father, the Prince of Peace and Mighty God (Isaiah 9:6). He has

come alive with reference to the Spirit of God, the Spirit of which was also in Christ Jesus. This person is now viewed as having imputed righteousness with God. He receives undeserved kindness from the Father, God, to cover unintentional transgressions and he enjoys the prospect of everlasting life, provided he remains free from the practices of sin. This person is now in harmony with Natural, Mental, Moral and Spiritual Law, and therefore, he receives a consciousness of super abundance of good and of life everlasting with all the good that is attached to this new consciousness.

By True Faith You Come under the undeserved Kindness of God.

True faith brings about God's Undeserved Kindness, and thereby, the Undeserved Kindness becomes the Kingly Authority giving life and replacing the kingly authority of death that has dominated your life all the days until now. The authority of Sin is no more and man has now received imputed righteousness that works out harmony with God. He has peace, love, joy, happiness and cleanness on the basis of the Underserved Kindness of God. The Undeserved Kindness of God covers any remaining incidental sins, and thereby, keeping you clean and acceptable to God.

True Faith Opens the Opportunity to Everlasting Life

True faith opens the door to gain everlasting life the ransom sacrifice and through а changed consciousness. Because man has received imputed righteousness from God, on the basis of faith in the ransom sacrifice, he has become conscious of oneness with God, having God's approval, which changes conscience. Man becomes conscious of having super abundance of good and having health, wealth and happiness, which is leading him to survive the cataclysmic event of the greatest change that will be experienced in the near future. Everlasting life on earth is now a reality that is part of your consciousness. This is given to you, the one that has true faith. The rule of God's Kingdom over mankind on earth, with Jesus Christ as heavenly King, is a reality and lasts for 1000 years. But those that rule with Christ in Kingdom Power will have a heavenly destiny. They number 144000 faithful ones and they will rule as associated Kings and Priests with Christ Jesus, our King and they will rule with the Christ for 1000 years.

By True Faith You Will Be Declared Clean by God

True faith facilitates the token of the 'righteousness by faith' namely the circumcision of the heart by spirit. This token is a conscious awareness that you possess cleanness before God that leads to you being declared a son or daughter of God. As a result of this, you are receiving the symbolic white outer garment of righteousness. You are fit to survive through the great tribulation that is to come. Your faith, the assured expectation of things hoped for, will make this possible. This is the source of unspeakable joy, as we contemplate true peace. Your assurance is from God, the Father and joy and peace you will have in abundance.

Being Clean, You Receive Everlasting Life

True faith causes you to be declared clean or holy from God's point of view, because of the circumcision of the heart by spirit; you see yourself as clean through changed consciousness. You are being declared the recipient of everlasting life. Toward the end of the righteous administration of the Kingdom of God, by means of the kingly rule of Jesus Christ, you will be declared fit for eternal life with peace, righteousness and love. You are indeed a true child of God, and God loves you and you love God and neighbour.

You Are to Have Abundance of All that is Good

True faith allows you to receive whatever you desire and this by means of the Law of Abundance. Ask and you shall receive. You have entered the plane of the absolute, the God Plane of existence, and whatsoever you ask of Him you shall also have and this in abundance. The Law of Abundance is for the benefit of those who have been declared free from sin and error, those who are the recipients of the Undeserved Kindness of God. These are the ones who have died with reference to sin and they have come alive with reference to the Spirit, of God, which spirit was also in Christ Jesus, Our Lord. True faith is a fruitage of the Spirit that now dominates your thoughts; you, therefore, have faith in abundance and of all the good that you desire and you shall have it. These are the Holy Ones, Gods children.

Adopted as Sons of God

True faith causes you to become adopted as sons or daughters of God, because you have died with reference to the sinful flesh and you have come alive with reference to the Spirit, of God, which spirit was also in Jesus Christ Our Lord. You are adopted in the sense that 272

you have come under Gods care with everlasting life in view. Should you be alive at the time of Gods judgment then you will survive that day, never to die at all. The righteous administration of the Kingdom of God will complete the changes, to bring to you perfection in mind and body and this over a period of 1000 years of God rule, with Jesus Christ as the appointed King. At the end of that period you have the prospect to be declared fit for everlasting life, in perfection, being a righteous son or daughter of God. Then you are no longer in need of the Undeserved Kindness of God. You are then declared righteous for Life. That is mankind's future and do not allow anyone to take that great gift away from you. It is yours on the basis of true faith.

You are Given the Power to Display the Fruitage of the Spirit

True faith gives you the power to display the fruitage of the Spirit, which spirit was also in Christ. By this Spirit we cultivate love, joy, peace, mildness, kindness, goodness, faith, self-control and long suffering. You have come alive with reference to the Spirit, which was also in Christ and you have become a new creation, born of water and spirit, acceptable to God, being in harmony with natural, mental, moral and spiritual law with God's purpose for life. You live by the Spirit,

which was also in Christ and you have a consciousness of super abundance provided you do not return to the beggarly and elementary things of the life you had before; desiring sinful conduct again. Only those that have come alive with reference to the Spirit are able to display the fruitage of the Spirit. This is a great privilege, indeed.

Being No Part of the World, that Is Alienated From God

True faith gives you the power to be no part of the world of mankind that is alienated from God. You are no longer dominated by a fleshly frame of mind, to do the things willed by the flesh. You are made new in the power actuating your mind, by being conscious of harmony with God, and as such, you are no part of world, which is dominated by the sinful tendencies of the fallen flesh. Sinful fleshly tendencies no longer strike a corresponding chord in your heart. You have grown in spiritual comprehension; you have been set free from the domination of your former way of life. The spirit from God that was also in Christ, has circumcised you in the heart. There is no longer any desire to go back to the beggarly and elementary ways of the world.

You Are in Harmony with universal Mind, God

True faith causes you to become 'one' with the Father, or God. You are in harmony with God and whatever you ask, in faith, will be given you. You show endurance and display a waiting attitude. You have received imputed righteousness from God and you have received undeserved kindness to cover over any remaining imperfections and incidental errors. You are in harmony with Natural Law and you comply with the Law of Compensation. You are in compliance with scientific understanding of Natural Law and you are in compliance with true faith. You have the full benefit of true faith and you have harmony with God.

You Are Set Free From Lack and Limitations

True faith brings about an abundance of what is good; you are set free from lack and limitations, ill health, poverty and death. It is being conscious and in compliance with universal law and truth that will set you free. You have changed consciousness and you have an abundance of good and this in compliance with the Law of Abundance. You are motivated to bring forth

the fruitage of the Spirit. You shall have all things that are desired at the time of asking and the manifestation will certainly follow.

A Selected Few Are Chosen to be Joint Heirs with Christ.

From the total of all those that have true faith, counting from the days of the Christ, 144000 have been selected by God, the Father to have a heavenly inheritance. Their yearning is to be with Christ, in Kingdom Power that has caused them to be chosen by God, the Father, to Rule with his Son Christ Jesus from heaven for 1000 years to bring mankind to perfection. The benefit from this Kingdom Rule would of course include billions of resurrected mankind. These 144000 make up this heavenly ruling body of Spirit Creatures. The rest of those who exercise true faith make up the full body of faithful followers of Christ; they will live on the earth and be subject to the 1000-year rule of Gods Kingdom Government. During that period, all of them have the prospect to be brought to perfection and to be finally declared righteous for everlasting life. At that time Christ Jesus will hand over His Kingdom Power to his Father, God, so that all things may all things to God.

It is very important that the student of this information is fully aware of the written information in the greatest Book that was ever written, the Bible. This can be done more fully by reading the Bible in an undertone day and night. Thereby, you will gain true faith that can preserve alive its owner. Things that you have accepted thus far will be remembered to add to your understanding of truth. There will no place for doubt.

Other Faiths

There are many other faith's that require works, which some may call works of faith, however, by works of imperfect man, no flesh is declared righteous is stated in the Greatest Book ever written. This faith is unable to deliver oneness with Universal Mind or God. This is so because of failure to recognize the essential requirements for the acceptance of the free gift and its benefits through the Law of Compensation. The universal Law of Compensation must be adhered to by anyone desiring to live in harmony with Universal Mind, or God, the Father. This Law of Compensation changes consciousness and changed consciousness is necessary for a righteous standing with God, the Father. You have to be born of water and Spirit.

In compliance with the teachings of pseudo faith, work is required to be performed, by imperfect man, in order to benefit from such faith. However, such work cannot free the person from sin and death. Remember, that it was changed consciousness, in the first place that resulted in Adams death. and so, consciousness is required to lead us to life. This changed consciousness, is based on righteousness with God and it has the power to facilitate oneness with the Father, God. If this is not the requirement of other faiths, then for them there can be no righteousness with God, nor can there be any Undeserved Kindness or the hope of everlasting life. Such faith cannot bring peace. This is good food for thought.

Pseudo Faith that Can't Give You Life

There are many faiths that claim to have authority from God, to do the things willed by God, whether this is to be good or bad. However, this needs careful consideration as to the truthfulness of such an understanding. Many wars have been fought under the so-called 'Will of God' and the result has been an abundance of bloodshed dishonouring the true God, his will and purpose. This statement is not an easy thing to accept by those who have until now held onto the

notion that it is God's will for them to make whatever sacrifice is deemed necessary, in order to express the so called will of God. This would be so even if this would mean sacrificing their life. This is the backdrop to historically recorded facts. These facts would include countless conflicts that were fought by the nations of mankind, throughout the ages. You are to take careful note of the pointers indicated below, as they shed new light on some of the misconceptions held by many:

Pseudo Faith Can Not Bring Harmony with Natural Law

Other faiths may claim that they are based on universal principles, but fail the ultimate test of complying with natural law. They comply with the Law of Attraction but fail to comply with the Law of Love. They can only reap what they sow; it is man's will that has been done in these cases and not God's will.

Pseudo Faith Fails to Comply with universal Laws

Other faiths are in most cases subject to the teachings and interpretations of man and fail to comply with physical, moral, mental and spiritual laws of Universal Mind, or God. They fail to comply with universal 279

principles. By compliance with the Law of Attraction they may be of the understanding that it is the will of God, but God could never be part of anything bad. Bad is an unknown quality from Gods standpoint, bad is in fact nothing and it can always destroyed by additional good.

Pseudo Faith is Making use of the Law of Attraction

Other faiths use the Law of Attraction and bring about good or bad depending on their thoughts. This Law of Attraction is neither righteous nor is it unrighteous, it is neither good nor bad; it is neutral; and therefore, it is neither moral nor evil. It will bring to you the product of your thought, whether good or bad. This is seen, and has been evidenced, by the countless wars and senseless bloodshed that has marred mankind's history, through the power of their so-called faith.

Pseudo Faith is Not Compliant with the Law of Love

Other faiths are often outside of the Law of Love and fail to deliver the out-workings of love in their lives; in fact the application of this law, in most cases, is not fully understood; but any incidental display of love must 280

bring about resultant fruitage. Love is a fruit of Gods creative principle, of Spirit and when applied, to whatever degree, it must bring good fruitage for the benefit to the greater whole. Here we need to remember that spirit which operates in most of us is the spirit we inherited from Adam through the process of procreation. That spirit has been corrupted at the very beginning by Adam and Eve. Therefore, this spirit, which is inherited from Adam, cannot bring about everlasting life and cannot bring about true love.

Pseudo Faith Does Not Comply with the Law of Compensation

Other faiths do not comply with the requirements of the Law of Compensation, and often do not understand the need for it; they may have a certain concept of sacrifices, but fail to deliver the power and changes that the ultimate sacrifice must bring into their lives. They do not fully understand the principle of 'a life for a life' that must bring redemption from sin and error, on the basis of faith. The case of Adams willful transgression, which has brought death to free moral agent man, is not fully appreciated in the out-workings of the universal Law of Compensation. Adams transgression violates the Law of Love, resulting in damaged consciousness, with

One Power Consciousness - Prosper resultant lack, limitation, poverty, ill health and finally death.

Pseudo Faith Has No Clear Concept of the Ransom Sacrifice of God

Other faiths do not understand the concept of the Ransom Sacrifice. Most of them have no clear concept of the need for this provision. They do not see the full benefit that comes to man through the Ransom Sacrifice leading to everlasting life. There is no concept in their understanding, connecting the Ransom Sacrifice to the Law of Compensation, and therefore, there is no perceived benefit from this provision. They don't understand that law governs the universe and law requires compliance in order to satisfy justice and righteousness. The concept of the Ransom Sacrifice satisfies universal law and these laws are often not fully understood.

Pseudo Faith Has No Concept of a Changed Consciousness

Other faiths do not understand the basic requirement for a changed consciousness, from a death-based consciousness to a life-based consciousness. They are conscious that they will die and they believe that they 282

will go to heaven, on the basis of good works, but they fail to deliver on the legal or lawful requirement that underwrites true faith, namely, the Law of Compensation that requires compliance with a life for a life principle to change consciousness. There appears to be a misconception with respect to the need to fill the spiritual vacuum left by the perfect man Adam after he sinned. The universal law requires a life for a life of equal value of what has been lost, to satisfy justice.

Pseudo Faith Has No Concept for Dying with Reference to Sin

Other faiths do not understand the need to die with reference to sin. This concept is a spiritual concept that changes consciousness, in people who have died with reference to sin. This is not fully understood by pseudo faiths. The Ransom Sacrifice is God's provision through Christ, to give those who believe everlasting life and imputed righteousness on the basis of faith. This concept is not fully understood and is not taught by their religious leaders, and at best, it is considered as foolishness, as something that is not required. Dying with reference to sin requires an act of faith, in order to have lasting value. This faith must be based on knowledge; that is why, it was necessary for one

righteous man to die so that many unrighteous ones can attain to life everlasting.

Pseudo Faith Has No Concept to Come Alive With Reference to the Spirit

Other faiths do not have a concept for the need to come alive with reference to the Spirit. They may believe that they will have a resurrection, but, they fail to understand the concept of coming to live with reference to the Spirit once they have died with reference to the sin of the fallen flesh. They have not died with reference to Sin, and therefore, they do not see the need to come alive with reference to the Spirit. They are unable to produce the fruitage of God's Spirit, being dead with reference to Gods Spirit, because they are alive with reference to the fallen flesh and the corrupted spirit that is from Adam, the spirit of which, must lead to death.

Pseudo Faith Establishes its Own Righteousness

Other faiths do not obtain righteousness with God, because they desire to establish their own righteousness, through works; they do not understand that by works of

law, no flesh can be declared righteous. This is indicated as a true statement recorded in the Greatest Book, ever written, where God gives righteousness by faith, which satisfies universal justice, as in the case of Abraham the forefather of all those having faith.

Pseudo Faith has no understanding of God's undeserved Kindness

Other faiths have no understanding of the concept and power of the Undeserved Kindness of Universal Mind, or God. They do not understand the need for the Kingly Authority of the Undeserved Kindness of God, by means of which, righteousness is imputed to man and God giving man everlasting life. The authority of the Undeserved Kindness must continue to dominate the thinking of man in order to remain in a state of cleanness and righteousness. The Universal Law of Forgiveness supports the undeserved kindness of God, It has the power to nullify the Law of Consequences (also known as the Law of Karma) that is expressed in the saying "you reap what you sow".

Pseudo Faith Has No Concept of Living Everlastingly on Earth

Other faiths have no understanding of the concept of everlasting life on earth. They may hope to go to heaven or to go to an after-li,e. However, this is in direct conflict with the Greatest Book, ever written, which indicates that man has his rightful place here on earth, through the agency of the 'Last Adam' Jesus Christ the Eternal Father, Prince of Peace and Mighty God, according to the book of Isaiah 9:6. Without man living everlastingly on earth, there would be no need for an Eternal Father or the need for the Last Adam. But it is worthy of note that whatever your faith may be, you will have a resurrection, as an unrighteous one, into the earthly Kingdom of God, with Christ as King, to be brought to physical, moral, mental and spiritual perfection. This will be over the proverbial 1000-year rule of Gods Kingdom, extended over resurrected mankind. So, there is this wonderful hope for all who have died and who are in the common grave of mankind.

Pseudo Faith has No Need for the Token of Righteousness by Faith

Other faiths have no understanding, nor do they see the need to receive the token of the 'Righteousness by Faith' namely the circumcision of the heart by Spirit. They only understand the token of the circumcision performed in the flesh, according to the Law of Moses,

which cannot bring about a righteous standing with God, unless the whole law is obeyed. This is so, because by law no flesh can be declared righteous, because by law is the accurate knowledge of sin. Law makes sin more sinful, and therefore, it is useless in respect of righteousness with God. But the circumcision of the heart has the power to change mans consciousness, that has lasting benefits.

Pseudo Faith Has No Concept of the Law of Abundance

Other faiths have no understanding of the concept of receiving whatever you asked for, of that, which is desired. They do ask, but for the wrong purpose, lacking true faith and as a result, they have doubt. The universal concept of the Law of Abundance is to bring to the man of faith abundance of what is good and this concept is also not fully understood. They have their eyes on the things made, the physical realities and they fail to see the greater unseen spiritual realities.

Pseudo Faith is Part of Mankind that Is Alienated from God

Other faiths do not understand the requirement to be <u>no</u> <u>part</u> of the world of mankind that is alienated from God. 287

They do not fully understand the Law of Love, nor do they see the need to be separate from the world of mankind that is alienated from God. They see no benefit of being no part of the world, when they in fact live in it. They don't understand the necessity to be born of water and Spirit in order to see the Kingdom of God. They have their eyes on the things made, the physical realities, which surrounds them all.

Pseudo Faith is unable to Bring about the Fruitage of the Spirit

Other faiths do not need to cultivate the fruitage of the Spirit; they do not know it and for them there is not a requirement to cultivate this fruitage. Without this fruitage, delivered on the basis of true faith, there can be no harmony with Universal Mind, or God. They think that they have spirit and use spirit to show that this is from God. This display of spirit is but a negative inflection of what God's Spirit is able to produce. The spirit of the world is not based on principle and cannot please God. That spirit satisfies the cravings of the fallen flesh. This display of spirit is at best, to be understood to be a product of thought that is from man who is alienated from God. In the days of Adam, mans spirit has been corrupted by the fallen flesh and that

corrupted spirit is unable to bring about the fruitage of Gods Spirit.

Pseudo Faith Can Not Bring Lasting Change for Good

Faith, as described above, has no power to bring true and lasting change and improvement to mankind. It cannot bring perfection and harmony with Universal Mind, or God. This faith is taught by man through the process of indoctrination, a process of repetition that causes man to believe what has been stated over and over to be truth and it is then accepted by the subconscious mind as a fact. This is a form of credulity or possibly the product of indoctrination or even brain washing, which has been successfully employed by the military and many other human organizations, in order to control the masses of mankind. It results in symbols of faith, which are often representations of material images that are considered to deliver the product of their faith that in fact works out idolatry.

You are encouraged to expand your mind and reach out for understanding that must lead to true faith that can preserve alive it owner. It can be stated that it is the will of Universal Mind, or God, that many will find true faith and live and have life, peace and happiness in 289

abundance together with health wealth and love. The greatest gift of God to mankind must prove to be Jesus Christ, who did not hold back his perfect life, but gave it on behalf of mankind as a sacrifice. You are encouraged to meditate on the content of this book, become wise and embrace wholeheartedly true faith that can preserve alive its owner.

You are encouraged to reach out for this faith and live a life of abundance with joy and peace. Reach out to true knowledge and avail yourself of the opportunity to embrace the future with confidence, and then, faith in the ransom provision will open the door to a life that will not end. You have to be born of water and Spirit in order to see or enter into the Kingdom of God, with Jesus Christ as King.

Personal Notes:								
•								

Chapter 15

Your Future Made Sure

A Reflection

We have learned that it is indeed a great privilege to be invited to partake of the opportunity to acquire the knowledge and the faith that can preserve alive its owner. This knowledge leads to have access to God, the Father, which brings about unlimited possibilities for the advancement of mankind. Here we have the need to be applying thinking ability and discernment in order to fully benefit from all the good that this book has to offer, to the reader.

Mankind, as a whole, is facing ever greater difficulties and ever greater problems and that would require endurance on our part. As individuals, we have the need to rise above wide spread ignorance. What is the purpose of living on this earth and going about our daily activities, being oblivious of the storm clouds of discontent, which have become manifest everywhere on earth? The greatest enemy to our personal survival is institutionalized ignorance, which can be seen in the arrangement of the political establishment. Here we need to be sober minded and lay hold of available opportunities that may become manifest before our very eyes and learn to be liberated thinkers, and as such, cultivate the faith that can preserve alive its owner. We have considered the power that can be had and you

have received an abundance of insight into the workings of universal laws and principles that operate for our benefit and for our lasting good. It is faith that will lead to changed consciousness and this faith we want you to make your own.

Changed Consciousness

It was changed Consciousness that resulted in a change from that of abundance of good and eternal life to Lack, limitation, fear, lawlessness and finally death. This changed consciousness, from abundance to limitations, fear, sickness and death, has come to early man in an instance. Cultivating desire, directed in wrong channels of thought, precipitated this change. This is the bad, which was communicated to the first man and women at the beginning. They were told, by God, not to touch or to eat of the fruits of the proverbial tree of the knowledge of good and bad. Disobedience, in this case, would lead to death, because Adam and Eve needed to know that desire of bad brings about bad and desire for what is good brings about good. This is the underlying basic principle that needed communicated to the first man and woman in order for them to prosper eternally. Now, if at an instance, changed consciousness could bring about enormous changes, to man, then it must be changed

consciousness that will bring about a reversal, from lack, limitation, anxiety, fear, sickness and death to an abundance of all that, which is good, and this at an instance. Such a change will have unimaginable benefits for the good of mankind, as a whole. It must bring health, wealth, joy, peace, love and eternal life with power, which works for our eternal good.

The desire, to understand and comprehend the principles that are at work, in support of a changed consciousness, is indeed universal. We all want healthier lives and abundance of good, with peace, joy, and happiness, with everlasting life in view. It is the right of every person, alive today; to benefit from this life giving knowledge that will lead to changed consciousness with everlasting life in view.

To facilitate a changed consciousness, in man, universal law must be at the basis of such change. We cannot accept any authority other than God's, which is the highest authority known to man. God is our maker and statute giver and He is bound by His own laws. For that reason, any change of consciousness must preclude harmony with God and compliance with physical, mental, moral and spiritual law.

The Law of Compensation

All natural laws benefit mankind, when applied. There are indeed many laws that can give improved quality of life. But the law that can change man's consciousness is the Law of Compensation. The Law of Compensation must be complied with, in order to compensate for what was lost, at the time of the original transgression in Eden. Man lost perfection and everlasting life; and perfection with eternal life must be regained. This is so, because a righteous man has the right, from God, to everlasting life for himself and his offspring after him. This was the right of the first man, but he chose the wrong course, by willingly becoming a partaker or shearer in what is bad. However, the universe operates by principles, and that meant, that good is always supported by principle and good has the right to attach itself to free moral agent, man. But bad has no principle at all, and as such, bad can always be destroyed by additional good. Therefore, by choosing bad, man chose to become the carrier and the host of darkness, and thereby, man could no longer sustain everlasting life for himself and his offspring.

So, the Law of Compensation ensures a harmonious universe and if a righteous man transgressed, and thereby, died, then this law must bring about the equal of what was lost, in order for the universe to remain a harmonious cosmos.

This right to everlasting life, it was lost at the beginning, however, it is our right and privilege, it is our future and it comes to us by means of the Last Adam. This Last Adam is none other than Jesus Christ, also prophetically referred to, in scripture, as the Wonderful Councilor, Eternal Father, Prince of Peace and Mighty God. He has become to us a life giving Spirit.

The transgression, by the first man and woman and the resultant loss of perfection, created a loss and a vacuum in the perfect orderly and righteous arrangement of the universe. Man is a godlike creation, fallen indeed, but he is from Source and he had his place cut out in the harmonious universe. This is so, because, what was brought about by the transgression, had no right of existence in the orderly creative arrangement of God. It was not supported by principle. It has come to us by means of error. As a godlike creature and free moral agent, only life in perfection will do, because the first man was after all a creator, a Son of God.

How could man, made in God's image and likeness, be permitted to use desire and thought power to precipitate. That which is bad? If bad were allowed to exist eternally it would have resulted in chaos in the orderly running of the universe. A chaotic universe could never be possible, because Universal Mind, or

God is omnipotent, omniscient and omnipresent. There is no place for bad in the universe. Bad is not supported by principle, the same as darkness is not supported by principle, because darkness can always be destroyed by light. Bad has no right of permanence, it can always be destroyed by additional good. As a creator, man had to copy his heavenly Father, to bring about only that which loves, good and for the benefit to the greater whole.

Man, By His Own Action, became the Host of Darkness

The first man introduced into the world the concept of bad, as a product of his desire and thought, which was not supported by principle, and therefore, bad could always be destroyed by additional good. The first man and woman cultivated desire for the fruit of the tree of knowledge of good and bad, the desire of which was directed in wrong channels of thought.

They kept on looking at the fruit of the tree and they saw that there was nothing that was bad with the fruit of that tree. By their desire, they created the condition that would finally lead to eating of the fruit of the knowledge of good and bad. They sinned, and as a result of this, they became flawed in their thinking. 298

They became instantly flawed with a lack mentality. We know this to be true, because, when God wanted to speak to Adam, he was hiding among the trees of the garden, and later on he said to God that he was ashamed, because Adam realized, that he was naked. God then said to Adam: who told you that you are naked; have you eaten of the fruit, of which it was said you must not eat from it? So, Adam blamed his wife for his error and his conscience became flawed within an instant. The lack mentality was born, which was evidenced by Adam covering his loins, because he realized that he was naked.

Bad became attached to man, and man started to die. The first man, as a creator, by his own action, became the host of darkness. The aforementioned gives us the understanding that the Law of Attraction, the creative principle of the universe, can bring life or death to the person, according to his thoughts, because man creates by thinking and by thoughts.

This right to perfection and everlasting life was lost. This life of perfection could only be reintroduced by the Law of Compensation, which would facilitate the life for a life principle. A perfect life, squandered as in an unloving act, had to be compensated by the sacrifice of another perfect life, as a loving act.

Love, by an Act of God

Mankind was unable to bring about another perfect life like that, which was lost, namely Adams life, the life Adam had before his fall. God, through an act of love, provided another perfect life. God provided his Only Begotten Son, as a Ransom Sacrifice, for all mankind. This action, by God, would introduce the concept of mercy and undeserved kindness into the orderly universe, and that concept stood above law. Mercy is a moral principle that stands above law.

By exercising faith, in this righteous and loving provision, individuals can now change consciousness from lack, limitation, sickness and death to imputed righteousness with God. This would, thereafter, lead to receiving of God's undeserved kindness and everlasting life, with a consciousness of super abundance of good.

This changed consciousness comes to us by an act of faith, in the ransom sacrifice, resulting in the desire to be dying with reference to one's sin. This at the time of one's baptism, where we are being baptized into the likeness of Christ's death, and thereby, coming alive with reference to the Spirit, which was also in Christ. In other words, being born of water and spirit, and thereby, becoming a new creation. Proof of the identity

of Christ Jesus, as being the Last Adam, has been giving in the scriptures, over a period of 483 years, to prove that He is the Messiah, the Promised One. Therefore, no man could argue otherwise. Christ Jesus was fully man, in the likeness of Adam's flesh. This was necessary, in order to comply with the Law of Compensation and with Law of Love.

By Faith is the Righteousness of God

As a result of this faith, God steps in and gives imputed righteousness, undeserved kindness and everlasting life to everyone, who believes, that the sacrificed body of Christ Jesus has the power to give life to anyone on the basis of faith. This must be so, because a righteous body sacrificed, for a righteous purpose, retains the right to live everlastingly, it can't be destroyed. So, by water immersion you willingly die with reference to your sin and as you come up from the baptismal water, you come alive with reference to Gods Spirit, the Spirit that was also in Christ. By exercising faith in this sacrifice, of the righteous life of Jesus Christ, you claim this sacrifice for yourself, and as a result of this, you will be set free from sin and death. This changes consciousness for the person of such faith, because it is based on

righteous principles, it is based on universal law, which is the Law of Compensation and the Law of Love.

The person of faith, is a new creation born of water and spirit, the understanding of this changes consciousness, from lack, limitation, anxiety, fear, sickness and death to imputed righteousness, undeserved kindness and everlasting life, with an abundance of all that is good and constructive and this to God's eternal praise and glory.

This is mankind's destiny, his rehabilitation and transformation from death to life. Now, there remains love to be cultivated and this is possible, because God loved us first, and therefore, we are able to love God and neighbor in imitation of the love God and Christ has for us.

Open the Door to Unlimited Possibilities

This changed consciousness opens to door to unlimited possibilities for the good of man, because it facilitates harmony with God and love for one's neighbor. This change brings about a new power, for what is good, which will change the way we treat our neighbor. That change will bring about a human society with unlimited 302

possibilities for the advancement of man. Creating a new world, which is based on principles, where there is no more lack, limitation, want, injustice, anxiety, fear, war, oppression, sickness and death.

All that we have to learn is how to apply love to all our thoughts, to bring about an environment of joy and peace with the full benefit to the greater whole. Thereby, we are destined to become fully-fledged Sons and Daughters of God, with unlimited creative abilities, into all eternity and to God's eternal praise and glory. This is by means of Jesus Christ our Lord, King, High Priest and Leader, who has become to us the Wonderful Councilor, Eternal Father, Prince of Peace and Mighty God, which is the Last Adam and a life giving Spirit.

Anyone that fails to buy into this concept of change, will become subject to the judgment of God, which takes place at the conclusion of this system of things. Anyone that is alive, at that time and who has not made use of this life changing provision, may be setting himself up to lose out on the free gift of righteousness, from God, with underserved kindness and everlasting life.

Faith That Can Preserve Alive its Owner

It is lack of faith that results in loss. Therefore, now is time to take corrective action and change consciousness, from lack, limitations, fear, sickness, insecurity and death, to a consciousness of super abundance of all that is good. Now is the time to obtain harmony with God and cultivate love in imitation of the love God and Christ has for us. This opens the door to opportunities to cultivate the fruitage of the Spirit of God, which is love, joy, peace, mildness, kindness, goodness, faith, self-control and long suffering (Galatians chapter 5). By doing this, you become truly godlike in conduct and thought and whatever you ask of him, you shall also have it and this at the time of asking. You are to make sure, not doubting at all, because he who doubts is like the wave of the sea and nothing he or she does will succeed. But you are not like that, because you have the ability to display the faith that can preserve alive its owner.

May you be blessed with all the good that is indicated in this writing, by following the life giving way of righteousness, by faith, and thereby, you have life in abundance into all eternity and even forever? This is the One Faith that can preserve alive its owner.

Personal Notes:								

Chapter 16

Prosper

A Reflection

In consideration of all that, which has been considered, spoken and written about in this book, it has become clear that the world of our making is in serious trouble. Mankind, as a whole, including the governments and the leaders that we have elected are becoming increasingly concerned about the spread of disease, violence, increased insecurity and financial instability.

We have built our global system upon a fragile foundation, the foundations which are constructed on the basic of the lack mentality. Here we want to be reminded that humans are creators, made in the image and likeness of God. Man has fallen from an approved condition with God, at the beginning and we are the imperfect offspring of our forebears, but nonetheless, we are desirous, in our aspiration, to be like God. Here is where we have to stop and reflect on what we have accomplished over the many thousands of years of recorded human history.

We can say, with a measure of pride, that we have brought about an impressive human civilization, if this is what we want to call it. We have looked at the physical manifestations in the minutest of detail and we have reached out into expanse of the universe and in the

process we have uncovered many marvelous things. Today, many of us have become enlightened with knowledge and understanding of the ways of the world in which we live.

But, by further consideration of all the facts, we have to admit, that at best, we are infants as to understanding the deeper things of life, the weightier things, which are affecting our destiny and future aspiration. We have acquired deep insight into the physical realities of life, as well as having been blessed with insight of the things surrounding us all.

However, in our advancements we have not fully come to understand the workings of our mind. But in all of this, we find ourselves on the receiving end of the misfortunes, which plague mankind as a whole.

We are facing one crisis after another, both natural and man-made, in addition to human upheavals that threaten us all. There is the possibility of past and present global financial crisis that has brought about much despair and hardship to millions. In addition, our collective knowledge, and knowhow, of the financial system has failed to deliver a simpler and better financial system that would be of benefit to the greater whole, providing prosperity to all.

We could add many other problems that may be causing all of us to be filled with varying degrees of anxiety and fear.

In the finality, all the negative things, which hold us captive with worry and concern, will not change anything. The reality is this; we are living at the worst and at the best of times and the best of times need now our most urgent attention.

We need to learn from the good things, we see around us, so we may continue in the way goodness for ourselves and for those we love. Here we are encouraged to learn from the thoughts and information provided in the previous chapters of this book and considering the changes that will lead to prosperity. This information is designed to cause us to prosper, now and live the remainder of our lives with happiness, joy, peace, poise, health, wealth and love.

Change Leads to Prosperity

In previous chapters we have discussed the enormous benefit of change that will lead to changed consciousness with health, wealth, love and in the end eternal life. We have the need to change the way we think. By thinking the way we meant to think, we are

able to take the right steps that will lead to success. The surest way to success is to cultivate desire for change and that must include what we have considered to be of benefit for our neighbor and ourselves. We have learned that faith is the assured expectation of things hoped for, the evident demonstration of realities, though not beheld. This faith can be yours, if you so desire, and that would mean, that you have to think thoughts of love and abundance of what is good.

We also have learned about love, and love is the constitution of the universe and it will prove to be the constitution of the incoming Kingdom of God, for which we have been encouraged to pray, in order for it to come. We have been told that those who love have been born of God.

Then there are the perfect self-expressions, or expressions of good thought, which are very important, in that good thoughts supported by principle have the power to bring about our hearts desire. It must lead us to prosper in health, wealth, love and perfect self-expression.

However, bad, or discordant thoughts, are not supported by principle, and as such, they have no beneficial purpose in our lives. They have no principle,

and therefore, they have no right to exist in the orderly universe. Good, on the other hand, is supported by principle, and therefore, it can stand the test of time, the effects will be of benefit of self and to the benefit of the greater whole, it will last forever.

In order to focus on the very best of our imaginations, we will be able to continue to generate things that are beneficial. This in return will create an environment of good, in which we will be able to prosper.

Changed consciousness comes about through changed belief, helped along by the repeated use of affirmatives, which have power to speed up the process to lay hold of a changed consciousness.

This means that we shall be prospered in super abundance of all good, as we become conscious that we are on the plane of the Absolute, the God plane of existence, and whatsoever we desire, in compliance with our good, this we shall also have and this in abundance.

However, in order to achieve this, with ease, you will have to follow the guidelines of right living, found in God's Word, the Bible, where we are advised to take in knowledge of the deep things of God and of His Christ.

This we do, by reading the Bible in an undertone day and night, and then, the things written in this publication, together with biblical knowledge and understanding, will help us to grow in faith of the deep things of God.

In addition, we are also encouraged to read this book, in order to obtain clarity of thought, for us to grasp the deeper things of God. In this way we will be blessed to obtain power, peace, poise, love and goodwill, by means of which, we are able to destroy all negative thought vibrations.

This is what you have to do. Take in knowledge from the Bible, the Gospel accounts of Matthew, Mark, Luke and John and get a good understanding of the life, ministry and purpose of the Christ. Thereafter, read the book of Romans, where you learn about the faith, which leads to the baptism into the death of Jesus Christ. This baptism has the power to change consciousness, from a consciousness of lack and limitation, to a consciousness of superabundance of all that is good.

Now, you have been baptized according to the scriptural injunction, found in the Bible, you have gone under the baptismal waters in faith, and thereby, you have been born of water and spirit. You are a new

creation, indeed. You have become conscious that you have received, from God, the Father, His Spirit, which Spirit was also in Jesus Christ.

By this process, and based on having received from God of His undeserved Kindness, you have become conscious of being clean and acceptable to God, on the basis of faith in the ransom sacrifice of Jesus righteous life.

Because you are clean, you are able to receive whatever you ask of God, in faith, and you shall have it and this at the time of asking and in due time it will manifest in your life. Because you have Holy Spirit, from God, you are in fact Holy and you have a consciousness of being Holy and this makes you realize that you have unimpeded access to God, the Father, to receive whatsoever you want. You have become a super human, by the continued use of the affirmatives you grow from strength to strength and you shall live with supper abundance of good. Whatever you may undertake in life, you will prosper, because you ask and it will be given to you.

You ask for health and health will manifest in your body. You ask for wealth, and wealth will accumulate all around you, and you will have an abundance of

wealth. You ask for love and all your affaires will prove to be loving at all times, because of the Spirit, within, which spirit was also in Jesus Christ.

By Faith and Love

You are now walking by faith and you are truly happy. However, your growth to a fuller life is not as yet complete. You also need to apply love in your life in order to be fully pleasing to God, the Father. This requirement, to love God and neighbor, needs to be firmly rooted in your heart.

Here you are reminded that God is love and the scripture, which springs to mind, is John 3:16 where it states: 'For God Loved the World so much that He gave is only begotten Son, in order that everyone that exercises faith in this one cannot be destroyed but have everlasting life'.

A person that has received of God's love and of His undeserved kindness is indeed precious in God sight. This is so, because God loved you first, when you were in darkness mentally and when you were alienated from the life, which belongs to the light. You are in the light; and a person who has received of God's Holy Spirit, is also walking in the light of understanding.

Therefore, God loves you very much, because you have received from God His Spirit, the Spirit, which was also in Jesus Christ. You are a new creation, born of water and Spirit.

You are in fact the progeny of the Christ, because of the Spirit from God, the Spirit of which was also in Jesus Christ. By this Spirit you are able to love. Therefore, you love the Father, God and His Christ, with all your heart and vital force and you love your neighbor as yourself. Any fleshly weakness can now be overcome by the changed consciousness and by the power of love and of the undeserved kindness of God.

This love, that is in you, is also expressed toward those with whom you meet, so, that all the good things will come to you that are within the perfect square of life, which are health, wealth, love and perfect self-expressions.

Super Abundance of Good

You have come to know the proverbial good and bad. But bad is, hereby, identified as being nothing at all. For God is Holy and you also are Holy. As God is unable to look at and acknowledge any bad, so you also, having come to know God and having received entry onto the

plane of the Absolute, you also, like God, cannot look at and acknowledge any bad. This makes you master of all conditions, seeing God in every face and good in every situation. You cannot judge anyone, nor can God judge you, because you are Holy.

From this we understand, that bad is nothing at all; and a righteous man, by his righteousness, will always destroy any and all bad. Where good appears, bad cannot exist. Bad can only exist if a person pays attention to what is bad, and then, bad will attach it-self to this persons consciousness, and from there, it will bring about an abundance of bad until finally badness will have destroyed its host.

These are precious words of knowledge and wisdom, and you, the reader, are encouraged to treasure these sayings, because in due time you may see salvation, which is promised to those who love God, the Christ and their neighbor and this into all eternity even forever

Blessed Are Those Who Died In the Lord

The writing of this book must serve as a constant reminder of knowledge, encouragement, insight, 316

wisdom and hope for all those who desire to prosper. To prosper, is your title deed, which is from God, the Father and from His Christ.

To prosper is the title deed of everyone that makes him selves available to receive of the blessings of God, by willingly dying in the likeness of the death of Jesus Christ. This is an act of faith that precipitates a response from God, the Father, in the form of a blessing, giving righteousness, undeserved kindness and everlasting life to anyone on the basis of faith. This faith is in the sin atoning provision of the ransom sacrifice of the righteous life of Jesus Christ, who died for us, so we may have life and have it in abundance.

Come all you lovers of what is good and partake of the fatness and the goodness of Gods provision and share in this goodness to the full measure of love and abundance of what is beneficial. By your baptism, you have been born by means of the water and the spirit, and as a result of this, you are a new creation. As such, you have complied with the entry requirements into the Kingdom of God, as spoken of by Jesus Christ, when speaking to Nicodemus, a member of the Jewish Sanhedrin.

You also, by your faith, shall receive of the symbolic white out garments, according to Revelation Chapter 7,

being a survivor of the great tribulation, now so close at hand and you have the prospect to never die at all, should that day of Gods vengeance come in your lifetime. Thereafter, you could enjoy the privilege of being selected, to become a proverbial foundation stone of the new earth society, a society made up of all the resurrected ones of mankind, resurrected to live on the earth.

As a Holy Son or Daughter of God, you may have the privilege to assist Christ Jesus, our King and the 144000 associated Kings and Priests, to bring resurrected mankind to perfection, right here on our beautiful planet earth and this to Gods eternal praise and everlasting glory.

Prosper with super abundance of all that is good and beneficial, with health, wealth, love and perfect selfexpressions, the perfect square of life. Happy are the dead who die in the Lord from now on.

Personal Notes:									

Things to Consider

All of us Are One

Together we are making up all the various cultural, ethnic and language groups and we have come to understand that we are all one and we are from the same source and are endowed with the full potential to realize our dreams. There is no bucking of this conclusion.

Made in God's Image & Likeness

All of us are made in the image and likeness of God, and therefore, we are thinkers, we are in essence spiritual. We must change consciousness, in order to do away with lack, limitations, poverty, sickness and death and display super abundance in our daily lives.

New Thoughts Must Enter Our Consciousness

The time of the thinker has come about and he is now taking centre stage. In order to benefit the majority, new thoughts and understanding needs to enter our consciousness, as well as the sub conscious mind. For this reason we have to take out time to read these pages 320

often before we can progress to the next level of understanding. By doing this we creating new and necessary brain cells in order to grasp the things discussed. Therefore, we are enabled to move forward to the next book with better understanding and insight.

Love for Our Neighbour Must Lead to Kindness and Compassion

Concern for the personal wellbeing and the development and upliftment of our fellow man is of great benefit. In this way we learn to cultivate compassion, love and kindness for others. We develop the most powerful characteristics to move us forward and upwards to reach Harmony with Universal Mind for the benefit of the greater whole.

Cultivate Desire to Know

We understand that the educational system is not geared to impart the means of new thought development that can bring about better conditions to individuals. We have to cultivate the desire to know and to gain a thirst for this understanding, and then this will bring insight to us with enormous benefits for us and for those with whom we come in contact.

We Need Health, Wealth and Success

There is a future for the young as well as all men and women of all ages. All we need to do is cultivate a strong desire to take possession of the full understanding that is available. This in turn will lead to personal thought development that must lead to harmony with Universal Mind or God and finally to changed consciousness with success, health and wealth as the end result.

There is a Future for Victims of Substance Abuse

There is a future for those who are victims of substance abuse. All you have to do is proceed along the path outlined in these volumes, and be set free from lack and limitations of all kinds, including fear. Find true power of love, joy and peace and you will be set free from this harsh and cruel master of lack and limitations that has dominated your life until now.

Business Success Is Certain To Be Your Lot in Life

Businessmen are under constant pressure to deliver new ideas as well as increased profits and turnover. You certainly will become aware and become conscious of new powers that you never had before. You will be able to cultivate understanding, apply knowledge and wisdom to turn things around and to reach new heights of success. You will come to appreciate that thoughts indeed become things. Thoughts of success must bring to you success. Surround yourself with empowered thinkers and you will have success beyond your wildest dreams.

There is Hope for Those Who Are Sick

Those who are sick and who are concerned about their health are encouraged, to press on with this reading and the study of these books and obtain the understanding and the faith that will bring the changes urgently needed, to improve the quality of life and health. Thoughts of health must bring health to you.

Are You Depressed, Take Courage You Can Inherit a Future of Joy

If you are depressed, because of the apparent lack of vision for a happy future, or, because of the pressures of 323

this system of things and the injustice all around, then take courage, because you can be strengthened and things can be turned around for you to inherit a better future with happiness, peace, love, abundance and joy.

Do You Need Money-You Must Become Conscious of Power

Those who are desperately in need of money and who desire to change the present situation are encouraged to continue in their quest for knowledge and enlightenment, because you will be able to generate the power that will give you abundance. You must become conscious of power and then you will be able and obtain abundance. You must change consciousness and then you will be able to turn things around. Achieving this is discussed in later Volumes of this discourse.

References

Charles F. Haanel (1866 – 1949) delivered the book "The Master Key System" and used the principles and concepts contained in this publication to build his own successful business. Known as the "father of personal development," Charles F. Haanel has revolutionised thought for almost one hundred years.

Florence Scovel-Shinn: (1871 – 1940)

The Game of Life and How To Play It

The Greatest Book:

Word of God, the Bible

Manfred H. E. Rohde, Author:

One Power Consciousness - The Power Within